

STATE-OF-THE-ART REPORT (SOAR) JULY 2023

AGRICULTURAL SECURITY: IMPACTS ON MILITARY READINESS AND NATIONAL SECURITY

By Deanna C. Milonas and Steven B. Freudenberger Contract Number: FA8075-21-D-0001 Published By: HDIAC

HDIAC-BCO-2022-425



DISTRIBUTION STATEMENT A Approved for public release: distribution unlimited. This Page Intentionally Left Blank



AGRICULTURAL SECURITY: IMPACTS ON MILITARY READINESS AND NATIONAL SECURITY

DEANNA C. MILONAS AND STEVEN B. FREUDENBERGER

ABOUT HDIAC

The Homeland Defense & Security Information Analysis Center (HDIAC) is a U.S. Department of Defense (DoD) IAC sponsored by the Defense Technical Information Center (DTIC). HDIAC is operated by SURVICE Engineering Company under contract FA8075-21-D-0001 and is one of the three next-generation IACs transforming the DoD IAC program: HDIAC, Defense Systems Information Analysis Center (DSIAC), and Cybersecurity and Information Systems Information Analysis Center (CSIAC).

HDIAC serves as the U.S. national clearinghouse for worldwide scientific and technical information in eight technical focus areas: alternative energy; biometrics; chemical, biological, radiological, and nuclear (CBRN) defense; critical infrastructure protection; cultural studies; homeland defense and security; medical; and weapons of mass destruction. As such, HDIAC collects, analyzes, synthesizes, and disseminates related technical information and data for each of these focus areas. These efforts facilitate a collaboration between scientists and engineers in the homeland defense and security information community while promoting improved productivity by fully leveraging this same community's respective knowledge base. HDIAC also uses information obtained to generate scientific and technical products, including databases, technology assessments, training materials, and various technical reports.

State-of-the-art reports (SOARs)—one of HDIAC's information products—provide in-depth analysis of current technologies, evaluate and synthesize the latest technical information available, and provide a comprehensive assessment of technologies related to HDIAC's technical focus areas. Specific topic areas are established from collaboration with the greater homeland defense and security information community and vetted with DTIC to ensure the value-added contributions to Warfighter needs.

HDIAC's mailing address:

HDIAC 4695 Millennium Drive Belcamp, MD 21017-1505 Telephone: (443) 360-4600

REPORT DOCUMENTATION PAGE					Form Approved OMB No. 0704-0188	
The public reporting burden for this collection of information is estimated to average 1 hour per response, including the time for reviewing instructions, searching existing data sources, gathering and maintaining the data needed, and completing and reviewing the collection of information. Send comments regarding this burden estimate or any other aspect of this collection of information, including suggestions for reducing the burden, to Department of Defense, Washington Headquarters Services, Directorate for Information Operations and Reports (0704-0188), 1215 Jefferson Davis Highway, Suite 1204, Arlington, VA 22202-4302. Respondents should be aware that notwithstanding any other provision of law, no person shall be subject to any penalty for failing to comply with a collection of information if it does not display a currently valid OMB control number. PLEASE DO NOT RETURN YOUR FORM TO THE ABOVE ADDRESS.						
1. REPORT DATI July 2023	5		2. REPORT State-of-the Report	TYPE e-Art	3. DATES COVERED	
4. TITLE AND SUBTITLE Agricultural Security: Impacts on Military Readiness and National Security					5a. CONTRACT NUMBER FA8075-21-D-0001	
.g. cartara security impacts of finitely fictuariess and fitational security				·	5b. GRANT NUMBER	
					5c. PROGRAM ELEMENT NUMBER	
6. AUTHOR(S)					5d. PROJECT NUMBER	
Deanna C. Milonas and Steven B. Freudenberger					5e. TASK NUMBER	
					5f. WORK UNIT NUMBER	
7. PERFORMING ORGANIZATION NAME(S) AND ADDRESS(ES) Homeland Defense & Security Information Analysis Center (HDIAC) SURVICE Engineering Company 4695 Millennium Drive Belcamp, MD 21017-1505				8. PERFORMING ORGANIZATION REPORT NUMBER HDIAC-BCO-2022-425		
9. SPONSORING/MONITORING AGENCY NAME(S) AND ADDRESS(ES) Defense Technical Information Center (DTIC)					10. SPONSOR/MONITOR'S ACRONYM(S) DTIC	
8725 John J. Kingman Road Fort Belvoir, VA 22060					11. SPONSOR/MONITOR'S REPORT NUMBER(S)	
12. DISTRIBUTION/AVAILABILITY STATEMENT DISTRIBUTION STATEMENT A. Approved for public release: distribution unlimited.						
13. ABSTRACT The food and agriculture (FA) sector is designated as one of the 16 critical infrastructures that contribute to U.S. economic stability and security. Vulnerabilities in the FA sector pose a threat to food security, national security, and military readiness. Food insecurity and hunger are a cost of war and often lead to the viscous cycle of further protest and violent conflict. This state of the-art report examines the impacts that climate change, threats of bioterrorism, and cyberattacks pose on food security and explores the technologies, techniques, and policies to mitigate those vulnerabilities.						
14. SUBJECT TERMS agricultural security, food insecurity, climate change, plant diseases, livestock diseases, agroterrorism, synthetic biology, cyberattacks, cybersecurity, smart farming						
15. SECURITY CLASSIFICATION OF: U			16. LIMITATION OF ABSTRACT	17. NUMBER	18a. NAME OF RESPONSIBLE PERSON Vincent "Ted" Welsh	
a. REPORT UNCLASSIFIED	b. ABSTRACT UNCLASSIFIED	c. THIS PAGE UNCLASSIFIED	UU	88	18b. TELEPHONE NUMBER (include area code) 443-360-4600	
Standard Form 2						

Prescribed by ANSI Std. Z39.18

ON THE COVER: (Source: marines.mil)

THE AUTHORS

DEANNA C. MILONAS

Deanna C. Milonas is a research analyst for the Homeland Defense and Security Information Analysis Center (HDIAC) for SURVICE Engineering Company, where she assists in the development of state-of-the-art reports on topics including biometrics, nanotechnology, and agricultural security and recently supported a specialized task order to analyze the impacts of infectious diseases on U.S. Department of Defense (DoD) operations. Prior to working for HDIAC, she worked as an analytical chemist performing chemical analysis on samples using liquid chromatography mass spectrometry, gas chromatography mass spectrometry, and inductively coupled plasma optical emission spectroscopy. While working on her master's degree, she worked as a biomedical engineering researcher focusing on the synthesis and characterization of polymeric magnetic micro- and nanoparticles and their therapeutic applications for drug delivery. Ms. Milonas holds a B.S. in chemistry from Florida State University and an M.S. in biomedical engineering from the University of Florida.

STEVEN B. FREUDENBERGER

Steven B. Freudenberger is a research analyst for SURVICE Engineering Company, where he supports a specialized task order to analyze the impacts of the COVID-19 pandemic on DoD operations. Prior to working as a research analyst, he worked for SURVICE as a group manager by providing support to a technical writing and data collection contract at Dugway Proving Ground, UT. He also worked at Science and Technology Corporation for 25 years managing and operating various chemical laboratories supporting the chemical demilitarization operations of the continental United States and outside the continental United States and stockpiles of chemical agents. Mr. Freudenberger holds a B.S. in chemistry.

ABSTRACT

The food and agriculture (FA) sector is designated as one of the 16 critical infrastructures that contribute to U.S. economic stability and security. Vulnerabilities in the FA sector pose a threat to food security, national security, and military readiness. Food insecurity and hunger are a cost of war and often lead to the viscous cycle of further protest and violent conflict. This state-of-the-art report examines the impacts that climate change, threats of bioterrorism, and cyberattacks pose on food security and explores the technologies, techniques, and policies to mitigate those vulnerabilities.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The author would like to thank the following individuals for their contributions to the report:

- John Clements: Technical Lead, Homeland Defense and Security Information Analysis Center
- Phil Payne: Technical Lead, Cybersecurity & Information Systems Information Analysis Center
- Dr. David Moore: President, SciTech Services, Inc.
- Wes Carter: Research Director, Field Operations and Training, National Strategic Research Institute (NSRI) at the University of Nebraska
- Dr. Neal Woollen: Associate Executive Director, Countering Weapons of Mass Destruction Office Allied Programs, NSRI at the University of Nebraska
- Paul Brantmier: Program Manager, Field Operations and Training, NSRI at the University of Nebraska
- Dr. George Grispos: Assistant Professor, Cybersecurity, University of Nebraska— Omaha (UNO)/NSRI Fellow
- Dr. Austin Doctor: Assistant Professor, Political Science, UNO/National Counterterrorism Innovation, Technology, and Education Center/NSRI Fellow
- Dr. Jesse E. Bell: Professor of Water, Climate, and Health, University of Nebraska Medical Center/NSRI Fellow

- Dr. Nicole Buan: Associate Professor, Biochemistry, University of Nebraska— Lincoln (UNL)/NSRI Fellow
- Dr. Scott McVey: Professor and Director, School of Veterinary Medicine and Biomedical Sciences, UNL/NSRI Fellow
- Dr. Dustin Loy: Director, Nebraska Veterinary Diagnostic Center, UNL/NSRI Fellow

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

This state-of-the-art report examines the current state and future challenges of the U.S. food and agriculture (FA) sector, which is one of the 16 critical infrastructures and a significant contributor to the U.S. economy. The FA sector encompasses a complex and interdependent system of production, processing, distribution, and consumption of food and agricultural products. The FA sector provides food security, nutrition, health, income, and employment to the United States and the world's population. This report also identifies the problem of food insecurity in U.S. households and active military personnel, which could impact the nations Warfighter health, well-being, and performance.

This report identifies three main threats to the FA sector: (1) climate change, (2) agroterrorism, and (3) cyberattacks. These threats can affect various aspects of the FA sector such as food production; international trade; market stability; quality of agriculture products; and, ultimately, the price and affordability of the nation's food. These impacts could eventually impact national security.

 Climate change is the long-term alteration of weather patterns and environmental conditions due to human activities such as greenhouse gas emissions. It can affect crop yields, quality, livestock health, productivity, irrigation water demand, soil erosion, pest and disease outbreaks, and food prices and affordability. For example, climate change could cause more frequent and intense droughts in some regions such as the U.S. Southwest. This could reduce crop production and irrigation water availability, increase water stress for crops and livestock, increase soil salinization and degradation, increase wildfire risk, reduce hydropower generation, increase energy demand for cooling, increase migration and displacement of populations, and increase conflict over water resources.

- 2. Agroterrorism is the deliberate introduction of a disease agent or toxin into crops or livestock with the intent to cause harm or fear. Agroterrorism can affect the FA sector by causing widespread losses or contamination of crops or livestock, disrupting trade or markets, creating public health or animal health emergencies, eroding consumer confidence, and imposing significant costs for response and recovery. Agroterrorism can also have spillover effects on other sectors such as tourism, transportation, energy, and environment and threaten national security and the military's readiness.
- 3. Cyberattacks are malicious actions that target the information systems, networks, devices, and infrastructure that support food production, processing, distribution, and consumption. Cyberattacks can compromise the data integrity, confidentiality, and availability of the FA sector, cause physical damage, disrupt operations, cause financial losses, harm reputation, endanger safety, and undermine security. Cyberattacks can target various components of the FA sector such as sensors, unmanned systems, software, internet platforms, databases, control systems, and communication systems.

This Page Intentionally Left Blank

CONTENTS

	ABOUT HDIAC	
	THE AUTHORS	VI
	ABSTRACT	VII
	ACKNOWLEDGMENTS	VIII
		IX
SECTION 1	INTRODUCTION	
1.1	Overview	1-1
1.2	Methodology	1-2
1.3	U.S. Agriculture Overview	
1.4	U.S. Food Insecurity Overview	1-6
1.5	Setting the Stage	1-7
SECTION 2	IMPACTS OF CLIMATE CHANGE ON AGRICULTUREAL SECURITY	2-1
2.1	Overview	2-1
2.2	Historical Overview	
2.3	Climate Science: An Overview of Climate Change	
2.4	Climate Change Trends and Impacts to U.S. Agriculture	2-6
2.4.1	Trends of Climate Change	2-6
2.4.2	Direct Impacts of Climate Change	2-7
2.4.3	Indirect Impacts of Climate Change	2-11
2.5	Climate Change Impacts on DoD Operations	2-11
2.5.1	DoD Initiatives to Combat the Climate Crisis	2-12
2.5.2	Technologies to Combat Climate Change	
2.6	Conclusion	2-15
SECTION 3	BIOLOGICAL THREATS TO AGRICULTURE	
3.1	Overview	3-1
3.2	Pathogen Vulnerabilities to the Agriculture Sector	3-3
3.3	Pathogen Threats	3-4
3.3.1	Key Animal Diseases Impacting Livestock Health	3-4

CONTENTS, continued

3.3.2	Key Plant Diseases Impacting Crop Health			
3.4	Intentional Threats (Agroterrorism)			
3.5	Synthetic Biology Threats			
3.6	Policy and Regulations			
3.7	Conclusion			
SECTION 4	CYBERSECURITY AND SMART FARMING	4-1		
4.1	Overview	4-1		
4.2	Historical Overview	4-2		
4.3	Introduction to Smart Farming	4-2		
4.4	What Makes the U.S. Agriculture Industry an Attractive Target			
4.5	Security Challenges in Smart Farming	4-5		
4.5.1	Cybersecurity Vulnerabilities	4-7		
4.5.2	How to Target Agriculture Industry	4-8		
4.5.3	Types of Cyberattacks and Weaknesses to Smart Farming Systems	4-9		
4.5.4	Defense Applications			
4.6	Conclusion	4-13		
SECTION 5	CONCLUSION	5-1		
	REFERENCES	6-1		
	FIGURES			
Figure 1-1	Value Added to U.S. GDP by Agriculture and Related Industries, 2011–2021	1-3		
Figure 1-2	Employment in Agriculture, Food, and Related Industries, 2021	1-4		
Figure 1-3	Farms, Lands in Farms, and Average Acers per Farm, 1850–2022	1-4		
Figure 1-4	Summary of Crop Receipts	1-5		
Figure 1-5	Summary of Livestock Receipts	1-5		
Figure 1-6	Share of U.S. Household Consumer Expenditures by Major Categories, 2021	1-7		
Figure 2-1	Summary of U.S. Billion-Dollar Disasters	2-2		
Figure 2-2	Summary of U.S. 2022 Billion-Dollar Disasters2			
Figure 2-3	Global GHG Emissions 1990–2021	2-5		
Figure 2-4	Agriculture Sector GHG Emission Sources2-			

CONTENTS, continued

Figure 2-5	Global Average Temperature Compared With Mid-20th Century2		
Figure 2-6	Frequency of Heat Waves: EPA's Climate Change Indicators in the United States		
Figure 2-7	Duration of Heat Waves		
Figure 2-8	Percent of Land Area and Extreme Precipitation		
Figure 2-9	Number of Hurricanes in the North Atlantic, 1878–2020		
Figure 2-10	North Atlantic Tropical Cyclone Activity According to the Accumulated Cyclone Energy Index, 1950–2020		
Figure 2-11	Current Energy Projects Portfolio	2-16	
Figure 4-1	Characteristics and Confronted Issues of the Evolution of Agriculture Development4		
Figure 4-2	Farms and Their Value of Production by Farm Type, 2021	4-5	
Figure 4-3	Structure of Multilayer Smart Farming	4-9	
Figure 4-4	Cyberattacks on Smart Fishing Systems and Their Threat to Cybersecurity	4-11	
	TABLES		
Table 2-1	Examples of Severe-Weather- and Climate-Related Disasters	2-3	
Table 4-1	List of Key Technologies Used in Smart Farming and Applications		
Table 4-2	Examples of Recent Ransomware and Cyberattacks That Impacted the FA Sector4		
Table 4-3	Vulnerabilities to the Layers in a Multilayered Smart Farming System and the Most Common Type of Cyberattack in Each Layer	4-10	

This Page Intentionally Left Blank

SECTION

INTRODUCTION

1.1 OVERVIEW

An army marches on its stomach [1]. This adage, attributed both to Napoleon Bonaparte and Frederick the Great, is as true today as it was in the 19th century. The differences today are that the climate is rapidly changing and technology is playing a much greater role in producing food. The changing climate threatens the food supply, the advancing technology leaves gaps for adversaries to exploit, and that same technology must be secured to protect the nation's access to the food supply. Additionally, the military's food supply depends on the nation's food supply, and any disruption to the nation's food supply could impact the military's readiness.

This report discusses the national security implications of the food and agriculture (FA) sector in the United States and the threats that could disrupt the production and distribution of food. It focuses on the threats of climate change, biological outbreaks, and cybersecurity. The important key to take away is that the vulnerabilities to the FA sector are a complex problem and cannot be viewed as individual threats.

In recent years, the FA sector has experienced an increase in the frequency and intensity of severe weather events due to climate change [2]. These events can cause direct damage to crops and livestock by exposing them to extreme temperatures, water stress, soil erosion, and fire. They can also indirectly affect agricultural productivity by altering the distribution and

severity of pests and pathogens that can reduce crop yields and quality. Moreover, severe weather events can disrupt the infrastructure and supply chains that support the FA sector, such as transportation, storage, processing, and distribution systems. Climate change is a current and significant threat to the FA sector. The problem is complex because climate change threatens food security at the very foundation of food production, which is a significant threat to agricultural sustainability and can also cause more stress on the agriculture system and make it more vulnerable to the introduction of pathogens or biosecurity threats [3]. As agriculture production increases, it will lead to an increase in greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions, which only worsens the impacts of climate change, so it needs to be done in a way that minimizes the release of GHG emissions. However, the solution to solve this may exacerbate the issue.

The FA sector also faces potential threats from deliberate or accidental introduction of biological agents that can harm crops or animals. These agents include bacteria, viruses, fungi, insects, weeds, and toxins that can cause diseases or damage to agricultural products [4, 5]. Such threats are known as agroterrorism or bioterrorism and can be motivated by political, ideological, economic, or personal reasons. Agroterrorism or bioterrorism can have devastating impacts on the FA sector by reducing production, increasing costs, disrupting trade, and eroding consumer confidence [6]. They can also pose serious health risks to humans and animals that consume contaminated food or water [4, 5]. Another emerging threat to the FA sector is the possibility of cyberattacks that target the information and communication technologies (ICTs) that enable the operation and management of agricultural systems [7]. These ICTs include sensors, controllers, networks, databases, software applications, and cloud services that collect, store, process, and transmit data on various aspects of agricultural production [8]. Cyberattacks can compromise the confidentiality, integrity, or availability of these data and systems, resulting in loss of information, disruption of operations, damage to equipment, or theft of intellectual property (IP).

These threats can have serious implications for food security, economic stability, and national security. These incidents can result in loss of livelihoods for farmers, workers, and consumers and can also damage crops and livestock, affecting food production, processing, and distribution. This disruption can lead to food price increases and shortages that can exacerbate food insecurity for the consumer. Food insecurity can, in turn, contribute to instability at the local, national, and international levels and pose national security risks for the United States and the international community.

Compounding the threats, it is expected that, by 2050, the global population will reach 9.7 billion—1.9 billion more people than in 2020 [9]. It is estimated that it will require a 50% increase in agricultural production to feed the growing population and a 15% increase in water withdrawals by 2050 [9, 10]. As the population increases, the available agricultural land is also decreasing and being turned into urban areas. Doubling agriculture capacity by increasing farm acreage will not be an option because of limited availability of farmable land due to urban sprawl, climate change, and limited water access [11]. Increasing farming efficiency and decreasing food waste will need to improve to reach the food capacity to feed the world population by 2050.

This means that the agriculture sector will have to adopt more innovative and sustainable practices and technologies that can increase the productivity and quality of crops and livestock while reducing the environmental and social impacts. For example, some of these practices and technologies include precision agriculture, biotechnology advances, irrigation management, soil health improvement, integrated pest management, urban agriculture, and vertical farming. These practices and technologies can help optimize the use of land, water, energy, fertilizer, pesticides, and other inputs; enhance the resilience and diversity of crops and livestock; reduce GHG emissions and pollution; conserve natural resources and biodiversity; and improve food safety and nutrition. Decreasing food waste will require more efficient and equitable distribution and consumption of food along the supply chain from farm to fork. For example, strategies to reduce food waste include improving infrastructure and logistics, enhancing postharvest handling and storage, and promoting food processing and preservation. These strategies can help minimize food losses and spoilage and extend shelf life and availability of food. It is important now to address the challenges and opportunities of increasing agricultural production and decreasing food waste to ensure food security for present and future generations.

1.2 METHODOLOGY

This state-of-the-art report aims to analyze the current and future challenges for the agriculture sector in relation to climate change, agroterrorism, and cyberterrorism and determine how these threats impact the U.S. Department of Defense (DoD). The main sources of data are:

 Open-Source Internet Information: This report reviews relevant literature, reports, news articles, blogs, podcasts, videos, and social-media posts from credible and authoritative sources that provide insight into the topics of interest. It uses online tools such as Google Scholar, Web of Science, Institute of Electrical and Electronics Engineers (IEEE), Multidisciplinary Publishing Institute, ScienceDirect, PubMed, Scopus, and Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences to search for academic publications and databases. This report focuses on sources that address the linkages and implications of climate change, agroterrorism, and cyberterrorism for the agriculture sector and the DoD.

- Government Sites: This report consults • official websites of government agencies, departments, and organizations that are involved in or related to the agriculture sector, climate change, agroterrorism, and cyberterrorism. It uses websites such as Defense Technical Information Center, dtic.mil; U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA), USDA.gov; U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA), EPA.gov; U.S. Department of Homeland Security (DHS), DHS.gov; Federal Bureau of Investigation (FBI), FBI.gov; Central Intelligence Agency (CIA), CIA.gov; National Geospatial Intelligence Agency, NGA.mil; and the Homeland Security Digital Library, hsdl.org, to access data, statistics, reports, policies, strategies, plans, programs, initiatives, and best practices. This report pays special attention to websites that provide information on the DoD's role and responsibilities in protecting the agriculture sector and responding to climate change, agroterrorism, and cyberterrorism threats.
- Subject Matter Experts: This report uses interviews and surveys from experts in the fields of agriculture, cybersecurity, and biology who have knowledge and experience in dealing with climate change, agroterrorism, and cyberterrorism issues. Experts were selected based on their credentials, publications, affiliations, and recommendations.

1.3 U.S. AGRICULTURE OVERVIEW

The United States has 16 critical infrastructure sectors such as energy, transportation, and water. These sectors are so essential to U.S. security and public safety that any incapacitation or destruction would have a debilitating effect on national and economic security and public safety [12]. The FA sector is one of the 16 critical infrastructure sectors discussed in this report.

Agriculture is a significant part of the U.S. economy, with millions of people employed in the industry. In 2021, the output of America's farms contributed \$164.7 billion or about 0.7% of U.S. gross domestic product (GDP). Agriculture not only directly contributes to the U.S. GDP but also indirectly contributes due to the sectors that rely on agricultural inputs. These sectors include "food and beverage manufacturing; food and beverage stores; food services; textiles, apparel, and leather products; and forestry and fishing." In 2021, agriculture's impact to the U.S. economy was \$1.264 trillion to U.S. GDP—a 5.4% share shown in Figure 1-1 [13].





Source: USDA, Economic Research Service using data from U.S. Department of Commerce, Bureau of Economic Analysis, Value Added by Industry, as of December 22, 2022.

Figure 1-1. Value Added to U.S. GDP by Agriculture and Related Industries, 2011–2021 (Source: Economic Research Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture [13]). In 2021, the FA sector created 21.1 million full- and part-time jobs, which is 10.5% of total U.S. employment. This means that one out of every eight Americans works in an occupation directly supported by food production. Direct, on-farm employment accounted for 2.6 million jobs, which is 1.3% of total U.S. employment, as shown in Figure 1-2 [13].





The FA sector is diverse and includes both large, commercial farms and small, family-owned operations. In the early 20th century, agriculture was very labor intensive and took place on many small, diversified farms in rural areas. In the 21st century, agricultural operations shifted toward a smaller number of large, specialized farms. This is due to advances in agricultural technology and transportation, changes in government policy, and market demands [14].

This shift can be seen in Figure 1-3. The graph shows that from 1935 to the 1970s, the number of U.S. farms was rapidly declining while the average farm size was rapidly increasing [14]. This is the largest number of farms being consolidated or sold than in any other period in U.S. history. Meanwhile, Farms, land in farms, and average acres per farm, 1850-2022

Million farms, billion acres, or 100 acres per farm



1850 1870 1890 1910 1925 1935 1945 1954 1964 1974 1982 1992 2002 2012 2022 Source: USDA, Economic Research Service using data from USDA, National Agricultural Statistics Service, Census of Agriculture (through 2017) and *Farms and Land in Farms:* 2022 Summary (February 2023).

Figure 1-3. Farms, Lands in Farms, and Average Acers per Farm, 1850–2022 (Source: Economic Research Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture [14]).

the productivity of the farms continued to increase on roughly the same amount of farmland in the United States, which was due to the consolidated farms becoming more specialized [15]. From 1982–2022, the number of farms continued to decrease, but at a much slower rate. During that time period, farm size also increased, but only slightly [14]. As U.S. agriculture is trending toward a smaller number of large, specialized farms, they are becoming more vulnerable and any disruptions due to climate change, biological outbreak, or cyberattack could cause a greater impact to the U.S. food supply.

The U.S. crop industry is a crucial component of the country's economy and plays a significant role in the world's food supply. Just a handful of crops provide most U.S. food, with the world's food supply heavily dependent on a relatively small number of plant species. According to the International Development Research Center, the world's food supply depends on about 150 plant species, with just 12 providing three-quarters of the world's food [16]. Some of the most prevalent grown crops in the United States are corn, soybeans, hay, wheat, cotton, rice, sorghum, barley, oats, and peanuts. This can be seen in Figure 1-4, which shows a summary of the U.S. crop industry in 2021. Corn is the top-producing crop in terms of total production and acreage. Soybeans are the second-largest crop grown in the United States [17]. In 2018, the United States was the world's largest producer of corn and soy, accounting for 35% of the world's supply of each.



2021 U.S. crop cash receipts (billion dollars)

Figure 1-4. Summary of Crop Receipts (Source: Economic Research Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture [14]).

Although most agricultural products are used domestically, the United States is also a major exporter, with 50% soybeans, 21% corn, and 46% wheat [18]. Even though the United States is a major wheat exporter, it only grows about 6–7% of the world's wheat. It usually ranks in the topthree global wheat exporters, with Russia and the European Union surpassing it [19].

The U.S. livestock industry is a major component of the country's agriculture sector and a significant player in the global crop industry. In 2021, U.S. farm cash receipts from animal and animal products totaled \$195.8 billion, with receipts for cattle and calves leading at \$72.9 billion (37%) [20]. This can be seen in Figure 1-5, which shows a summary of the 2021 U.S. livestock industry. Currently, the

2021 U.S. animal and animal product cash receipts (billion dollars)



Note: Components may not sum to total because of rounding. Data as of February 7, 2023. Source: USDA, Economic Research Service, Farm Income and Wealth Statistics.

Figure 1-5. Summary of Livestock Receipts (Source: Wessels Living History Farm [15]).

United States is the world's largest producer and consumer of beef, producing more than 11.4 million metric tons every year [21]. In 2022, 15.2% of U.S. beef production was exported [22]. Japan and South Korea are two of the largest beefexport markets and accounted for about 47% of U.S. exports in 2021 [21]. The United States is also the second-largest cow milk producer in the world behind the European Union [23] and exports nearly 18% of its milk products [24]. The largest dairy markets are Mexico, China, and Canada [25]. The United States is the world's third-largest producer of pork behind China and the European Union and is one of the world's top exporters of pork and pork products. China, Japan, and Mexico are the topthree export markets for pork, accounting for 66% of exports [26]. The United States is the world's largest poultry producer and a major egg producer. It is the second-largest exporter of poultry meat, with almost 18% of total poultry production exported. The largest markets for U.S. poultry are Mexico, Hong Kong, and Canada [27].

Agricultural exports, or the share of U.S. agricultural and food production sold outside the country, indicate how much these sectors depend on foreign markets. They also show the demand for

U.S. agricultural products in international markets and how much U.S. farmers and food producers rely on foreign consumers for their sales and revenue. From 2010–2020, the United States exported an average of 23% of its agricultural products and 22% of its manufactured agriculture products [28]. In 2020, 87.3% of the food and beverages purchased by U.S. consumers was produced domestically, while the remaining 12.7% was imported [29]. In 2021, the American agricultural industry achieved its highest annual export levels ever recorded. The U.S. exported \$177 billion of products, which was an 18% increase over the previous year and a 14.6% increase over the previous record set in 2014. Eight of the fifteen top U.S. export destinations increased their value of imports by record numbers. China was the top export destination, importing \$33 billion worth of products, followed by Mexico at \$25.5 billion and Canada at \$25 billion. These were record figures for all three nations [30].

As discussed, the U.S. FA sector is a diverse and robust industry, providing food and raw materials for domestic consumption and export and a significant contributor to the country's economy. Despite the size and strength of the U.S. FA sector, millions of Americans still experience food insecurity every year. The U.S. FA sector is vulnerable to various challenges that can contribute to food insecurity, which is discussed in the next section.

1.4 U.S. FOOD INSECURITY OVERVIEW

According to the USDA, food insecurity is the "household-level economic and social condition of limited or uncertain access to adequate food" [31]. The USDA categorizes food security into four levels [32]:

- 1. High Food Security: "Households had no problems, or anxiety about, consistently accessing adequate food."
- 2. Marginal Food Security: "Households had problems at times, or anxiety about, accessing

adequate food, but the quality, variety, and quantity of their food intake were not substantially reduced."

- 3. Low Food Security: "Households reduced the quality, variety, and desirability of their diets, but the quantity of food intake and normal eating patterns were not substantially disrupted."
- 4. Very Low Food Security: "At times during the year, eating patterns of one or more household members were disrupted and food intake reduced because the household lacked money and other resources for food."

Food insecurity is a problem in the United States. In 2021, 10.2% (13.5 million) of U.S. households experienced food insecurity at some point during the year, with a similar rate of 10.5% in 2020. Furthermore, 6.4% (8.4 million) of U.S. households had low food security in 2021 [33].

Food insecurity can affect the general population and can also affect active-duty military personnel. A 2019 survey by the USDA-Economic Research Service (ERS) and the U.S. Army Public Health Center at a major U.S. Army installation found that nearly 33% of over 5,600 respondents were marginally food insecure [34]. Moreover, a 2021 report by the USDA-ERS on food insecurity among working-age veterans showed that from 2015-2019, 11.1% of working-age veterans (between the ages of 18-64) "lived in food-insecure households, and 5.3% lived in households with very low food security, meaning the food intake of some household members is reduced and normal eating patterns disrupted due to limited resources" [35]. A 2023 study directed by the 2020 National Defense Authorization Act report confirmed the 2019 survey and revealed that active-duty food insecurity is a significant issue, with 24% of active-duty service members lacking consistent access to enough food for their households. In 2018, 15.4% of troops had low food security, and 10.4% had very low food security according to the U.S. Department of Agriculture criteria [36]. The causes of food

insecurity in military families include lower salaries at lower ranks, high unemployment rates for military spouses, high cost of living near military bases, and ineligibility for food-assistance programs [36].

Food insecurity can also affect the military by compromising the U.S. food supply. The food subsistence program of the Defense Logistics Agency oversees providing food for the soldiers in the field and in the military's dining halls [37]. This program relies on local and regional resources and infrastructure, such as farmers and ranchers, processors, distributors, retailers, transporters, utilities, and regulators. Any disruption in these dependencies, caused by natural disasters, cyberattacks, or terrorist attacks, could threaten the military's readiness inside and outside the country. These disruptions can also occur at single dining facilities in forward operational environments. The risk of deliberate contamination of food that could harm the preparedness of the fighting force requires more attention to troop feeding operations. The consequences can be serious if a single dining facility in a forward operational environment is targeted [38, 39].

In 2020, U.S. households spent 11.9% of their expenditures on food, which is the third-highest expenditure behind housing (34.9%) and transportation (16%) seen in Figure 1-6 [13]. Inflation is therefore something that very much affects food security. Even with the record levels of U.S. agriculture products and U.S. exports, U.S. and world food prices have continued to escalate, causing a new 15-year high in people experiencing food insecurity around the world [40].

The COVID-19 pandemic revealed how a novel virus can affect food insecurity by disrupting food availability globally due to labor shortages, production challenges, and distribution problems. These disruptions led to higher prices, lower quality, and a reduced variety of food products. According to a 2022 report by the Food and



Note: "Other" includes personal care products, tobacco, and miscellaneous expenditures. Source: USDA, Economic Research Service using U.S. Department of Labor, Bureau of Labor Statistics, 2021 Consumer Expenditure Survey data.

Figure 1-6. Share of U.S. Household Consumer Expenditures by Major Categories, 2021 (Source: Economic Research Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture [13]).

Agriculture Organization (FAO), around 2.3 billion people (29.3% of the world population) were moderately or severely food insecure in 2021, an increase of 350 million compared to before the pandemic. Nearly 924 million people (11.7%) faced severe food insecurity, an increase of 207 million [41].

1.5 SETTING THE STAGE

The U.S. agriculture sector is a critical and strategic component of the nation's economy, security, and public health. It provides food, fuel, and jobs for millions of Americans and contributes to the global food supply and trade. However, the U.S. agriculture sector also faces significant threats and challenges from natural and human-made factors, such as climate change, pests, diseases, and cyberattacks.

Any threat to U.S. food production and security would have devastating economic, social, and political impacts. Being one of the critical infrastructures, these threats to the FA sector make it a national security issue. The current administration has recognized the importance and strength of the FA sector on U.S. security.

On 10 November 2022, President Joe Biden signed National Security Memorandum-16 (NSM-16) [42]. The purpose of the memorandum is to provide instructions to the administration on how to strengthen the security and resilience of U.S. FA to ensure that American families have access to safe and affordable food. The memorandum focuses on the threats that would prevent American farmers and producers from getting their products to the markets. The threats identified in the memorandum are the possible introduction of hazardous contaminants such as poisonous agents, natural or genetically engineered pests and pathogens, and physical effects of nuclear detonations or dispersion of radioactive materials. Other threats that are identified are current and future pandemics that could impact the sector's critical infrastructure and essential workforce, consequences of climate change, threats in the cyberdomain, and the theft of IP. The memorandum requires that a threat assessment be prepared by the attorney general and the secretary of homeland security to identify potential actors, threats, delivery systems, and methods that could be used against or affect the FA sector. Three of the threats identified in the memorandum that may result in high-consequence and catastrophic incidents affecting the FA sector are agroterrorism, climate change, and the vulnerability of the cyberdomain and how these can impact the ability of the American farmer and producers to get their products to the markets.

SECTION 022 SECURITY SECURITY

2.1 OVERVIEW

Among the threats identified to the U.S. FA sector, one of the most serious and potentially devastating that introduces a wide variety of vulnerabilities is climate change. Climate change is defined by the United Nations as "long-term shifts in temperatures and weather patterns. Such shifts can be natural, due to changes in the sun's activity or large volcanic eruptions" [43]. U.S. agriculture production is highly dependent on climate conditions, as the success of crops and livestock production is largely determined by the availability of water, temperature, and other weather-related factors. Climate conditions can directly affect the growth and development of crops, the health and productivity of livestock, and the availability of natural resources such as soil and water. In addition to these direct impacts, climate change can cause indirect stress on the agricultural system arising from changes in pest and disease patterns. Climate change can alter the distribution and abundance of pests and diseases that affect crops and livestock.

Climate change is not a threat of the future; it is a threat of today, and the effects are already being felt. As most remember, in the year of 2020, the United States faced the dual challenges of dealing with the impacts of climate change and the COVID-19 pandemic. In 2020, the United States faced a record 22 climate- and weather-related disasters that exceeded a billion dollars. Both crises affected the livelihoods and food security of millions of people and strained the essential services for Americans. The impacts of a pandemic and climate-related disasters "illustrates the complexity of addressing these issues" [3].

Climate change is also putting a strain on the U.S. military. It is impacting the readiness and capacity of the U.S. military to respond to humanitarian crises and natural disasters caused or exacerbated by it and is impacting the U.S. military's own infrastructure and operations from its direct impacts [44]. Additionally, it is impacting the stability of countries and regions that are vulnerable to climate-induced conflicts, displacement, famine, and disease. Climate change poses serious risks to national and global security, and it requires urgent and coordinated action from governments, militaries, and society.

To address climate change, the United States and almost 200 other countries adopted an international agreement on 12 December 2015 [45]. The agreement is a legal, binding international treaty known as the Paris Agreement. Its goal is "to limit global warming to well below 2 °C, preferably to 1.5 °C, compared to preindustrial levels" [46]. In 2020, the United States left the Paris Agreement but rejoined in 2021 [47].

To tackle the current climate crisis, President Biden created the first-ever National Climate Task Force and announced a new target of reducing its emissions by 50–52% below 2005 levels by the year 2030 [47, 48]. President Biden also announced that the United States would achieve net-zero emissions by 2050. In addition, President Biden has pledged to double the amount of U.S. international climate finances to developing countries by 2024 [48]. This includes providing \$1 billion to the Green Climate Fund.

The Biden administration also highlighted the importance of addressing the climate crisis as a key priority for enhancing the security and resilience of the U.S. FA sector in the NSM-16 [42]. The memorandum recognizes that climate change poses significant risks to food production, distribution, and consumption. It calls for reducing GHG emissions from the sector, increasing carbon sequestration in soils and plants, advancing climate-smart agriculture practices, and adapting to the impacts of climate change. The memorandum also emphasizes the need to collaborate with international partners and allies to tackle the global challenge of climate change and its effects on food security.

The impacts of climate change and the nature and scope of the vulnerabilities that climate change pose on U.S. agriculture and DoD operations are discussed in this section.

2.2 HISTORICAL OVERVIEW

Over the past few decades, there has been an increase in the frequency and intensity of weather- and climate-induced events, which has resulted in decreased food harvests and increased food prices. According to the 2021 FAO report "The Impacts of Disasters and Crises on Agriculture and Food Security," from the 1970s to the 2010s, the number of disasters that include droughts, storms cyclones, hurricanes, typhoons, and extreme temperatures has increased from roughly 40 per year to more than 150 per year [2].

Farmers and the agribusiness community face serious challenges from these extreme weather events, which have become more frequent and costly in the past few decades. The United States experienced 156 weather or climate disasters that each caused more than a billion dollars in damages from 2005–2019, totaling \$1.16 trillion in losses shown in Figure 2-1 [49] and a few examples included can be seen in Table 2-1.



Figure 2-1. Summary of U.S. Billion-Dollar Disasters (Source: National Centers for Environmental Information, National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration [49]).

Year	Overview	Impact
2012	The most severe drought in 25 years severely impacted the U.S. agricultural production. Major portions of the agricultural land were damaged or destroyed in the Midwest [50].	 Affected 80% of the U.S. agricultural land and led to disaster declarations for more than two-thirds of its counties [50]. Reduced the output of livestock and crops like wheat, corn, and soybean in the Great Plains and Midwest [50]. Cost \$14.5 billion in federal crop insurance payments [50].
2015	Drought in California	 Caused [50]: \$1.84 billion in direct losses. 10,100 fewer seasonal jobs. 8.7 million acre-feet of surface water deficits.
2018	Wildfires in California	 Damaged crops and livestock with smoke, ash, and chemicals [51]. Was the deadliest and most destructive year due to wildfires [52]. Totaled over 8,500 fires burning a total of 1.9 million acres [52]. Included calculated damages of [52]: \$27.7 billion in direct capital impact from burned buildings and homes. \$32.2 billion from the health effects of air pollution. \$88.6 billion in losses indirectly caused by the disruption of economic supply chains, including impediments to transportation and labor.
2019	In the spring, U.S. agriculture experienced a record-high number of prevented planted acres primarily due to historic rainfall across large portions of the Corn Belt and Midsouth. Producers of corn, upland cotton, soybeans, and wheat were impacted with a substantial loss of revenue due to the lack of crops being produced and marketed [53].	 Had 11.4 million acres of corn not planted [53]. Had foregone gross revenue from crop sales that likely exceeded \$6 billion alone [53].

Table 2-1. Examples of Severe-Weather- and Climate-Related Disasters

In 2022 alone, the U.S. experienced 18 separate weather and climate disasters costing at least \$1 billion, which was the third-highest number in frequency and cost for billion-dollar disasters in a calendar year behind the 22 events in 2020 and 20 events in 2021 (Figure 2-2). These include [54]:

- 1 winter storm/cold-wave event (across the central and eastern United States).
- 1 wildfire event (wildfires across the western United States including Alaska).
- 1 drought and heat-wave event (across the western and central United States).

- 1 flooding event (in Missouri and Kentucky).
- 2 tornado outbreaks (across the southern and southeastern United States).
- 3 tropical cyclones (Fiona, Ian, and Nicole).
- 9 severe weather/hail events (across many parts of the country, including a derecho in the central United States).

2.3 CLIMATE SCIENCE: AN OVERVIEW OF CLIMATE CHANGE

Climate change is a long-term change in the average weather patterns. It is mainly caused



Figure 2-2. Summary of U.S. 2022 Billion-Dollar Disasters (Source: Smith [54]).

by the increase in GHG emissions from human activities, such as burning fossil fuels, deforestation, and agriculture [55].

These activities cause the release of GHGs, such as carbon dioxide (CO_2) , methane (CH_4) , and nitrous oxide (N_2O) . These three GHGs are the largest individual contributors of global warming, as depicted in Figure 2-3 [55].

- CO₂ is the largest contributor to the GHGs responsible for climate change. It is central to global warming because there is so much of it, and it lasts a long time in the atmosphere. Over 35 billion tons of CO₂ are added to the atmosphere every year, mostly by burning carbon-rich fuel like coal and oil [56]. Many different industries rely on carbon-rich fuels or other processes that give off CO₂. CO₂ is stable in the atmosphere and will reflect heat for hundreds of years, meaning that, even if all new CO₂ emissions were stopped tomorrow, it would take many lifetimes before the warming effect of past emissions would fade away [56].
- CH₄ is the second-largest contributor to climate change. "CH₄ reflects about 100 times as much heat as CO₂, but its lifetime in the atmosphere is much shorter than CO₂, about 10 years" [56]. CH₄ is emitted during the production and transport of coal, natural gas, and oil. It is also emitted from livestock and other agricultural practices, from land use, and by the decay of organic waste in landfills [55].
- N₂O is the third-largest contributor to climate change. N₂O is stable and lasts about 100 years in the atmosphere. It is emitted by growing crops with the use of nitrogen-based fertilizers and combustion of fossil fuels and solid waste, as well as during treatment of wastewater [55].

GHG emissions affect the earth's climate and have many impacts on the environment and human well-being. GHG emissions trap the sun's heat and cause the atmospheric temperature to increase, which is commonly referred to as "the greenhouse effect" [57]. The warming of the Earth leads to changes in weather patterns, sea-level rises,





increase in plant and animal diseases, and more frequent and intense severe weather events (e.g., droughts, floods, heat waves, and storms), which can all lead to food insecurity.

The scientific community warns that extreme weather events will become much more likely and harder to adapt to if the global average temperature rises more than 2 °C above preindustrial levels. The Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC) recommends limiting warming to 1.5 °C, which would reduce some of the impacts of climate change. However, this would require drastic and rapid changes in energy, land, urban, and industrial systems. The IPCC estimates that global net CO₂ emissions would have to drop by about 45% from 2010 levels by 2030 and reach net zero by 2050 to have a 50% chance of staying below 1.5 °C of warming [58, 59].

To address climate change, on 12 December 2015, the United States and almost 200 other countries adopted an international agreement, known as the Paris Agreement [45]. The Paris Agreement aims to limit global warming to well below 2 °C, preferably to 1.5 °C, compared to pre-industrial levels [46]. By 2030, it is estimated that temperatures will surpass the Paris Agreement threshold goal of 1.5 °C [60]. By surpassing this threshold, it is projected that 8% of plants will lose at least half of their geographic range at an increase of 1.5 °C and 16% of plants will lose at least half of their geographic range at an increase of 2 °C.

Although agriculture production systems are extremely vulnerable to changes in the climate, they are also a significant contributor to GHG emissions, accounting for 9.4% of the total emissions in the United States in 2020 [61]. The main sources of GHG emissions from agriculture are agriculture soil management (fertilizers), livestock enteric fermentation, manure management, rice cultivation, urea, and lime fertilization (Figure 2-4).



Figure 2-4. Agriculture Sector GHG Emission Sources (Source: EPA [61]).

Today, the United States is the second-largest emitter of GHGs in the world, after China. To address these issues, the Biden administration has taken several actions to fight climate change and lower GHG emissions. These include [47]:

- Reducing U.S. GHG emissions 50–52% below 2005 levels by 2030.
- Reaching 100% carbon pollution-free electricity by 2035.
- Achieving net-zero emissions economy by 2050.
- Delivering 40% of the benefits from federal investments in climate and clean energy to disadvantaged communities.

2.4 CLIMATE CHANGE TRENDS AND IMPACTS TO U.S. AGRICULTURE

Compared to the other 16 critical infrastructures in the United States, the FA sector is extremely vulnerable to the risks that come with climate change. Not only is U.S. agriculture production vulnerable to the direct effects of the changing climate (e.g., increasing temperature and changes in precipitation), it is also vulnerable to the indirect effects of climate change (e.g., pests and diseases) [62].

2.4.1 Trends of Climate Change

Increase in Temperature. One of the main trends of climate change is the increase in global temperature. The greenhouse effect, which is a natural process that traps some of the sun's heat in the atmosphere, is becoming stronger due to human activities that emit GHGs. This causes the Earth to warm up more than it would otherwise [63]. According to the National Oceanic Atmospheric Association (NOAA), the global surface temperature of the Earth for 2022 was the sixth highest since recordkeeping began in 1880, at 1.06 °C warmer than the pre-industrial period (1880–1900) and 0.86 °C warmer than the 20th-century average [64].

Figure 2-5 shows that "the past 9 years have been the warmest years since modern recordkeeping began in 1880" [65]. The baseline of the average global temperatures is chosen to be the average temperatures between 1951–1980, which is represented by the horizontal line at 0 °C. This was chosen to be the baseline because it takes a three-decade-long period to define "normal" or average temperatures and the analysis began in 1980. The blue bars represent cooler temperatures than average, and the red bars represent warmer temperatures than average.

An increase in temperature can have various impacts on food production and security, such as [66]:





- Affecting the length and timing of the growing season, which can alter the suitability of certain crops for certain regions and affect their yield and quality.
- Affecting the water availability and quality, which can reduce soil moisture, increase irrigation demand, and affect crop growth and survival.
- Affecting the crop productivity and quality, which can reduce photosynthesis, increase respiration, alter nutrient uptake, and increase pest and disease pressure.

Change in Precipitation Patterns. Another trend of climate change is the change in precipitation patterns [67]. Global warming affects the water cycle by making the air hold more water vapor [68]. For every rise in temperature of 1°C (1.8 °F), the air can hold 7% more water vapor [63]. This leads to more overall precipitation on Earth. However, this does not mean that all places will get more rain or snow. Some places, like the Southwest, have gotten drier because of changing weather patterns [63, 68, 69]. The average precipitation in the lower 48 states has gone up by 0.2 in every 10 years since 1901 [62]. Changes in precipitation patterns can alter the amount, intensity, frequency, and duration of rainfall and snowfall, which can result in floods or droughts that can damage crops, soil, livestock, and infrastructure [62, 63, 68, 69].

Increase in Severe Weather. A third trend of climate change is the increase in frequency and intensity of severe weather events [2, 63, 67]. Extreme weather events such as hurricanes, tornadoes, hailstorms, and blizzards can become more frequent and intense because of climate change [2, 63]. This does not mean that climate change directly causes these events, but it makes them more likely and more damaging than they would be otherwise [63]. Over the past few decades, there has been an increase in the frequency and intensity of weather- and climate-induced events. The timing and severity of these events can result in severe crop and livestock damage and increased food prices [2, 63, 67, 70].

These trends of climate change pose serious challenges for farmers and the agribusiness community, as they affect the length and timing of the growing season, the water availability and quality, the crop productivity and quality, and the pest and disease pressure [66, 71].

2.4.2 Direct Impacts of Climate Change

Heat Waves. NOAA recently conducted a study to examine extreme temperature conditions. Temperature measurements at 50 different weather locations within the United States were collected from 1961–2021. The study found a steady increase in frequency (Figure 2-6) and duration (Figure 2-7) of heat waves [72].



Figure 2-6. Frequency of Heat Waves: EPA's Climate Change Indicators in the United States (*Source: EPA* [72]).



Figure 2-7. Duration of Heat Waves (Source: EPA [72]).

These extreme heat conditions directly impact agriculture; the yields of the four major crops of corn, wheat, rice, and soybeans are negatively impacted by exceeding temperature thresholds for optimal yields. Crops have an optimal temperature for performance, and hotter temperatures typically result in a steep decline in yields. For example, yields increase with temperature up to 29 °C (84 °F) for corn and 30 °C for soybeans, but, as temperatures start to exceed these thresholds, yields are projected to decrease, on average, by 7.4% for corn, 6.0% for wheat, 3.2% for rice, and 3.1% for soybeans [73]. Extreme heat conditions also impact the crop yields, especially during the reproductive development phase of the plant. Crops typically have a 30-day reproductive development phase, and, if extreme heat happens over a 3-day period during the reproductive phase, a 10% crop loss is typically experienced [74].

Temperature extremes also impact the health of livestock. Increases in daily maximum temperatures and heat waves will lead to heat stress for livestock. Excessive temperatures alter the physiological functions of animals, resulting in changes in respiration rate, heart rate, blood chemistry, hormones, and metabolism; such temperatures generally result in behavioral changes as well, such as increased intake of water and reduced feed intake. Heat stress also affects reproductive efficiency. High temperatures associated with drought conditions adversely affect pasture and range conditions and reduce forage crop and grain production, thereby reducing feed availability for livestock. More variable winter temperatures also cause stress to livestock and, if associated with high-moisture blizzard conditions or freezing rain and icy conditions, can result in significant livestock deaths [75].

Drought. According to NOAA's National Weather Service, drought is defined as a deficiency of moisture that results in adverse impacts on people, animals, or vegetation over a sizeable area. The FAO has established drought as the single greatest culprit of agricultural production loss worldwide, and NOAA ranks drought as the third among extreme weather events associated with billiondollar weather disasters, behind tropical cyclones and severe storms [76].

The economic impacts of drought in the agriculture sector are crop failure and pasture loss. Specialty crops (such as fruits, vegetables, tree nuts, and medicinal herbs) are more vulnerable to drought than field crops (wheat, soybeans). These costs are often passed on to consumers through increased prices, and/or they may be offset through government disaster-assistance programs [77]. Droughts can also be expensive for consumers with increased food and energy prices, as well as be costly for the municipality, province, and country where they occur. If a drought is severe enough, it may also have an impact on the overall GDP of a nation [78].

Human-generated atmospheric CO₂ and other GHGs have made droughts longer and more frequent [79]. Between 1895 and 2010, on average, around 14% of the United States was experiencing severe to extreme drought in any given year. Notably, the Dust Bowl era affected the largest geographical area and was the longest drought in U.S. history [80]. A 2017 study identified 13 major drought episodes. The drought episodes' criteria were defined by 10% or more of the country in drought—that affected the United States between 1900 and 2014. The three longest drought episodes occurred between July 1928 and May 1942 (the 1930s Dust Bowl drought), July 1949 and September 1957 (the 1950s drought), and June 1998 and December 2014 (the early 21st-century drought). Each of these drought episodes covered 60% or more of the contiguous United States at its peak and lasted 99 months or longer [80].

The early 21st-century drought plagued many parts of the United States. These droughts combined into a national-scale event, the likes of which had not been seen in decades.

The U.S. 2012 drought event impacted 80% of agricultural land in the United States. The drought caused an economic loss of \$30 billion [81], mainly affecting the agriculture sector. The drought affected the production of livestock and field crops such as wheat, corn, and soybean production in the Great Plains and Midwest. In California's agricultural sector, a result of \$1.84-billion loss in direct cost was recorded [82].

In January 2013, the USDA declared 597 counties across 14 states natural disaster areas as a result of the ongoing drought that threatened the winter wheat crop. This was the second year in a row that a declaration had been made, which had not been declared since the 1950s [83].

In February 2023, the United States was experiencing drought conditions throughout the country. According to the National Integrated Drought Information System, 1,710 counties with crops were experiencing drought, along with 252.9 million acres of crops, 21.5 million beef cattle, and 646 counties [84].

Drought, in addition to water use, contributes to the depletion of groundwater systems. Groundwater is among the nation's most important natural resources. It provides half of U.S. drinking water and is essential to the vitality of agriculture. Irrigated agriculture is one of the major consumers of water supplies in the United States [75]. Groundwater that supplies the irrigated water for agriculture is supplied by two primary ground water systems in the United States—California's Central Valley Aquafer and the Ogallala Aquifer beneath the Great Plains. These aquafers are at their lowest level recorded [85]. Water from these aquifers supplies 20% of the world's grain crop; more than 40% of the nation's beef production; and about 40% of the vegetables, nuts, and fruits consumed in the United States [86].

The same aspects of climate change that affect the incidence of drought also affect the frequency and intensity of wildfires, which pose major risks to agriculture. The number of days with high fire danger occurring at the same time across large areas in the western United States has increased by 25 days since 1979. In addition, the average length of the wildfire season across the United States is 105 days longer, with three times as many large fires (greater than 1,000 acres) as in the 1970s [87]. The year of 2020 was the most active wildfire year on record. Colorado had three of its worst wildfires in history, and California recorded five of the six largest wildfires in history [88].

Across the United States, 75% of the area consumed by wildfires is in nonforested ecosystems, much of it covering rangelands and crops. Grassland, rangeland, and forest ecosystems, which support ruminant livestock production, represent more than half of the land area of the United States [87].

Flooding. As temperatures increase, there is a risk of heavy precipitation and flooding. This is due to the release of GHGs like CO_2 and CH_4 that increase global temperature [63]. As the atmosphere gets hotter, bodies-of-water temperature increase, which, in turn, leads to a rise in evaporation and atmospheric water vapor content. The higher atmospheric water content leads to an increase in frequency and intensity of heavier rainfall [89,

90]. The FAO has established flooding as the second-most devasting effect on agriculture loss worldwide. Floods pose many risks to crops. "They may be submerged in flood water, exposed to contaminants, or susceptible to mold. Some of the major concerns for crop safety are heavy metals, chemical, bacterial, and mold contamination" [91].

An analysis of historical, extreme, single-day precipitation events is found in the Fourth National Climate Assessment [75]. The events cover 1910– 2017 and show that the extreme precipitation events remained steady until the 1980s but have significantly risen since then (Figure 2-8).



Figure 2-8. Percent of Land Area and Extreme Precipitation (Source: Olson et al. [75]).

Flooding on farmlands can cause many types of damage. This may include crop loss, contamination, soil erosion, equipment loss, debris deposition, and the spread of invasive species [92].

Floods can inundate farmlands and cause major damage to crops, especially if they strike during planting or harvesting season. Floods will remove significant amounts of topsoil over a large area of farming land. While some parts of the landscape will lose significant amounts of topsoil, other areas will benefit from the depositing of new topsoil [93]. In many cases, the damage from a single flood can last multiple seasons if soil health is strongly affected [94]. According to NOAA's National Centers for Environmental Information (NCEI), as of June 2023, there have been 37 weather events since 1980, where flooding was involved without a tropical cyclone or remnant that inflicted at least \$1 billion of damage in the United States [95]. NCEI reports that billion-dollar inland (nontropical) flood events have increased in the United States. Most notably, four separate billion-dollar inland flood events occurred in 2016, which doubled the previous annual record, as no more than two of these events had occurred in a year since 1980. A few recent examples of floods that inflicted at least \$1 billion of damages in the United States are [96, 97]:

- July 2022: Missouri, Illinois, and Kentucky, 1,000-year storm, total damage estimated at \$1.5 billion.
- May 2021: Louisiana and upper Texas, total damage estimated at \$1.5 billion.
- June 2016: West Virginia and Ohio, total damage estimated at \$1.2 billion.
- April 2016: Houston, TX, total damage estimated at \$3.3 billion.

Flooding devastated communities in Missouri and Illinois over a 3-day period from 26–28 July 2022 [98]. Over a short period of time, over a foot of rain dropped in some places. The storm was described as a 1-in-1,000-year storm. The storm took over 43 lives and resulted in over a billion dollars in damage to infrastructure, homes, businesses, and public and private property. The low-lying areas in Kentucky, which are the best land for agriculture, were damaged by the flooding and left hay fields covered with silt and debris, while livestock were washed away from the flood waters.

Coastal Flooding: Sea-Level Rise. Due to the effects of climate change, the global sea level is rising. The impacts of storms along the coast amplifies the sea levels, creating a storm surge of sea water that floods the coastal regions. Average global sea levels have risen about 8–9 in since 1880 [99]. The rising sea levels are due to a combination

of melting glaciers and ice sheets and to the expansion of seawater due to increasing water temperatures. In 2021, sea levels reached 3.8 in above the average level of 1993, making it the highest annual average since 1993 [99]. Flooding is becoming more frequent along the U.S. coastlines. The East Coast shoreline experiences frequent flooding and the most flood days per year with Boston, MA, experiencing the most [100]. The Northeast Seaboard with its low elevation is losing many acres of farmland every year because of the intrusion of the seawater. Soil becomes too wet and salty to grow crops [101].

Hurricanes. Hurricanes are large, swirling storms that have winds of more than 74 mph (about 120 km/hr) [102]. Hurricanes form over warm ocean waters. The U.S. EPA has compiled hurricane data since 1878. Since 1878, on average, about 600–700 hurricanes are formed in the North Atlantic every year [102]. Historically, the frequency of hurricanes has remained constant. Since 1878, on average, 2 hurricanes have made landfall in the United States each year. In 2022, 3 hurricanes (Fiona, Ian, and Nicole) made landfall. The total number of hurricanes and the number reaching the United States have not indicated a clear overall trend since 1878 (Figure 2-9) [102].



Figure 2-9. Number of Hurricanes in the North Atlantic, 1878–2020 (Source: EPA [102]).

When a hurricane reaches land, it pushes a wall of ocean water ashore. This wall of water is called a storm surge. Heavy rain and storm surge from a hurricane can cause flooding. The intensity of a hurricane is measured in terms of sustained windspeed and is categorized by a scale called the Saffir-Simpson Hurricane Scale. The categories are based on windspeed.

The energy of hurricanes is measured by the accumulated cyclone energy (ACE) scale. The scale is calculated by summing the square of the cyclone's maximum sustained winds and is measured every 6 hr. The scale shows an upward intensity trend of hurricanes. This trend is shown in Figure 2-10.



Figure 2-10. North Atlantic Tropical Cyclone Activity According to the Accumulated Cyclone Energy Index, 1950–2020 (*Source: EPA* [102]).

According to the total annual ACE index, cyclone intensity has risen noticeably over the past 20 years, and 8 of the 10 most active years since 1950 have occurred since the mid-1990s. Relatively high levels of cyclone activity were also seen during the 1950s and 1960s [102].

2.4.3 Indirect Impacts of Climate Change

Increase in Plant and Animal Diseases. Climate change can affect the distribution and severity of

pests and pathogens that affect crops and livestock [103]. Higher temperatures, humidity, rainfall, and CO_2 levels can create favorable conditions for some insects, fungi, bacteria, viruses, and weeds to thrive and spread [104, 105].

Increase in Pests. Climate change can also affect the natural enemies and predators of pests, such as birds, bats, spiders, and parasitoids [106]. Changes in temperature, rainfall, wind patterns, and plant phenology can alter their abundance, diversity, and effectiveness in controlling pests [107].

Decrease in Nutritional Value of Food. Climate change can reduce the quality and safety of food by affecting the nutrient content, protein content, antioxidant levels, taste, texture, and shelf life of crops. Higher temperatures, CO₂ levels, water stress, and pest pressure can all affect these factors [108].

2.5 CLIMATE CHANGE IMPACTS ON DOD OPERATIONS

The DoD has over 5,000 military installations worldwide. Of these installations, more than 1,700 are located in coastal areas and have been or may be affected by sea-level rise or extreme weather events. Extreme weather events, along with natural disasters, have created \$13 billion in damages to more than 10 DoD bases from 2017–2021. For example, in 2018, Hurricane Michael caused an estimated \$4.7 billion in damage to Florida's Tyndall Air Force Base that included damage to more than 12 F-22 fighter aircraft [109]. Also in 2018, Hurricane Florence caused \$3.6 billion in damage to North Carolina's Marine Corps Base Camp Lejeune. In 2021, winter storms damaged 694 facilities across four military installations in Texas (Fort Hood), Oklahoma (Fort Sill), Kansas (Fort Riley), and Louisiana (Fort Polk) [110].

The frequency and intensity of natural disasters have resulted in military humanitarian assistance both globally and domestically from civil authorities. From fiscal years 2016–2021, the number of personnel days the U.S. National Guard spent on supporting wildfires increased twelvefold, from 14,000 to more than 176,000. Over half of the approximately 450,000 National Guard members responded to natural disasters in 2022. Over 142,000 National Guard members responded to wildfires, 18,000 responded to floods, 12,000 responded to winter storms, 1,700 responded to tornadoes, and 1,000 responded to severeweather- and other nonweather-related events [111].

The consequences of climate change increase the demands on the DoD globally and domestically. According to the Congressional Research Service, climate change could produce climate hazards such as sea or glacial ice retreat, rising sea levels, flooding, drought, extreme heat, wildfires, and hurricanes [110]. These hazards increase the risk to military operations and forces in the United States and abroad and are reshaping the geostrategic, operational, and tactical environments with significant implications for U.S. national security and defense.

2.5.1 DoD Initiatives to Combat the Climate Crisis

The DoD has identified climate change as a critical national security issue [112] and is elevating climate change as a national security priority [113]. The DoD has also noted that climate change will continue to amplify operational demands on the force, degrade installations and infrastructure resilience, increase health risks to U.S. service members, and require modifications to existing and planned equipment needs [112].

The Office of the Director of National Intelligence oversaw the development of the first-ever National Intelligence Estimate on climate change [60] and identified three risks that climate change will exacerbate [114]:

- "Increased geopolitical tension as countries argue over who should be doing more, and how quickly, and compete in the ensuing energy transition."
- 2. "Cross-border geopolitical flashpoints from the physical effects of climate change as countries take steps to secure their interests."
- 3. "Climate effects straining country-level stability in select countries and regions of concern."

The DoD has released several policies and documents outlining how it plans to adapt to climate change. It has recognized the urgency of climate change and has adapted plans to address the impacts of climate change to its operations. The following plans have been published:

- "Department of Defense 2014 Climate Change Adaptation Roadmap" [115] outlines DoD plans on how to address climate change. The plan is a set of policies and actions that aim to address the impacts of climate change on national security, military operations, installations, personnel, and communities. The plan focuses on various actions the DoD is taking to increase its resilience to the impacts of climate change and its commitment to reduce GHGs.
- "Department of Defense Climate Risk Analysis" [116] highlights the risks of climate change and how the DoD will use the best available science and data to prevent, mitigate, account for, and respond to defense-related climate change impacts.
- "Department of Defense Climate Adaptation Plan" [117] incorporates the 2014 Climate Change Adaption Roadmap and includes more requirements, objectives, and metrics that are provided in the 2014 roadmap. The Climate Adaptation Plan (CAP) outlines the DoD's projects and activities focused on addressing climate change. Additionally, the CAP identifies several effects that will impact DoD operations to include training and testing, infrastructure, acquisition, and supply chain. The plan also

recognizes what impacts climate change will have on Defense Security Cooperation Agency humanitarian assistance and disaster response, compromised capabilities and capacity of land and sea in the Arctic regions, altered environmental conditions for military operations, and global instability.

• "Highlights and Examples: Department of Defense Climate Adaptation Plan" [118] is a companion report to the DoD CAP that provides examples of how the DoD is addressing climate change.

The DoD's focus on climate change is not new and has been addressed for decades. The DoD has made efforts to incorporate technological advances to reduce energy demand and curb GHG emissions. The White House has set a goal for the United States to achieve 50–52% reductions from 2005 levels of net GHG pollution by 2030 and for the DoD to reach net-zero GHG emissions by 2050 [47]. In fiscal year 2022, the DoD planned to allocate \$469 million of military construction funds through the Energy Resilience Conservation Investment Program to fund a microgrid initiative to protect missioncritical assets and reduce GHG emissions where practicable through deployment of on-site energy storage and renewable energy generation assets [119]. The Army plans to have a microgrid on every Army installation by 2035—a number no less than 130, well above the approximately 15+ grid-tied systems currently operational across the DoD. Microgrids are an increasingly promising solution for providing the DoD with energy resilience, or the ability to provide uninterrupted electricity supply to and recovery from disruptions in power at fixed military installations [120]. Moreover, microgrids are the vision for the future of DoD installations, and their use of renewable power will help reduce GHG emissions.

2.5.2 Technologies to Combat Climate Change

Renewable energy sources are clean, accessible, affordable, sustainable, and reliable forms of

energy that emit little or no greenhouse gases or pollutants into the air [121]. The DoD is focusing on using renewable energy sources and technologies such as solar, wind, biomass, biofuels, geothermal, microreactors, and power beams to tackle the climate crisis and achieve net-zero emissions by 2050. In addition to implementing mitigation efforts, the DoD is also focusing on carbon capturing technologies to remove CO₂ from the atmosphere.

Solar Power. Solar power using solar photovoltaic (PV) panels is just one of the energy sources the government is embracing to boost its energy resiliency. According to the Solar Energy Industrial Association, there are more than 130 MW of solar PV energy systems powering U.S. Navy, Army, and Air Force bases in at least 31 states and the District of Columbia [122]. The Army has plans for 55 MW of additional solar projects on military bases, as well as 13 MW of solar on the roofs of 4,700 military homes at Fort Bliss in Texas [123]. In 2023, the U.S. Department of Energy (DOE) announced as a part of the Biden administrations in-America Agenda that it will be investing "\$52 million for 19 selected projects, including \$10 million from the Bipartisan Infrastructure Law, to strengthen America's domestic solar supply chain and \$30 million in funding for technologies that will help integrate solar energy into the grid" [124].

Wind Power. Wind turbines have been built at F. E. Warren Air Force Base in Wyoming and at the Cape Cod Air Force Base in Massachusetts. Warren's wind turbines provide about 20% of the base's electricity. Cape Cod uses its wind turbines to power its radar system, a massive energy user that tracks submarine ballistic missiles and satellites. The wind turbines save the base \$1 million every year, or 50% of its electricity bill [125].

Biomass. Landfill gas is a natural byproduct of the decomposition of organic material in landfills. It is composed of roughly 50% CH_4 (the primary component of natural gas), 50% CO_2 , and a small

amount of non-CH₄ organic compounds [126]. The CH₄ can be captured from the landfills to generate electricity or heat. Hill Air Force Base located in Utah has constructed three generators that use CH₄ from the landfills surrounding the base [127]. The Joint Base Elmendorf-Richardson Landfill Gas Plant in Alaska is another example of a military base that turns landfill gas into energy [128].

Biofuels. The DoD has been working on developing alternative fuels for its aircraft and ships, some of which include biofuels made from algae. According to the DOE, algae-based biofuels are seen as an environmentally friendly alternative to traditional diesel fuels, which produce high levels of GHGs when they burn. The DOE has said algae holds the potential to produce billions of gallons per year of renewable diesel, gasoline, and jet fuels [129].

Geothermal. The DoD is exploring the potential of geothermal electricity as a stable and continuous power resource to ensure uninterrupted military missions. Geothermal energy is a clean and renewable source of energy that can help reduce GHG emissions and mitigate climate change. The only such facility owned by the agency is located at Naval Air Weapons Station China Lake in California, which uses conventional geothermal power that is exported to the grid. The power plant produces about 270 MW of electricity and exports it to the grid [130]. This is the only such facility that is owned by the DoD and uses conventional geothermal technology exploiting hot water and steam from underground reservoirs. The DoD is planning on building additional on-site geothermal facilities and is currently soliciting proposals [131].

Microreactors. Microreactor technology has the potential to provide benefits to the military in both domestic and overseas operations. In a DoD press release from 13 April 2022, the department stated, "A safe, transportable nuclear reactor would address this growing demand with a resilient, carbon-free energy source that would not add to the DoD's fuel needs, while supporting mission-critical operations in remote and austere environments," [132]. The 2019 National Defense Authorization Act directs the DOE and DoD to site, construct, and operate at least one microreactor at a DoD facility by the end of 2027 [132]. Project Pele, sponsored by the DoD, is a project to design a deployable nuclear reactor, and pairing microreactors with intermittent clean energy sources could provide uninterrupted, clean power to a microgrid.

As of February 2023, Project Pele is in its final stages of design. Pending design approval, the project will begin construction and hope to have the reactor turned on in 2025 at Idaho National Laboratory. Project Pele, and microreactors in general, could be a game changer for the DoD's energy needs at forward operating bases, as well as increase resiliency, decrease costs at domestic installations, and reach the goals of zero carbon emissions [133].

Power Beam. Power beam technology can also be used as a renewable energy source if the electricity that is converted into an electromagnetic beam comes from clean sources, such as solar power, wind power, or hydropower. Power beam technology can help reduce carbon emissions and support energy transition by enabling more efficient use of solar energy from space; avoiding the disruption and costs caused by cabling, wiring, or recharge landings; and transferring power from remote renewables sites such as offshore wind farms [134].

The research for power beam technology has been ongoing for decades, but it has gained more attention and investment in recent years due to the increasing demand for clean and reliable energy sources [135]. There have been several successful demonstrations of power beaming using microwaves or lasers, both on Earth and in space [136].
Carbon Capture and Storage. Carbon capture and storage is a collection of technologies that can be used to combat climate change by reducing CO_2 emissions. CO_2 generated from burning fossil fuels or captured from other large CO_2 -generating processes (power, cement, steel, and chemical plants) can be captured before being released to the atmosphere and then storing the CO_2 deep underground or using it for other purposes [137]. Carbon Capture Large-Scale Pilots and Carbon Capture Demonstration Projects Program are two programs funded by President Biden's bipartisan infrastructure law that aim to significantly reduce CO_2 emissions in order to reach the president's goal of a net-zero emissions economy by 2050 [138].

- Carbon Capture Large-Scale Pilots: This
 program will fund up to 10 projects with up
 to \$820 million to test new carbon capture
 technologies on large sources of emissions
 in the power and industrial sectors. The
 goal is to reduce the risks and costs of these
 technologies and attract more investments for
 their deployment [138].
- Carbon Capture Demonstration Projects Program: This program will fund about
 6 projects with up to \$1.7 billion to show how carbon capture technologies can work with CO₂ transportation and storage systems. The goal is to apply these technologies to power plants and major industrial emitters and make them more widely available [138].

As discussed, the DoD has made efforts to incorporate technological advances to reduce energy demand and curb GHG emissions. However, for the military to perform its missions and support global operations, it is vital to have secure and reliable access to energy, water, and land resources at all times [139]. The U.S. Army Office of Energy Initiatives, under the Assistant Secretary of the Army for Installations, Energy, and Environment, is working on "islandable" projects and opportunities to make this possible (Figure 2-11) [139, 140]. These islandable projects will support the military's critical operations in the event that the electric grid were to go down [139].

2.6 CONCLUSION

Climate change poses a serious threat to the national security and defense of the United States. Defense Secretary Lloyd Austin stated that "climate change is making the world more unsafe, and we need to act to keep the nation secure. The DoD must tackle the existential threat of climate change" [141].

Climate change affects the stability and security of regions where U.S. troops operate, increases the demand for humanitarian assistance and disaster relief, and impacts the readiness and resilience of U.S. military installations and infrastructure [44]. Climate change also affects the U.S. agriculture sector, which is vital for the nation's food security and economy. The U.S. agriculture sector is vulnerable to the risks of climate change, such as extreme weather events, droughts, floods, pests, diseases, and reduced crop yields. These risks can disrupt food production, distribution, and availability and increase food prices and insecurity.

The DoD has acknowledged the urgency of tackling the climate crisis and has taken steps to integrate climate considerations into its policies, strategies, and operations [142]. It has released a climate adaptation plan that outlines how it will adapt to changing climate conditions, train and equip a climate-ready force, ensure built and natural infrastructure resilience, manage supply chain risks, and enhance collaboration with other agencies and partners [143]. The DoD has also developed a climate assessment tool to understand the impacts of climate change on its installations and infrastructure [144].

In 2020, the United States experienced a record 22 climate- and weather-related disasters that exceeded a billion dollars of economic impact, which coincided with the COVID-19 pandemic.



Figure 2-11. Current Energy Projects Portfolio (Source: U.S. Army Office of Energy Initiatives [139]).

Both crises affected the livelihoods and food security of millions of people and strained the essential services for Americans. The impacts of pandemic- and climate-related disasters "illustrate the complexity of addressing these issues" [3].

Climate change can also create or exacerbate biosecurity threats to the U.S. agriculture sector, such as the introduction or spread of pathogens or invasive species that can harm crops, livestock, or human health. These threats can have serious consequences for public health, economic stability, and national security [44].

To address the challenges of climate change while also meeting the growing demand for food due

to population growth, farmers will need to find ways to increase crop yields while also reducing GHG emissions. They will need to do this while still operating their farms efficiently, sustainably, and profitably. However, by doing this, threats that come with the use of modern technologies also need to be assessed, which is discussed in Section 4.

BIOLOGICAL THREATS TO AGRICULTURE

3.1 OVERVIEW

The FA sector is a key component of the national economy, national security, and way of life and serves as a strategic driver of the way of life in the United States [145]. The FA sector in the United States is vulnerable to the accidental or intentional introduction of disease agents or emerging or re-emerging diseases. Biosecurity measures have been developed to prevent and limit the severity of introduced diseases, but the potential for agroterrorism remains a challenge. The definitions of biosecurity, bioterrorism, and agroterrorism are as follows:

• Biosecurity refers to all measures (policies and practices) taken to prevent diseases and the pathogens that cause them (viruses, bacteria, fungi, parasites, and other pathogenic microorganisms) and keep them away from livestock, property, and people. Import restrictions on animals and animal byproducts are in place to prohibit potential contaminated items into the United States. Biosecurity plans are designed to reduce the chances of an infectious disease being carried onto a farm by people, animals, equipment, or vehicles. Standard biosecurity measures for livestock farms include limiting nonessential visitors to the farm and keeping a record of all approved visitors and their previous visits to the farm and/or their contact with other animals [146]. Preparedness for an outbreak includes having tests to screen and rapidly identify infected animals. Tests used in surveillance may range from clinical

observations and the analysis of production records to rapid field and detailed laboratory assays [147]. The development of rapid field tests is important for early detection of infectious diseases in animals. For example, a rapid screening test for antibodies to *Yersinia pestis* F1 and V proteins has been developed based on lateral flow technologies [148].

- Bioterrorism is the "deliberate release of viruses, bacteria, or other germs (agents) used to cause illness or death in people, animals, or plants. These agents are typically found in nature, but it is possible they could be changed to increase their ability to cause disease, make them resistant to current medicines, or increase their ability to be spread into the environment. Biological agents can be spread through the air, through water, or in food. Terrorists may use biological agents because they can be extremely difficult to detect and do not cause illness for several hours to several days" [149].
- Agroterrorism is a subset of bioterrorism and is defined as a "deliberate introduction of an animal or plant disease with the goal of generating fear, causing economic losses, and/or undermining stability" [6].

Ever since 11 September 2001 (9/11), the potential for terrorist attacks against agricultural targets (agroterrorism) has been recognized as a national security treat [6]. Several agencies, including the USDA, DHS, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, EPA, and DoD, play a role in protecting the nation against agroterrorism.

- The USDA is responsible for protecting the nation's food supply and agricultural resources from natural and intentional threats. It conducts research, surveillance, diagnosis, prevention, response, and recovery activities related to animal and plant health, food safety, and food security [150].
- The DHS is responsible for coordinating the overall national effort to enhance the protection of critical infrastructure and key resources, including FA. It conducts threat and vulnerability assessments, develops and implements protective programs and measures, facilitates information sharing and communication, and provides grants and technical assistance to state and local partners [151].
- The Food and Drug Administration (FDA) is responsible for ensuring the safety and security of human food and animal feed. It regulates food production, processing, distribution, and retailing; establishes standards and guidance for food defense; inspects food facilities; oversees food imports; investigates foodborne outbreaks; and enforces food laws and regulations [152].
- The FBI is responsible for investigating acts of terrorism, including agroterrorism, within the United States. It collects and analyzes intelligence, conducts criminal investigations, coordinates joint terrorism task forces, provides crisis management and tactical support, and works with domestic and foreign law enforcement agencies [153].
- The role of the DoD in agroterrorism is to support the lead federal agencies in protecting the nation's FA sector from deliberate threats [154]. Some of that support includes the following:
 - Conducting research and development on biological defense, detection, identification, and decontamination technologies and countermeasures and providing medical

support and expertise to prevent and respond to animal and human diseases caused by agroterrorism [155].

- Providing logistical support and transportation assets to assist in quarantine, movement control, and disposal operations in case of an outbreak [154].
- Providing security and force protection to critical FA facilities and assets [154].
- The U.S. Department of Health and Human Services is responsible for conducting research and development of vaccines, diagnostics, and treatments for animal and plant diseases that could be used as biological weapons. It oversees the safety and security regulations of the select agent program and provides technical assistance and guidance to state and local public health authorities on foodborne illness outbreaks and other public health emergencies related to agroterrorism [156].
- The EPA provides the regulations for the use and disposal of pesticides and other chemicals that could be used to contaminate crops, livestock, and water sources. The agency monitors the quality and safety of drinking water and wastewater systems that could be targets of agroterrorism and provides technical assistance and guidance to state and local environmental authorities on environmental contamination and remediation issues related to agroterrorism [156].

Agroterrorism has gained increased attention because of the events of 9/11, and more recently because of the increasing concerns of the continuing rapid advancements in biotechnology that could enable or facilitate the development of biological weapons and the creation of adapted harmful pathogens that could be used in terroristic attacks [157]. On 10 November 2022, the Biden administration signed NSM-16 [42] that stresses the importance of strengthening the security and resilience of the U.S. FA sector. The purpose of the memorandum is to build on the ongoing work to ensure that American families have access to safe, affordable food. The memorandum stresses the importance that the American FA system be better prepared for threats that may harm the health of crops and livestock. One of the threats identified in the memorandum is the possible introduction of hazardous contaminants such as poisonous agents, natural or genetically engineered pests, or pathogens.

3.2 PATHOGEN VULNERABILITIES TO THE AGRICULTURE SECTOR

The U.S. agriculture sector is vulnerable to the emergence of new and unknown pathogens, such as viruses, bacteria, fungi, or parasites, that can affect plants, animals, or humans [158, 159]. It has also become more vulnerable to being targeted by state and nonstate actors in the form of agroterrorism since the agriculture sector is a critical and strategic component of the nation's economy and provides products that are essential for life. Another threat is the impact of synthetic biology on agriculture. Synthetic biology is a field of science that involves modifying or creating biological organisms [160]. Although synthetic biology is being pursued overwhelmingly for beneficial and legitimate purposes such as addressing disease, remediating pollution, and increasing the yield of crops, there are potential uses that could be detrimental to humans and other species. These same advances can be used nefariously by state and nonstate actors to produce pathogens that could be used as weapons against U.S. agriculture and food supply.

Some of the vulnerabilities that make the U.S. agriculture sector susceptible to these threats are:

• Large and open pasture lands that could allow the easy introduction of plant and animal pathogens. These plants and animals are difficult to monitor and protect from intentional or accidental contamination [161].

- Limited use or not-available vaccines for highly contagious foreign animal diseases (FADs) that are not present in the United States but could be introduced by malicious actors or through global trade and travel [162].
- High concentration and movement of animals in farms, feedlots, poultry houses, and auction barns that could facilitate the spread of infectious diseases among animals and humans [161].
- Complex and interdependent supply chains that involve multiple actors and stages, such as production, processing, storage, distribution, and consumption of food and agricultural products [161].
- Unsecured water and feed systems that could be easily tampered with or contaminated by harmful substances or pathogens [163].

A new or emerging disease that affects plants or animals could be introduced into the U.S. agriculture sector by accident or on purpose. This could lead to crop failures or the need to kill millions of infected livestock, which would have serious local and national economic impacts. The social and economic effects of animal and plant disease outbreaks are significant.

One example of such an outbreak is the foot-andmouth disease (FMD) that occurred in 2001 in Great Britain. This disease affected farms across most of the British countryside, with 2,000 cases reported [164]. More than 6 million cows and sheep were slaughtered to stop the spread of the disease. This caused a crisis for British agriculture and tourism [165].

Another example is the bird flu, also known as avian influenza. This is a viral infection that can infect birds and sometimes humans. North America is currently facing a large and unprecedented outbreak of bird flu, mainly caused by the highly pathogenic H5N1 virus. This outbreak poses serious risks to the health and welfare of wild birds and poultry [166]. The current avian influenza outbreak has resulted in the destruction of millions of birds, as well as significant losses for local farmers and higher egg prices for consumers.

A terrorist attack against the U.S. agriculture sector could strategically impact the ability as a nation to ensure the security and safety of citizens and the ability to execute military missions. An agroterrorism attack on the food supply could be both debilitating and demoralizing, thus challenging a combatant commander's ability to field an effective combat force. As was learned from the COVID-19 outbreak, the confidence in the government's ability to govern and ensure basic securities was jeopardized and the economic impacts of the pandemic had tremendous impacts on the United States and the world. The effect of a pathogen release on the FA sector could have a similar effect as the COVID-19 pandemic.

In this section, the threats of endemic and emerging pathogens and their potential impacts on the U.S. agriculture sector and ultimately the security of the United States are discussed.

3.3 PATHOGEN THREATS

Diseases that affect livestock, poultry, and crops can come from domestic or foreign sources [167]. Animal pathogens can spread easily through contact with sick animals or contaminated environments, leading to widespread disease outbreaks in livestock and poultry. These outbreaks can have severe economic and social impacts, such as reduced production, lower income for farmers and ranchers, and disruptions to the food supply chain [168]. Plant diseases, both existing and new, are influenced by factors such as climate change, global food trade, pathogen spillover, and new pathogen strains [103]. For instance, climate change affects temperature, precipitation, humidity, and wind patterns, which can change the distribution, survival, reproduction, and virulence of plant pathogens and their vectors. Climate change has been associated with the increased

occurrence and severity of wheat rust diseases caused by fungal pathogens in different parts of the world.

To prevent the spread of these pathogens, surveillance systems that can detect and monitor plant and animal pathogens are needed, along with tests that can identify them quickly and accurately, and measures that can protect animals and plants from infection. Surveillance is essential for fast detection and containment of outbreaks, evaluation of control measures, and identification of new threats. Surveillance can also show the patterns, frequency, severity, impact, and changes of plant and animal diseases [163]. The USDA Animal and Plant Health Inspection Service is the main federal agency that coordinates and regulates how animal diseases are prevented, managed, and eradicated. The USDA also supports agricultural research and extension programs and works with the private sector to provide animal health products and veterinary services that help farmers deal with common animal pests and diseases [168].

Molecular diagnostics can enhance surveillance of plant and animal pathogens by improving the sensitivity, specificity, speed, accuracy, affordability, portability, scalability, and multiplexing of detection and identification methods. Molecular diagnostics are techniques that use nucleic acids (DNA or RNA) or proteins (antibodies or antigens) to detect the presence or characteristics of a pathogen [169].

3.3.1 Key Animal Diseases Impacting Livestock Health

Key priority animal diseases that do not currently exist in the United States and would have a severe impact on the U.S. economy, generate fear, and disrupt trade/exports include but are not limited to FMD, classical swine fever (CSF), African swine fever (ASF), and avian influenza. Each are highly contagious viruses that could cause up to 100% mortality or require culling 100% of infected animals, which would devastate vital U.S. livestock resources.

FMD. FMD is a severe and highly contagious viral disease [170]. The FMD virus causes illness in cows, pigs, sheep, goats, deer, and other animals with divided hooves [170]. While many countries (Africa, South America, Asia, and some parts of Europe) across the globe are dealing with FMD in their livestock populations, the United States eradicated the disease in 1929 [171]. Since the disease can spread widely and rapidly and has grave economic consequences, FMD is one of the animal diseases livestock owners dread most. It has been called "the billion-dollar disease" because of its devastating financial consequences [170, 171]. Even a single case of the disease can trigger embargoes on trade in meat products and require the large-scale culling of herds. An outbreak of FMD would impact international trade and disrupt interstate trade, as well as direct and indirect costs related to foregone production, unemployment, and losses in related businesses [170, 171]. In 2001, the United Kingdom went through an epidemic of FMD, which led to the slaughter of 6.5 million animals and a cost of \$8 billion [172]. The origin of the FMD epidemic in the United Kingdom was traced back to a pigfinishing unit in Northumberland that was later moved to Essex to be slaughtered. It is believed this movement spread FMD particles to a nearby sheep farm and then subsequently spread across the farm through other infected sheep and contaminated clothing on personnel and their vehicles. Studies concluded that the infection arrived on the pig farm through infected meat. Introductions or re-emergence of diseases that mimic FMD clinically can also cause widespread disruption of animal markets, such as vesicular stomatitis virus, bluetongue virus, epizootic hemorrhagic fever virus, or Senecavirus A [170, 173].

CSF. CSF, also known as hog cholera, continues to be the most serious and destructive disease for swine. It was first reported in the United States in 1833 in southern Ohio and quickly reached

epidemic levels in the early 1900s. It was not until 1960s that an effective vaccine for CSF was developed, and the virus was eradicated in the United States by 1976. CSF currently exists in many countries including nearby countries of Central and South America and the Caribbean. Several European countries have reported epidemics. The disease is endemic in much of Asia [174].

ASF. ASF is also another deadly virus with up to 100% mortality rate in pigs. It was first identified in Kenya in 1921 and has not been detected in the United States [175]. ASF has spread through China, Mongolia, and Vietnam, as well as within parts of the European Union. More recently, it has spread to the Dominican Republic and Haiti [175]. There is no treatment of vaccine for the disease. According to the World Organization for Animal Health, from January 2020 to January 2022, ASF outbreaks were reported in 35 countries or regions around the world, resulting in over a million lost domestic pigs [176]. The only way to stop this disease is to depopulate all affected or exposed swine herds. ASF is a devastating, deadly disease that could have a significant economic impact on U.S. livestock producers [175]. Scenarios have been studied to determine the economic impacts of ASF. A 2020 2-year scenario that assumes a 2-year duration of the outbreak estimates a \$15-billion loss to the pig sector. Another scenario assumes the outbreak includes the feral pig population, the disease is not eliminated over a 10-year period, and it would have an economic impact of \$50 billion to the pig sector [177]. China, the world's largest producer and consumer of pork, reported the first case of ASF on 3 August 2018. Within 8 months, the disease spread to all of China's mainland provinces and caused a substantial loss to its hog industry. The supply of pork domestically fell to 21% of its pre-ASF levels, resulting in a doubling of the domestic pork prices [178].

Highly Pathogenic Avian Influenza (HPAI). HPAI viruses cause severe disease and high mortality in infected poultry. Two different outbreaks of avian

influenza (bird flu) have affected the U.S. poultry industry and wild birds in recent years. The first outbreak occurred from 2014–2015 and involved North American lineage viruses that reasserted and included H5N2 and H5N8 [179]. These viruses were mainly detected in wild birds but also caused more than 200 outbreaks in commercial poultry flocks and resulted in the death or depopulation of more than 50 million birds [180]. The second outbreak has been ongoing since 2022 and involves Asian lineage viruses that are being spread by wild birds. The most prevalent virus is H5N1, which has decimated wild bird populations and contributed to the mass deaths of millions of poultry [181]. This outbreak has been found in 47 states (poultry) and has affected more than 833 commercial and backyard flocks and more than 58.7 million birds as of 17 May 2023 [182, 183]. Additionally, this outbreak has appeared to spill over into mammals (nonhuman) on several occasions and has caused one human infection in the United States after exposure to infected birds [184, 185]. The overall economic impact of the current avian flu outbreak is yet to be determined. As a result of recurrent outbreaks, U.S. egg inventories were 29% lower in the final week of December 2022 than at the beginning of the year. By the end of December 2022, more than 43 million egg-laying hens were lost to the disease itself or to depopulation since the outbreak began in February 2022 [186].

3.3.2 Key Plant Diseases Impacting Crop Health

Citrus Yellow Vein Clearing (CYVC). CYVC is an emerging disease causing escalating economic losses in multiple citrus species and varieties, especially lemons. The disease was recently detected in Tulare, CA, in 2022, which is the first detection of this disease in the United States. The disease origins are in the Asian countries, and it is spreading rapidly. The disease severely affects tree growth and fruit yield and is spread by insects or by contaminated tools. There is currently no treatment for the disease [187]. **Citrus Greening.** Also known as Huanglongbing (HLB), citrus greening is the most devastating disease of citrus. The Asian citrus psyllid (Diaphorina citri), which arrived in Florida in 1998, spreads the disease. The psyllid infects the tree with bacteria when it feeds on new shoots. There is no treatment for this disease, and all types of citrus can get HLB [188].

Soybean Cyst Nematode (SCN). SCN is a tiny worm that lives and feeds on the roots of soybeans, causing them to grow poorly, turn yellow, and produce less. It is the worst soybean pest in the United States, costing about \$1.5 billion in losses every year. SCN can be moved from one place to another by soil, plants that host the worm, and cysts that are the remains of the female worms. To increase yields of soybeans, crops are rotated, or a soybean plant can be resistant to the nematode [189].

Fusarium Oxysporum f. sp. Cubense (Foc) Tropical Race 4 (TR4). Foc TR4 that causes Panama disease of bananas threatens to reduce the availability of bananas in some areas of the world. The TR4 strain has moved from Asia into Mozambique and Jordan and, in 2019, Colombia [190]. The disease threatens farms of both subsistence farmers in Asia and Africa and major banana plantations. Cavendish bananas, a key food source for many smallholder farmers, are threatened by TR4 [190].

Aspergillus Flavus. According to an article by North Carolina State University, Aspergillus flavus produces the mycotoxin known as aflatoxin on a number of crops including corn. Aflatoxins and fumonisins are mycotoxins produced by Aspergillus flavus and Fusarium verticillioides, respectively, that commonly contaminate corn in the southeastern United States [191]. These mycotoxins pose significant health risks to both humans and animals and are therefore regulated by the FDA.

3.4 INTENTIONAL THREATS (AGROTERRORISM)

The literature has extensively documented the threat of a terrorist act against agriculture. Although agroterrorism attacks in the United States have been relatively rare, they still pose a threat to national security and public health. Agroterrorism attacks can target any part of the farm-to-fork continuum, such as crops, livestock, or food products, as well as the transportation or distribution systems that move them from the farm to the consumer [167]. Farmland and ranches are vulnerable to such attacks because they are large and open, making them easy targets for any extremist group or adversarial nation that wants to introduce a biological disease into the U.S. agricultural system. The main motivations and goals of agroterrorism attacks include creating fear and panic, causing economic damage, disrupting operations/trade, and gaining access to agricultural commodity production and capacity [167].

The FBI identifies the top likely perpetrators as "(1) domestic/international terrorists, (2) statesponsored insurgent/extremist elements, (3) statesponsored weapons of mass destruction programs, (4) economic espionage by corporate- or statesponsored competitors, (5) insider threats, [and] (6) an individual 'lone wolf'" [192].

One of the challenges with agroterrorism is that it is hard to recognize and detect an attack. An attack may go unnoticed for days or weeks, which would allow the pathogen to spread [167, 193]. Although several nations and governments have had the capability of using anti-agricultural weapons, there are only a few historical examples of intentional state-sponsored attacks against agricultural production. Some examples are as follows:

• During World War I, Germany used biological warfare agents for sabotage and infected more than 3,500 horses with anthrax and glanders that were being shipped to the allies. They targeted horses because they were essential for the military to move, fight, and survive [194, 195]. Germany also sabotaged French cavalry horses, Romanian sheep, and Argentinian livestock intended for the Allied forces [196].

- In the 1940s, the United Kingdom produced large quantities of cattle cakes that were infected with anthrax spores that could be dropped on to the fields where the cattle herds grazed [196].
- During the Cold War era, the U.S. military bioweapon programs used chemicals to destroy vegetation. It also used herbicides during the Vietnam War to destroy vegetation. The main goal of using the herbicides was to destroy the vegetation that was used as cover, but the United States also targeted crops that were used by the Viet Cong to support operations [167].

The 1925 Geneva Protocol prohibits the use of chemical and biological weapons in war [197]. The ban was later strengthened in 1972 by the adoption of the Biological Weapons Convention (BWC), which prohibited the development, production, stockpiling, and transfer of such weapons [198]. The convention has reached almost universal membership, with 184 state parties and four signatory states. The effectiveness of the BWC has been limited due to insufficient institutional support and the absence of any formal verification regime to monitor compliance.

The U.S. Department of State published an unclassified report in June 2022 on how the United States and other nations followed and complied with arms control, nonproliferation, and disarmament agreements and commitments in 2021 [199]. The president is required to prepare and release this report by the Arms Control and Disarmament Act, as amended (22 U.S.C. § 2593a) [200]. The report covers the following:

• How the United States complied with arms control, nonproliferation, and disarmament agreements in 2021 [199].

 How other nations complied and adhered to arms control, nonproliferation, and disarmament agreements and commitments, including confidence and security-building measures and the Missile Technology Control Regime, of which the United States is part [199].

Part IV of the report reviews the compliance with and adherence to arms control, nonproliferation, and disarmament agreements and commitments pertaining to biological issues. The report focuses on state biological programs that are in violation of the BWC that was put in force in 1975. Peoples Republic of China, Islamic Republic of Iran, The Democratic People's Republic of Korea (North Korea), and The Russian Federation (Russia) were all found to be in violation of the Article I of the BWC [199]. Article 1 requires state parties:

> ...never in any circumstances to develop, produce, stockpile, or otherwise acquire or retain...[microbial] or other biological agents, or toxins whatever their origin or method of production, of types and in quantities that have no justification for prophylactic, protective, or other peaceful purposes [199].

A nation might send an agent to spread FMD throughout the United States in an act of revenge for economic sanctions that have been imposed for the invasion of Ukraine, or China could impose economic sabotage against the United States by smuggling some FMD-infected pigs into the country. China could cause the U.S. swine export trade to come to halt and then use its own pig sector to fill in the market gap that would be created by a worldwide pig export ban imposed on the United States.

The U.S. agricultural sector could also face a threat from criminal or terrorist groups. These groups may target the FA sector to cause economic disruption and social panic among the U.S. population. This has happened before in the following historic examples:

- In 1984, a religious cult contaminated 10 local restaurants with salmonella, which infected 751 people, 45% of whom needed hospitalization. The cult may have done this to influence a local election [161].
- In 1996, a worker at a rendering plant in Wisconsin called the police and said liquid fat from the plant had been contaminated with chlordane. The contaminated fat reached feed manufacturers, followed by 4,000 farms in Wisconsin, Michigan, and Minnesota. No humans or animals were harmed, but disposing of the contaminated feed cost \$4 million [193].
- In October 1996, a former laboratory employee admitted to contaminating a tray of doughnuts and muffins with Shigella dysenteriae Type 2, a foodborne pathogen. The former employee at St. Paul Medical Center (in Dallas, TX) used a supervisor's office computer to email 45 other laboratory workers that pastries were available in the break room. Twelve of them ate some pastry and got severe gastrointestinal disease. Four of them had to be hospitalized, but no one died. The pathogen came from the laboratory itself, which had poor security and good conditions for the pathogen to grow [201].

It is possible for terrorists with little expertise to obtain infectious agents and infect animals. Various actors, such as transnational groups, economic opportunists, domestic extremists, or disgruntled individuals, could use agroterrorism to threaten the U.S. economy and national security. They could obtain infectious agents easily and infect animals on farms or other locations. An attack using a virus like FMD could cause serious damage to the agriculture sector and trigger civil unrest and panic.

FMD is a viral disease that affects animals with cloven hooves. It has been eradicated in the United States since 1929, but it still exists in many other

countries. FMD is highly contagious and can spread through contact with infected animals or objects, as well as through the air, water, soil, feed, or animal products [202]. It can survive for long periods of time in the environment or in animal remains. FMD has an incubation period of 3–8 days, during which an infected animal may not show any signs or symptoms but can still infect others [203]. It does not affect humans, so a terrorist can handle and disperse the virus safely. A terrorist could introduce FMD into feedlots, auctions, farms, or water systems, where it could cause widespread outbreaks and devastating impacts on the agricultural sector.

The DoD states that an agroterrorism incident involving FMD is a serious threat to U.S. national security [204]. Another viral disease that poses a similar threat is ASF, which causes high mortality in pigs and has no vaccine or treatment available. ASF is currently affecting several countries around the world and could be easily accessed by terrorists.

Beyond vulnerabilities to animal health from the introduction of FADs, the FADs produce logistical challenges for combatant commanders who may have troops and equipment positioned in regions that are FAD positive when they need to rapidly deploy them to regions where those diseases have not been previously reported or risk introduction of an FAD with significant political impact [205].

Military operations in countries that are infected with FADs can expose the troops and their equipment to the risk of infection or contamination by the disease agents. This can affect the health and performance of the troops and their animals and require medical or veterinary intervention or quarantine measures.

Agroterrorism also has implications for military operations in foreign countries that are infected with FADs. Troops and equipment deployed in such regions may be exposed to infection or contamination by FAD agents, which could affect their health and performance and require medical or veterinary intervention or quarantine measures. Moreover, troops and equipment returning from such regions may pose a risk of introducing FADs into the United States or other nonaffected countries, which could have serious consequences for animal health, food security, economy, and national security. For this reason, the military enforces a strict washdown of all equipment when operating in foreign areas, whether for contingency operations or peacetime training.

3.5 SYNTHETIC BIOLOGY THREATS

Synthetic biology is a field of science that involves modifying or creating biological organisms for various purposes [206]. One of these purposes is to increase agricultural production and improve crop nutrition, which are essential for food and agricultural security. However, synthetic biology also poses potential risks, as state and nonstate actors could use it to produce pathogens that could be used as weapons against U.S. agriculture and food supply systems. These pathogens could be derived from existing organisms or created from scratch using gene-editing tools [206].

Genetically modified organisms (GMOs) are organisms (i.e., plants, animals, or microorganisms) whose DNA has been altered in a way that does not occur naturally by mating and/or natural recombination [207]. GMOs are usually made by inserting foreign DNA into an organism's genome. There are two main methods to produce GMO plants: (1) agrobacterium-mediated genetic transformation and (2) biolistics.

Agrobacterium-mediated genetic transformation uses a type of bacteria that can transfer selected genes into plant cells [208]. The plant cells then grow into transgenic plants that have the desired DNA from other species. The seeds produced by these plants will also have the new DNA. Biolistics uses a device that shoots tiny particles coated with the desired gene into plant cells. The plant cells then grow into transgenic plants that have the desired DNA. Both methods have been used to create genome-edited crops, such as corn, cotton, soybean, and wheat. Genetically modified (GM) crops have many benefits, such as increased yield, improved quality, reduced pesticide use, and enhanced resistance to pests and diseases [208].

Some examples of GMO crops are corn and cotton that have been modified with Bacillus thuringiensis (Bt), a soil bacterium that produces proteins that are toxic to some insects but not to humans [209]. Bt has been used as an insecticide for a long time, but, by inserting its genes into plants, the plants can produce their own insecticide and become resistant to insect pests. Bt corn and cotton have been approved by the EPA in the United States since 1995 [209].

Another example of a GMO crop is papaya that has been modified to resist ringspot virus, a disease that can destroy papaya plants [210]. The GM papaya has a viral gene that protects it from infection. There is no other way to control ringspot virus effectively, either organically or conventionally. The GM papaya has increased the yield of papaya by 10 to 20 times compared to non-GM papaya. The GM papaya is now grown by nearly all Chinese and Hawaiian papaya farmers [206].

GMO crops are very common in today's food supply, especially in the United States, where most of the corn, soybeans, sugar beets, canola, and cotton are GMOs. These crops are used as ingredients in many processed foods. GMOs are found in much of the western food supply due to ingredients derived from GM crops [211].

GMO animals are less common, but some have been approved for human consumption. For example, the AquAdvantage Salmon is a GM salmon that grows twice as fast as a normal salmon because it has a gene from another salmon species and a gene from an ocean pout. The FDA has stated that this fish is safe to eat [212]. Gene-editing tools are used to make changes to the existing genetic material of an organism. Unlike GMOs, which introduce foreign DNA from other organisms, gene-editing methods modify the native DNA in ways that can have beneficial outcomes.

There are different types of gene-editing methods, such as zinc finger nucleases, transcription activator-like effector nucleases, and clustered regularly interspaced short palindromic repeats (CRISPR-Cas9) [213]. CRISPR-Cas9 is the most widely used method. It allows researchers to remove, insert, or change sequences of DNA in almost any organism. This can result in the activation or deactivation of a gene, which can affect the traits of the organism. For example, a gene that makes a crop or livestock more vulnerable to disease or drought can be deactivated using CRISPR-Cas9 [214].

CRISPR-Cas9 has been used to create plants with improved traits, such as virus-resistant cucumbers, disease-resistant citrus trees, and high-yield rice lines [215]. It has also been used to manipulate animals with desirable characteristics, such as cashmere goats with longer hair fibers, cattle with increased muscle mass, and mushrooms with delayed browning [212].

Gene-editing tools like CRISPR-Cas9 can also be used to introduce genetic traits, which can be inherited by their offspring, into organisms. This can be done by editing reproductive cells, fertilized eggs, or embryos. These genetic traits can then spread through future generations using a mechanism called gene drive [216]. Gene drive is a process that increases the likelihood of a certain gene or allele being passed on to the next generation over the natural or wild-type gene or allele. Gene drive can be used to control pests or diseases that affect agriculture. For example, gene drive has been used to target Drosophila suzukii, a fruit fly that damages fruit crops such as berries, cherries, plums, and grapes [217]. Synthetic biology also poses potential risks to biosecurity and biosafety, as some of the products or techniques could be misused for malicious purposes. For example, state and nonstate actors could use genetic-editing tools to create or modify pathogens and develop novel biological weapons. They could alter the characteristics of a disease, such as how contagious, deadly, or persistent it is. They could also target agriculture and food supply systems with these weapons. However, such attacks would require advanced skills, technology, infrastructure, and planning that only statesponsored actors could provide.

One of the factors that facilitates synthetic biology threats is the availability of open-access publications that share scientific information and knowledge on synthetic biology and molecular biology. Most of the research on synthetic biology and molecular biology is funded by the National Institutes of Health (NIH), which supports studies on pathogenic mechanisms and disease prevention. However, this also means that sensitive data and methods are generated and disseminated by researchers who may not be aware of the potential dual-use implications of their work [159].

Another factor that contributes to synthetic biology threats is the lack of secure funding for academic researchers and their trainees, who are often under pressure to publish their research for career advancement and recognition. This may lead them to accept funding from dubious sources, such as foreign governments or organizations that have malicious intentions or agendas. It may also make them more vulnerable to recruitment by hostile actors who offer them better financial prospects or incentives. Moreover, the drive to publish research may also result in the disclosure of theoretical guidelines or protocols that could enable others to replicate or modify synthetic biology experiments or products [163].

Another threat is computer hacking by gaining unauthorized access or manipulation of computer

systems or networks that store or process synthetic biology or bioengineering data or software. This could result in data theft, sabotage, or cyberattacks that could compromise the security or functionality of synthetic biology or bioengineering systems or products [163].

The U.S. government has taken steps to ensure that the synthetic biology laboratories are compliant in their research. Compliant labs are labs that follow the rules and guidelines for conducting synthetic biology or bioengineering research in a responsible and ethical manner. However, even compliant labs may pose a risk if they publish or have dual-use knowledge or data that could be used by state-sponsored agroterrorists. Compliant labs may unintentionally provide state-sponsored agroterrorists with the information or tools they need to carry out their attacks, such as how to create or modify a plant or animal pathogen using synthetic biology or bioengineering techniques. The NIH provides policies and practices for the identification and oversight of dual-use research of concern (DURC) within its intramural research program. It also provides educational tools and resources for researchers and institutions to raise awareness and responsibility for DURC [163, 218].

3.6 POLICY AND REGULATIONS

The U.S. oversight of synthetic biology is based on existing regulations that cover the products and processes of biotechnology, such as the "Coordinated Framework for Regulation of Biotechnology" [219]. This regulation was proposed in 1984 by the White House Office of Science and Technology Policy and finalized in 1986. It spells out the basic federal policy for regulating the development and introduction of products derived from biotechnology. In 2017, the federal government updated the policy and produced a comprehensive summary of the roles and responsibilities for agencies with respect to regulating biotechnology [220]. The coordinated framework assigns regulatory responsibilities to three principal agencies: (1) the EPA, (2) the FDA, and (3) the USDA. Each agency regulates biotechnology products under its existing statutory authority and according to its specific mandate. For example, the EPA regulates biotechnology products that may have an impact on the environment, such as pesticides and microorganisms. The FDA regulates biotechnology products that may affect human or animal health, such as food, drugs, and medical devices. The USDA regulates biotechnology products that may pose a risk to plant health or animal health, such as genetically engineered crops and animals.

"Guiding Principles for Biosafety Governance: Ensuring Institutional Compliance With Biosafety, Biocontainment, and Laboratory Biosecurity Regulations and Guidelines" was prepared on behalf of the Federal Experts Security Advisory Panel in September 2017 [221]. It provides several guiding principles and best practices for ensuring that institutions have appropriate organizational and governance structures in place to establish compliance with biosafety, biocontainment, and laboratory biosecurity regulations and guidelines. The document also provides an overview of the federal regulations, requirements, and guidelines that pertain to biosafety and biosecurity in the U.S. and a description of some of the voluntary laboratory accreditation systems.

"Proposed Biosecurity Oversight Framework for the Future of Science" is a report by the National Science Advisory Board for Biosecurity (NSABB) that was delivered to the U.S. government on 27 January 2023 [222, 223]. It contains the findings and recommendations of two NSABB working groups that evaluated the effectiveness of two major U.S. biosecurity policy frameworks governing research with enhanced potential pandemic pathogens and DURC. The report aims to inform U.S. government policy evaluations and the development of detailed guidance toward a more comprehensive and integrated framework for the oversight of research that may pose significant biosafety or biosecurity risks. The report also seeks to ensure that U.S. biosecurity efforts are positioned to keep pace with an evolving scientific enterprise.

The Federal Select Agent Program was developed to safeguard pathogens by limiting the ability to access them and use them for harm [224]. The "Public Health Security and Bioterrorism Preparedness and Response Act of 2002" provides for the regulation of certain biological agents and toxins that have the potential to pose a severe threat to human, animal, and plant health or to animal and plant products [225]. The Federal Select Agent Program is jointly comprised of the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention/Division of Select Agents and Toxins and the Animal and Plant Health Inspection Service/Division of Agricultural Select Agents and Toxins [224]. It was established in response to a U.S. congressional mandate to ensure the safety and security of biological select agents and toxins. The Federal Select Agent Program oversees the possession, use, and transfer of biological select agents and toxins. These select agents and toxins have the potential to pose a severe threat to public, animal, or plant health or to animal or plant products. The select agents and toxins, listed in 9 CFR 121.3, are those that have been determined to have the potential to pose a severe threat to animal health or animal products [226]. The select agents and toxins listed in 7 CFR 331.3, are those that have been determined to have the potential to pose a severe threat to plant health or plant products [227].

The Federal Select Agent Program publishes an annual report that summarizes aggregate program data in areas such as [224]:

- Numbers and types of registered entities, as well as amendments to registrations.
- Top registered select agents or toxins.
- Security risk assessments performed.
- Number of inspections conducted.

- Key observations related to inspection findings and compliance with the select agent regulations.
- Reported thefts, losses, and releases of select agents or toxins.
- Identifications and transfers of select agents or toxins.

It also reports the number of individuals that have access to the select agents and new approved applicants. Risk assessments are conducted on individuals to determine acceptance into the program. The report identifies the number of inspections performed during the year and identifies any compliance issues.

3.7 CONCLUSION

The U.S. FA sector is vital for the nation's economy, security, and way of life, but it also faces various threats from natural and human-made factors. One of the most serious and potentially devastating threats is agroterrorism, which is the deliberate introduction of an animal or plant disease for the purpose of generating fear, causing economic losses, or undermining social stability [6]. Agroterrorism has gained increased attention in recent years due to the events of 9/11, the advancements in biotechnology, and the emergence of new and unknown pathogens [157]. The Biden administration has recognized the importance of strengthening the security and resilience of the U.S. FA sector and has issued NSM-16 that identifies some of the possible hazards [42].

The DoD could be affected by an agroterrorism event or an unintentional release of a plant or animal pathogen in several ways:

- Disruption of the food supply and availability for military personnel and their families, both at home and abroad.
- Public health risks to military personnel and their families, especially if the pathogen is

contagious to humans or causes foodborne illnesses.

- Impairment of the readiness and operational capabilities of the military forces, especially if the pathogen affects animals used by the military, such as dogs, horses, or mules.
- Creation of a humanitarian crisis and a need for military assistance and intervention in affected regions.
- Undermining of the national security and economic interests of the United States and its allies, especially if the pathogen is used as a weapon by adversaries or terrorists.

Therefore, it is imperative that the DoD takes proactive measures to prevent, detect, respond to, and recover from agroterrorism events or unintentional releases of plant or animal pathogens that could jeopardize the security and resilience of the U.S. FA sector and the well-being of military personnel and their families. This Page Intentionally Left Blank

SECTION CYBERSECURITY AND SMART FARMING

4.1 OVERVIEW

Climate change, natural resource depletion, soil erosion, and the growing population makes meeting the demands of global food production more challenging. This has led farmers to rethink the traditional agriculture methods and move toward applying the use of modern agriculture technologies and the internet of things (IoT), often referred to as "smart farming," to help increase yields, reduce labor, and reduce the costs associated with food production. The term smart farming focuses on providing the agricultural industry with the infrastructure to leverage advanced technology—including IoT, big data, the cloud, artificial intelligence, satellites, etc.—for tracking, monitoring, automating, and analyzing operations [228]. While the use of these technologies has many advantages in helping farmers make critical decisions, the adaptation introduces new cybersecurity vulnerabilities and cyberthreats with IoT [229].

Currently, there are more than 2 million farms in the United States. Family farms remain a key part in U.S. agriculture and account for 98% of all U.S. farms and 88% of total production. Most of these farms are small, family farms that only account for a small percentage of total production. Almost half of the total production comes from the large-scale, family farms, which only account for 3% of the total farms in the United States [230]. Smart farming, like any other technological system, can have a single point of failure. Since most of the production is dominated by a relatively small number of large food corporations, it makes the food supply chain vulnerable and enhances the importance that the FA sector acknowledge these vulnerabilities and therefore update its cyberprotection policies and procedures [231]. A cyberattack on one of these large food corporations could shut down food production, leading to an increase in food insecurities and major economic losses.

In April of 2022, the cyberdivision of the FBI released a notice alerting the FA sector that it could become a target of ransomware attacks during the busiest time of year after noticing a recent surge in cyberattacks on agriculture companies [232]. It was stated that: "Initial intrusion vectors included known but unpatched common vulnerabilities and exploits, as well as secondary infections from the exploitation of shared network resources or compromise of managed services." It is important now more than ever that the security issues that come with the development of agriculture incorporating modern information technologies are not ignored.

The FBI is informing FA sector partners that ransomware actors may be more likely to attack agricultural cooperatives during critical planting and harvest seasons, disrupting operations, causing financial loss, and negatively impacting the food supply chain. The FBI noted ransomware attacks during these seasons against six grain cooperatives during the fall 2021 harvest and two attacks in early 2022 that could impact the planting season by disrupting the supply of seeds and fertilizer [232].

The USDA has some mandates and resources to provide agricultural security. However, the complexity of emerging technology is creating new hazards that increase the need for interagency cooperation, which is lacking [233, 234]. In November 2022, the Biden administration released NSM-16 on strengthening the security and resilience of U.S. FA [42]. The memorandum identifies risks to the U.S. food supply system and specifically identifies cybersecurity breaches as one of the threats to the current food supply. The memorandum also stresses the need to continue to protect the United States from sophisticated malicious cyberactivity, from both nation-state actors and cybercriminals.

In addition, the "National Cybersecurity Strategy" 2023 was released by the Biden administration. The strategy seeks to protect critical infrastructures, including the FA sector, from cyberthreats. It provides guidance on defending the critical infrastructure by expanding use of minimum cybersecurity requirements in the critical sectors [235].

4.2 HISTORICAL OVERVIEW

The industry of agriculture has been around for centuries, and its history has been shaped by technological advancements. Historians have described several agriculture revolutions that identify major changes in agriculture practices and productivity that have been closely linked to technological improvements.

The 1st revolution began in the mid-17th century and represents the use of simple tools. After the steam engine was introduced in the 19th century, the 2nd revolution represented the use of machinery in production [236]. The 3rd revolution evolved through the 20th and 21st centuries and represented the use of robotics or robotization automation of processes in factories [236]. It is currently the 4th revolution of agriculture, which is referred to as "smart or digital agriculture," and it represents the use of digital technologies and is moving toward a smarter, more efficient environmentally responsible agriculture sector [236]. Figure 4-1, shows the characteristics and confronted issues of the evolution of agriculture development.

As the advancements in technologies have shaped the agriculture industry, the importance of security against cyberattacks has often been overlooked because, historically, the agricultural sector has not been a notable target for cyberattacks [231]. Recently, however, there has been an increase in cyber- and ransomware attacks within the FA sector. In 2020 and 2021, agricultural businesses of all sizes, from large corporate farms to small and midsize operations, were impacted by several major cyberattacks [237].

4.3 INTRODUCTION TO SMART FARMING

The use of modern technologies and smart devices in farming is becoming more relevant than ever and has allowed farmers to optimize their agricultural production systems while improving the economic, environmental, and manual labor outcome [238]. For example, smart farming may use several types of sensors to collect data (e.g., temperature, humidity, light, pressure, presence, etc.) and use communication networks to send and receive data, which is then managed and analyzed by management information systems and data analysis solutions [239]. This system of interconnected devices is commonly referred to as the IoT. The use of the data provided by smart farming helps boost productivity and minimize waste by allowing necessary actions to be carried out at the right time, quantity, and place [239].



Figure 4-1. Characteristics and Confronted Issues of the Evolution of Agriculture Development (Source: HDIAC).

One industry report estimates that nearly 225 million devices connected to the internet will be used in various farming and agricultural settings by 2024 [240]. Additionally, a new research report published by Polaris Market Research stated that, "The global smart agriculture market is projected to reach [U.S. dollar] USD 32.1 billion by 2030 and is expected to grow at a [compound annual growth rate] CAGR of 10.4% during the forecast period" [241].

While the introduction of smart farming technologies appears attractive for the farmers and food producers, this technological revolution has also created an environment that is increasingly conducive to cyberattacks. Through these technologies, vast amounts of data are expected to be produced, stored, and analyzed related to both a farmer and specific farm, including weather conditions, soil quality, crop growth progress, and animal health information. However, it is also because of this data that the number of potential attack surfaces has increased in agricultural settings, providing cybercriminals and nationstate actors with several potential opportunities for exploitation. For example, malicious actors could gain control of on-field sensors, make changes to data to deceive a food producer, and potentially result in the contamination of food products and the surrounding environment. Hence, cybersecurity measures and controls need to be developed, implemented, and evaluated to help reduce the risks associated with cybercrime and other cybersecurity threats to the agricultural industry [240].

Table 4-1 provides a list of key technologies used in smart farming and applications.

4.4 WHAT MAKES THE U.S. AGRICULTURE INDUSTRY AN ATTRACTIVE TARGET

Agriculture is a significant part of the U.S. economy, with millions of people employed in the industry. In 2021, the output of America's farms contributed \$164.7 billion or about 0.7% of U.S. GDP [13].

Table 4-1. List of Key Technologies Used in Smart Farming and Applications

Technology	Use in Smart Farming	
loT Technologies	loT refers to a network of interconnected items and technologies. It provides "the opportunity to combine all the tools and solutions into a single system. All devices and software can exchange data and perform specific actions based on patterns" [242].	
Sensors	Sensors are used to regulate farming processes by helping farmers monitor the slightest changes in the state of the environment and fields in real time to collect data [242].	
Hardware and Software Systems	"Smart farming employs hardware (IoT) and software (software as a service [SaaS]) to capture the data and give actionable insights to manage all the operations on the farm, both pre- and postharvest. The data are organized, accessible all the time, and full of every aspect of finance and field operations that can be monitored from anywhere in the world" [243].	
Communicaiton Systems	Wireless communication technologies are an essential part of smart farming. Nowadays, there are several widely used communication technologies in the development of agriculture including Wi-Fi, Bluetooth, ZigBee, and LoRa [244].	
Big Data Analytics	Big data refers to the information gathered where the data sets are so large and characterized by su Big Data a high volume, velocity, and variety that their traditional data-processing applications are inadequated and require specific technology and analytical methods for transformation into value [245]. The data technologies can help farmers identify trends and patterns to make better decisions.	
Machine Learning	Self-learning technologies provide the power to predict changes in climate, soil and water parameters, carbon content, disease and pest spreading, and more [242]. This can help farmers make better decisions. For example, artificial intelligence can be used to predict the optimal time for planting and harvesting crops or to identify potential disease outbreaks.	
Drones	Drones are used in smart farming to gather data rapidly and accurately, allowing farmers to make decisions quickly. They can be used to monitor crop health, detect pests and diseases, and collect data on soil conditions [246].	
Global Positioning Systems (GPS)	GPS-based applications can be used for farm planning, field mapping, soil sampling, tractor guidance, croup scouting, variable rate application, and yield mapping [247]. GPS technology can be used to "guide and steer farming machinery and vehicles during planting, harvesting, tilling, and spraying activities, with the aim of avoiding overlapping" [240].	
Cloud Computing	Cloud computing can be used to store and analyze data from IoT sensors and other sources, allowing farmers to access data from anywhere [248].	
Robotics	Robotics are used in various farming operations, such as planting, harvesting, and weed control to automate manual tasks and increase efficiency [238].	
User Interfaces	Smart farming systems may provide user interfaces, such as mobile apps, web dashboards, or command- line interfaces, to enable farmers and other stakeholders to monitor and control various aspects of farming operations. These interfaces can provide real-time alerts, notifications, and recommendations based on data analysis and predictive analytics [249–251].	
ICTs	ICTs are used in smart agriculture to improve the efficiency of the agriculture system by connecting different devices in different layers [252]. ICT components include software, sensors, IoT devices, and data analytics.	
Precision Agriculture	Precision agriculture "is a management strategy that gathers, processes and analyzes temporal, spatial, and individual data and combines it with other information to support management decisions according to estimated variability for improved resource use, efficiency, productivity, quality, profitability, and sustainability of agricultural production" [253]. For example, farmers can use GPS technology to map their fields and apply fertilizers and pesticides only where they are needed.	

Currently, there are more than 2 million farms in the United States. Family farms remain a key part in U.S. agriculture and account for 98% of all U.S. farms and 88% of total production. Most of these farms are small, family farms that only account for a small percentage of total production. Almost half of the total production comes from the large-scale, family farms, which only account for 3% of the total farms in the United States (Figure 4-2) [230].

Farms and their value of production by farm type, 2021 Percent of U.S. farms or production



Figure 4-2. Farms and Their Value of Production by Farm Type, 2021 (Source: Economic Research Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture [230]).

From a cybersecurity perspective, there are several reasons why the U.S. agriculture industry is an attractive target to cybercriminals and nonstate actors. The agriculture industry is diverse and includes a wide range of targets, including farms, smallholders, food-processing companies, and agriculture equipment manufacturers. This makes it a lucrative target for cybercriminals and nonstate actors looking for a broad range of potential targets. As mentioned in Section 4.2, the agriculture industry has been shaped by technological advancements and "has not been concerned with the cybersecurity aspect of its business, but at the same time is a large contributor to U.S. exports and the overall economy from both a financial and job perspective. Further complicating matters, while

the U.S. agricultural and farming industry has been designated as critical to national security, unlike other important sectors that contribute to the U.S. economy, it does not have a dedicated sector-wide agency or clearinghouse to help with cybersecurity or responses to cyberattacks" [240].

Large-scale farms are most susceptible to cybercrime, but many small farms and agriculture businesses may lack the resources and expertise to implement robust cybersecurity measures, making them a target as well. Cybercrime has become an increasing problem in the United States and agriculture sector, leading the cyberdivision of the FBI to release a notice in April 2022, alerting the FA sector that it could become a target of ransomware attacks during the busiest time of year [232]. Table 4-2 shows examples of recent cyberattacks and the impacts they have had on the agriculture sector. "Currently, [there are] no mandatory rules or standards to assist U.S. farmers secure and protect their computer systems, networks, and other machinery connected to the internet [11]. While the Biden administration has indicated that it is willing to help provide steps for farmers to harden their information technology infrastructure, at the time of writing, minimal guidelines had been published to assist with this effort" [240].

4.5 SECURITY CHALLENGES IN SMART FARMING

In a smart farming system, data is processed in real or near-real time to aid farmers in making highly informed decisions on how to manage their crops [254]. Large amounts of data are generated that are extremely valuable to farmers and other people, including bad actors. If a bad actor were to corrupt the data involved in smart farming, it could lead to a large downstream impact on inputs (e.g., water, fertilizer) and, therefore, the cost of food production [254].

Year	Attack	Impact
2020	In November 2020, a U.Sbased international FA business reported it was unable to access multiple computer systems tied to its network due to a ransomware attack conducted by OnePercent Group threat actors using a phishing email with a malicious zip file attachment. The cybercriminals downloaded several terabytes of data through the identified cloud service provider prior to the encryption of hundreds of folders [232].	The company's administrative systems were impacted. It did not pay the \$40-million ransom and was able to successfully restore its systems from backups [232].
2021	A ransomware attack against a U.S. farm resulted in losses of approximately \$9 million due to the temporary shutdown of its farming operations [232].	The unidentified threat actor was able to target its internal servers by gaining administrator-level access through compromised credentials [232].
2021	A malware attack at a water treatment facility in Florida allowed hackers to use remote-access software to raise the levels of sodium hydroxide in the water from about 100 parts per million to 11,100 parts per million for a few minutes. This attack occurred about 15 miles from the location of the treatment facility and 2 days before the Super Bowl [255].	Fortunately, an employee noticed the attempt as it was occurring, and stopped it. However, if successful, the attack would have increased the amount of sodium hydroxide to an incredibly dangerous level in the water supply [255].
2021	One of the most famous ransomware attacks against the FA sector was against JBS, the largest supplier of meat in the world. On 30 May 2021, JBS experienced a cyberattack that temporarily shut down its facilities in the United States, Canada, and Australia [256]. The FBI says that Ransomware Evil (also known as REvil or Sodinokibi), a Russian-speaking ransomware gang, was likely responsible for the cyberattack against JBS [257].	Chief Executive Officer Andre Nogueria made the difficult decision to pay the ransom of \$11 million to prevent any potential risk of its customers [257].
2021	A ransomware attack to a U.S. baking company caused it to lose access to its server, files, and applications, which resulted in having to halt production, shipping, and receiving. It was deployed through software used by an internet-support-managed service provider [237].	The baking company was shut down for approximately 1 week, delaying customer orders and damaging the company's reputation [237].

Table 4-2. Examples of Recent Ransomware and Cyberattacks That Impacted the FA Sector

A cyberattack on a smart farming system can result in data theft, system downtime, and financial losses. Smart farming collects a large amount of data, including sensitive information about crops, weather patterns, and even farm operations. If not adequately protected, these data can be compromised, leading to privacy breaches and potential misuse. Hackers can exploit vulnerabilities in software or hardware, access sensitive data, or even take control of automated farming equipment. Additionally, since most of the machinery used in smart farming is reliant on cloud-based storage and connected online, it introduces several vulnerabilities to physical attacks on data centers or communication networks that would have disastrous consequences [254].

For smart farming to be a success, farmers need to abandon traditional mechanical labor-intensive practices and place their farms online, embracing technologies such as mobile devices, cloud computing, and wireless networks. It is through the adoption of these technologies that many farmers are now vulnerable to the potential exploitation of cybervulnerabilities, which exist within these technologies. While many of these technologies have been embraced by other critical industries (e.g., finance and healthcare) and the cybersecurity risks have been both understood and (largely) mitigated, this does not appear to be the case within the

farming and agricultural domain. There could be several reasons for this. The first reason is that many farmers and agricultural providers could have limited investment in cybersecurity defenses simply because they do not see cybersecurity as a "big enough" problem. Hence, issues such as floods, fires, hail, and even insect problems could register higher up when it comes to the risks they might face when attempting to maximize crop yields, while *minimizing costs. Support for this theory* is supported by a DHS report that surveyed several large farms, and smart farming technology manufacturers throughout the United States and found that many *individuals did not fully understand* the cyberthreats introduced by smart farming, nor did they take these cyberrisks seriously enough. This leads to the second reason, limited oversight, and regulation at a governmental level. In 2010, two U.S. federal government agencies (the USDA and the FDA), both classified cybersecurity as a low priority. While this was reversed in 2015, the damage was already potentially done. While other industries classified as critical infrastructure (e.g., financial services) developed and published numerous countermeasures, best practices, and legislation guided toward cybersecurity, the same cannot be said for the agricultural sector [240].

4.5.1 Cybersecurity Vulnerabilities

"At the heart of cybersecurity is the CIA triad of confidentiality, integrity, and availability" [240]. Authentication and nonrepudiation were added because they are also important concerns to information security.

The National Institute of Standards and Technology Computer Security Resource Center defines a cyberattack as "any kind of malicious activity that attempts to collect, disrupt, deny, degrade, or destroy information system resources or the information itself" [258]. The outcome of a cyberattack to a smart farming system would be similar to other systems that could threaten any one of these elements.

Next are definitions and examples on how a cyberattack can threaten the confidentiality, integrity, availability, authentication, and nonrepudiation of a system.

Confidentiality. Confidentiality is defined as "preserving authorized restrictions on access and disclosure, including means for protecting personal privacy and proprietary information" [259]. Data confidentiality makes sure that the farmers yield data, farming methods, and other proprietary information are protected against unauthorized access. A common threat to confidentiality is data theft.

The theft of IP can cause significant harm to a company. Acquiring U.S. trade secrets through agricultural espionage could allow a foreign nonstate actor to improve their agricultural output and become more competitive in global markets.

Integrity. Integrity is defined as "guarding against improper information modification or destruction and ensuring information nonrepudiation and authenticity" [259]. Data integrity ensures that the information is not altered during storage or transmission. An attack on the integrity of a smart farming system can result in the manipulation, alteration, or deletion of critical data.

Intentional falsification of data could disrupt crop or livestock sectors. "This is the highest impact threat identified under integrity standard and the highest impact threat identified overall. It is an easy threat to potentially manifest, as it does not rely on original access to real data" [260].

A malicious actor could inject false data into a sensor network, which is often connected via

cellular, Bluetooth, or wireless networks. The injection of false data can "result in issues like underwatering of a crop, destroying it" [260]. Additionally, a malicious actor can release data regarding a disease outbreak that could ruin public confidence in that industry, driving prices down too low for farmers to sustain.

Availability. Availability is defined as "ensuring timely and reliable access to and use of information" [259]. Sensors, devices, and equipment generate an enormous amount of complex, dynamic, and spatial data [261]. Data availability ensures the continuity of provided services to genuine users [229, 262]. An attack on the availability of a smart farming system can result in system downtime, making it impossible for farmers to access critical information and perform necessary tasks that can lead to decreased productivity, loss of revenue, and even crop failure.

Autonomous irrigation systems that use sensors to measure crop moisture levels in real time are vulnerable to cyberattacks such as a deauthentication attack [263]. This type of attack would prevent the irrigation system's decisionmaking because the sensors would be blocked from connecting to the network obstructing realtime communication [263]. If this type of attack happened during a heat wave, which is increasing more frequent, as discussed in Section 2 of this report, or at a specific time, such as planting or harvesting, it would have the potential to destroy an entire season worth of crops [264].

Authentication. Authentication is defined as "verifying the identity of a user, process, or device, often as a prerequisite to allowing access to a system's resources" [265]. One of the most important aspects of security and privacy in smart farming is authentication of connected devices. Before devices (i.e., sensors, drones, etc.) connect the services, it is important that they are authenticated [261]. Data authentication also guarantees that only authorized and authentic users have access to the data, making it impossible for a user to spoof another identity [229, 262].

Nonrepudiation. Nonrepudiation is defined as "assurance that the sender of information is provided with proof of delivery and the recipient is provided with proof of the sender's identity, so neither can later deny having processed the information" [266]. Nonrepudiation prevents users from denying (repudiating) what they have done in the system. An attack on the nonrepudiation of a smart farming system can result in the inability to prove the authenticity of data or transactions, making it challenging to detect fraudulent activity. "This requires unique identifiers and tagging/auditing of transactions with that unique identification so that one cannot deny initiating that transaction. For example, an email signed with my [common access card] CAC had to come from me and nobody else because who else would have access to my CAC and know my PIN" [267].

Without the proper provisions for security aspects previously discussed, the use of smart farming "may be exposed to a variety of attacks that may exploit these environments and related smart information systems or cause harm, stealth, unauthorized change, or destruction on them" [229].

4.5.2 How to Target Agriculture Industry

A typical multilayer smart farming architecture technology is like any other IoT system and is made up of multiple layers of data collection, processing, handling, and storage that are susceptible to data loss. The layers are referred to as the perception layer, the network layer, the edge layer, and the cloud layer. Figure 4-3 shows the structure of a smart farm and the components found in each layer [268].

• The perception layer, also referred to as the end-device layer, relates to the physical



Figure 4-3. Structure of Multilayer Smart Farming (*Source: Zamella et al.* [268]).

devices such as sensors, actuators, GPS, radiofrequency (RF) identification tags, and other devices that are used to collect both field environment and crop growth information [269]. These devices are not capable of processing or storing data and are connected to a gateway that is linked to a local computer through the network layer.

• The network layer consists of connection technologies and devices, usually a wireless sensor network, and is used to transfer data. The information from the perception layer is uploaded to a higher layer through the network layer for further processing and analysis [270].

- The edge layer consists of multiple edge nodes. Each node represents a gateway that includes a variety of resources such as security features, data filtering, software features applied to decision-making and data processing, and storing small amounts of data [261].
- The application layer, which is located in the cloud, consists of all applications that are used by the end user. It includes the database systems where the data produced by the smart system are stored and decision-making happens [268].

By incorporating the use of smart communication technologies, as well as the integration of IoT, several security threats and vulnerabilities in smart farming are introduced that are mostly related to cybersecurity, which is discussed in Section 4.5.3 [254].

4.5.3 Types of Cyberattacks and Weaknesses to Smart Farming Systems

Each layer of a smart farm system is vulnerable to different types of attacks and weaknesses. Table 4-3 shows the vulnerabilities to each layer in a multilayered smart farming system and the most common type of cyberattacks to happen in each layer.

There are different types of attacks that can be executed by attackers. These types of attacks can be categorized into data attacks, networking and equipment attacks, hardware attacks, supply chain attacks, code attacks, and misuse attacks, as can be seen in Figure 4-4. Examples for each category include:

- Hardware Attacks
 - Side Channel: A side-channel attack is a type of cyberattack that targets the information leaked by a system's physical components to extract sensitive information [271].

Layer Threat **Most Common Type of Cyberattack** Threats to the perception/end-device layer "are related to hardware, physical access, damage, firmware/hardware modification, or the wrong actuation to destroy crops" [271]. "Fitting GPS technologies together with [controller area network] CAN bus systems into machinery and vehicles allows Misconfiguration, Side-Channel an attacker to potentially exploit known vulnerabilities with Perception/ Attacks, Third-Party Attacks, Data these technologies. This could allow an attacker to gain End-Device Fabrication, and Software Update control of the vehicle/machinery, which could then be used to Layer launch further physical attacks. Similarly, cybercriminals and Attacks malicious actors could look to exploit sensors connected to irrigation and watering systems. Exploiting such technology on a mass scale could allow attackers to waste valuable water resources, which could be especially problematic in droughtaffected areas" [240]. Threats to the network layer "are related to data in transit and involve network devices and communication protocols. Vulnerabilities can be exploited to sniff out and access data, leading to diverse attacks" [271]. "Associated technologies that are used in this layer include Zigbee and the IEEE 802.11 protocol. Attacks that are Denial of Service (DoS), Routing, possible in this layer include password cracking (exploiting Network Jamming, Man in the Middle (MiTM), vulnerabilities in wireless networks to later 'sniff' information), Layer and False Data Injection evil access point (tricking a farmer or system to connect to the access point for the purpose of collecting information), address resolution protocol attack (attacker fakes the MAC address of a gateway and smart devices, and systems interact with this malicious gateway), and domain name system attacks (allowing an attacker to intercept network traffic between the client and the gateway)" [240]. Threats to the edge layer "are related to data at rest, either in the cloud or on premises. The compromise of data could lead to IP theft" [271]. Malware, Cloud Data Leakage, "Cybersecurity concerns in this layer surround the introduction Edge Layer Botnets, and Cloud-Computing of rouge and malicious data that could result in either over- or Attacks underwatering of crops, under- or overutilization of fertilizer, and even the disruption of [heating, ventilation, and airconditioning] HVAC systems in automated chicken coops, potentially destroying entire broods in a single barn" [240]. Threats to the application layer related to "the compromise of credentials through social engineering or malware injection could compromise the whole system" [271]. Phishing, Data Leakage, Ransomware, "Threats and concerns regarding these technologies include Application Cyberterrorism, Indirection Attack, MiTM attacks of smartphone applications, allowing the Buffer Overflow, Invalidation, and Layer interception of farming data, DoS attacks, session hijacking Compliance and traffic flow analysis, data leakage from both data rest and data in motion, as well as successful ransomware attacks due to limited backup practices" [240].

Table 4-3. Vulnerabilities to the Layers in a Multilayered Smart Farming System and the Most Common Type of Cyberattack in Each Layer



Figure 4-4. Cyberattacks on Smart Fishing Systems and Their Threat to Cybersecurity (*Source: Yazdinejad et al. [229]*).

- RF Jamming: RF jamming attacks "are caused by the open nature of wireless channels and the progress in designing jamming-resistant wireless networking systems. Attacks of this type violate the availability of the systems in the smart farming and precision agriculture area like a greenhouse" [229].
- Networking and Equipment Attacks
 - DoS: A DoS attack shuts down a machine or network by overwhelming the system with traffic, requests, or commands. This prevents users or devices from their authorized access [229]. A DoS attack to a smart farming system could "prevent measurements from reaching the edge or cloud on time, delay commands to actuators, and make services unavailable" [269].
 - Botnets: A botnet attack is where a network of malware-infected devices (zombie bots) that are controlled remotely by a threat actor. Botnet attacks pose a great threat

because they can deploy large-scale attacks at the same time and the threat actor is usually working within the network, unlike malware attacks that replicate themselves within a single machine or system [272].

- MiTM: An MiTM attack is when data that are transmitted over a connection are stored and replayed [229]. This allows access to communication between nodes. An MiTM attack could result in the loss of personal information, such as login credentials.
- Cloud-Computing Attacks: Cloudcomputing attacks "misuse cloud features such as self-provisioning, on-demand services, and autoscaling to take advantage of cloud resources. For instance, an infected virtual machine can quickly spread the infecting malware to other virtual machines via the cloud" [229].
- Data Attacks
 - Data Leakage: Data leakage is the unauthorized transmission of data from an organization to any external source [229].
 - Cloud Data Leakage: Cloud data leakage
 "is the exposure of data related to the users of an organization or the provided services, which violates the privacy of users or parties" [229].
 - False Data Injection: False data injection "feeds intentional falsification of data into the sensor network, which is connected via Wi-Fi/Bluetooth/cellular and can result in over/underwatering of crops" [273].
 - Ransomware: A ransomware attack is a type of malware that is designed to encrypt files on the organization's network, make the files or system unusable, and demand a ransom to receive the encryption key [229].
 - Misconfiguration: Misconfiguration "is the action of configuring the smart farming or precision agriculture reporting systems

in a way that reflects invalid information regarding the managed farm, which can lead to costly, disruptive decisions and actions from the farmers. Misconfiguration attacks violate the integrity" [229].

- Code Attacks
 - Software Update Attacks: Software update attacks "violate the integrity and the availability of the system via disrupting the update process of the installed software" [229].
 - Malware Injection: A malware injection is when the cyberattacker creates a malicious application and injects it into the SaaS, platform as a service, and the infrastructure as a service, respectively [274]. An example could be from a phishing attack when an attacker attempts to trick a user into doing the wrong thing, such as clicking a bad link in an email, which will download malware, or directing users to a dodgy website.
 - Indirection Attacks: Indirection attacks "use code-injection techniques to mislead the database server to run malicious structured query language codes injected into entry fields of the database. Indirect attacks violate trust" [229].
 - Buffer Overflow: Buffer overflow "is a software coding error or vulnerability that hackers can exploit to gain unauthorized access to corporate systems. This kind of attack violates availability" [229].
- Supply Chain Attacks
 - Third-Party Attacks: Third-party attacks "occur when an adversary infiltrates a system via an outside partner or provider who has access to the system and/or the data. Third-party attacks can violate the confidentiality or the integrity of the system" [229].

- Data Fabrication: Data fabrication "involves the creation of malicious data or processes misusing an access provided for another purpose. It can lead to the violation of the system's integrity" [229].
- Misuse Attacks
 - Cyberterrorism: Cyberterrorism "may use loT systems and cyberphysical devices to attack people or premises from afar. This can lead to the violation of trust in smart farming and precision agriculture systems" [229].
 - Invalidation and Compliance: Invalidation and compliance "refers to disruptions in the certification process created by fabricated false data. These attacks target the integrity of the system" [229].

4.5.4 Defense Applications

According to Dan Coats, former Director of National Intelligence, "Frankly, the United States is under attack—under attack by entities that are using cyber to penetrate virtually every major action that takes place in the United States. From U.S. businesses, to the federal government, to state and local governments, the United States is threatened by cyberattacks every day" [275].

Adversaries target U.S. IP aggressively. "China's efforts to gain access to data on U.S. GM grains present serious concerns for U.S. economic competitiveness as Chinese firms illicitly acquire U.S. IP." China has employed innumerable methods to obtain U.S. IP, including cyberattacks. "Acquiring U.S. trade secrets through agricultural espionage has become a convenient way for China to improve its agricultural output and become more competitive in global markets." For example, a foreign national employed by the U.S. company Monsanto "stole a valuable algorithm used in online farming software to help farmers collect, store, and visualize field data" [276]. In an interview, with the House Appropriations Subcommittee, FBI Director Christopher Wray asserted that China has "a bigger hacking program than that of every other major nation combined" and that "it affects everything from agriculture, to aviation, to high-tech, to healthcare" [277]. To that end, "Agricultural genetic technologies present unique dual-use potential that may attract further economic espionage" [276].

There have been multiple cases of foreign nationals from competitor nations stealing IP across all sectors of the economy. Sometimes, this is via physical means. Specific to the agricultural sector, people have stopped trying to smuggle samples, seeds, and even whole plants out of the country. Cybercrime is considered the lower risk method and can be undertaken from outside of the target nation's borders. The threat may also emerge from inside the border of the target nation. In 2021, an indictment was returned against four Chinese citizens for "targeting trade secrets, IP, and other high-value information from companies, universities, research institutes, and governmental entities" [278].

The United States tends not to think of food production and agricultural security when it comes to national security strategizing, but other nations absolutely do. This has created an imbalance where the desire to attack the agriculture sector's information systems is far greater than the willingness to defend it. The defensive capabilities of the agricultural sector's cybertechnology are as varied as the entities that operate it, from large corporations providing feed, seed, fertilizer, and operating farms down to individual farmers and everything in between.

4.6 CONCLUSION

According to the Internet Security Alliance "Cyberterrorism is a relatively low-cost venture with high payoff potential" [279]. The low cost of deploying a cyberattack is mostly limited to the skills or imagination of the attacker compared to the cost of repairing the damage, which is huge. In 2018, Deloitte released a threat study titled, "Black Market Ecosystem: Estimating the Cost of Ownership," which estimates that some "common criminal businesses can be operated for as little as \$34 month and could return \$25,000, while others may routinely require nearly \$3,800 a month and could return up to \$1 million" [280].

With a move into a more digital world, the increase of risks to cyberattacks is increasing exponentially. In 2021, the FBI released its annual Internet Crime Complaint Center report, which shows a record number of 847,376 complaints from the American public, with potential losses exceeding \$6.9 billion. This is a 7% increase from the number of 791,790 complaints recorded in 2020 [281]. As the agriculture industry adopts the use of smart technology, it is important that it also assesses the risks of cybersecurity attacks and puts appropriate security measures in place. The FA sector is already being impacted by climate change; imagine the effect that a cyberattack could have on one of the large-scale farms during a heat wave. A third of the U.S. production of crops could be lost, causing detrimental impacts to the food supply chain.

This Page Intentionally Left Blank

SECTION 05 CONCLUSION

The FA sector is one of the sixteen sectors of critical infrastructure listed by the Cybersecurity and Infrastructure Security Agency [12]. It is the largest and most essential sector for human life. It is also the most vulnerable to various threats from climate change, biological outbreaks, and cyberattacks. These threats can disrupt the FA sector in many ways, such as:

- Climate change can alter the environmental conditions that influence the FA sector, such as temperature, precipitation, water availability, soil quality, pest and disease dynamics, and crop yields. These changes can lower the productivity and profitability of the FA sector, as well as increase the risk of food insecurity, malnutrition, and conflicts.
- Biological outbreaks can cause diseases in crops, livestock, and humans that can reduce the quantity and quality of food production and pose health risks to consumers and workers. Biological outbreaks can also disrupt the supply chains and trade of food products, as well as trigger social and economic impacts. Biological outbreaks can also be used as a weapon of agroterrorism to modify genes or deliver a biological agent across a large area.
- Cyberattacks can target the information systems, networks, devices, and infrastructure that support food production, processing, distribution, and consumption. These attacks can compromise the data integrity, confidentiality, and availability of the FA sector, as well as cause physical damage, operational

disruption, financial losses, and reputational harm.

The challenge is how to increase the food supply for the growing population without increasing GHG emissions while keeping the food supply safe from these threats. The global population is projected to reach 9.7 billion by 2050, which will increase the demand for food by 50% [9]. The FA sector relies heavily on technology and innovation to meet the growing demand for food. It uses technology such as sensors, unmanned systems, software, and the internet to monitor and improve plant and animal health, soil conditions, weather, accounting, communication, tracking, forecasting, and buying and selling goods and equipment. However, each use of technology is also a potential gap that must be protected from physical and cyberthreats.

The FA sector faces multiple and diverse adversaries who have motives to target it. These include terrorist groups, state-sponsored actors, lone wolfs, and even industry competitors. The FA sector is challenging to protect because of its size and scope. It includes large, corporate farms, as well as small, family farms. Every farmer is a potential target of these adversaries. While a large farm would be an attractive target, hacking into a small farm's sensor network to indicate a disease outbreak could have a domino effect on the surrounding area.

It is important to assess these threats to the FA sector as a collective challenge and not each threat separately. As previously mentioned, half of food

production comes from 3% of large-scale, family farms, and corn accounts for a quarter of U.S. crop commodities that are exported. The United States is also the largest exporter of beef and poultry. Being one of the critical infrastructures, it is key that the threats are assessed and proper policies/ actions are put into place before an outbreak or cyberattack happens or else the outcome would be catastrophic to U.S. national security and the economy. The threats to the FA sector are interrelated and impact on each other. For example:

- Climate change can increase the likelihood and severity of biological outbreaks by altering the distribution and transmission of pathogens and vectors.
- Biological outbreaks can increase the vulnerability of the FA sector to cyberattacks by creating opportunities for malicious actors to exploit weaknesses in information systems or infrastructure.
- Cyberattacks can exacerbate the impacts of climate change or biological outbreaks by disrupting the mitigation or adaptation measures or by spreading misinformation or panic.

The FA sector is critical for both domestic and international security. The domestic food supply is the military food supply. The DoD has a vested interest in monitoring and protecting the food supply. International interruptions may impact the U.S. food supply or form the basis of instability and eventual need for U.S. intervention. At best, a regional shortage would impact international prices and availability. At worst, it could lead to famine and conflict.

Protecting the FA sector requires a wholeof-government approach. The DoD may play a supporting role in many cases, but the consequence of inaction may be as grave as any other enemy action.

REFERENCES

- Oxford University Press. "Overview: An Army Marches on Its Stomach." Oxford Reference, https://www. oxfordreference.com/display/10.1093/oi/authority. 20110803095425331;jsessionid=C8658BDEBB64AFE2 06C3BB61CCD49614, accessed 23 May 2023.
- Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. "2021: The Impact of Disasters and Crises on Agriculture and Food Security." Rome, Italy: FAO, https://www.fao.org/3/cb3673en/cb3673en.pdf, accessed 22 May 2023.
- Bell, J. E. Personal communication. University of Nebraska Medical Center/National Strategic Research Institute, Omaha, NE, 2023.
- Olson, D. "Agroterrorism: Threats to America's Economy and Food Supply." FBI Law Enforcement Bulletin, https://leb.fbi.gov/articles/featured-articles/ agroterrorism-threats-to-americas-economy-andfood-supply#:~:text=Terrorists%20consider%20 America%E2%80%99s%20agriculture%20and%20 food%20production%20tempting,least%20 protected%20of%20all%20potential%20targets%20 of%20attack, accessed 22 May 2023.
- Yeh, J.-Y., H.-J. Seo, J.-Y. Park, Y. S. Cho, I.-S. Cho, J.-H. Lee, J.-M. Hwang, and I.-S. Choi. "Livestock Agroterrorism: The Deliberate Introduction of a Highly Infectious Animal Pathogen." *Foodborne Pathogens and Disease*, vol. 10, pp. 869–877, https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/ 23035724/, 9 October 2012.
- Monke, J. "CRS Report for Congress, Agroterrorism: Threats and Preparedness." *Federation of American Scientists*, https://irp.fas.org/crs/RL32521.pdf, accessed 10 May 2023.
- Federal Bureau of Investigation. "Cyber Criminal Actors Targeting the Food and Agriculture Sector With Ransomware Attacks." *Private Industry Notification*, PIN 20210901-001, https://www.cisa.gov/sites/default/ files/publications/PIN_20210901.pdf, accessed 22 May 2023.
- Pratt, M. K. "ICT (Information and Communications Technology, or Technologies)." *TechTarget*, https://www. techtarget.com/searchcio/definition/ICT-informationand-communications-technology-or-technologies, accessed 22 May 2023.
- United Nations. "Population." Global Issues, https:// www.un.org/en/global-issues/population#:~:text= Our%20growing%20population&text=The%20 world's%20population%20is%20expected,billion%20 in%20the%20mid%2D2080s, accessed 6 March 2023.

- 10. Khokhar, T. "Chart: Globally, 70% of Freshwater Is Used for Agriculture." *World Bank...Blogs*, https://blogs. worldbank.org/opendata/chart-globally-70-freshwaterused-agriculture, accessed 6 March 2023.
- Mayo, D. "Population Growing but US Farm Acreage Declining." UF IFAS Extension, https://nwdistrict.ifas. ufl.edu/phag/2016/03/04/population-growing-butus-farm-acreage-declining/, accessed 20 April 2023.
- 12. Cybersecurity and Infrastructure Security Agency, U.S. Department of Homeland Security. "Critical Infrastructure Sectors." *Cybersecurity and Infrastructure Security Agency: America's Cyber Defense Agency*, https://www.cisa.gov/critical-infrastructure-sectors, accessed 24 August 2022.
- 13. Economic Research Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture. "Ag and Food Sectors and the Economy." USDA: Economic Research Service, https://www.ers.usda. gov/data-products/ag-and-food-statistics-chartingthe-essentials/ag-and-food-sectors-and-the-economy/, accessed 6 March 2023.
- 14. Economic Research Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture. "Farming and Farm Income." USDA: Economic Research Service, https://www.ers.usda.gov/ data-products/ag-and-food-statistics-charting-theessentials/farming-and-farm-income/, accessed 6 March 2023.
- 15. Wessels Living History Farm. "Farming in the 1950s & 60s." Wessels, https://livinghistoryfarm.org/farming inthe50s/life_11.html#:~:text=The%20number%20 of%20people%20on,almost%20400%20acres%20 in%201969, accessed 22 May 2023.
- 16. International Development Research Centre. "Facts & Figures on Food and Biodiversity." *IDRC · CRDI*, https://www.idrc.ca/en/research-in-action/facts-figures-food-and-biodiversity, accessed 6 March 2023.
- 17. Economic Research Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture. "Crops." USDA: Economic Research Service, https://www.ers.usda.gov/topics/crops/, accessed 6 March 2023.
- Foreign Agriculture Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture. "Percentage of U.S. Agricultural Products Exported." USDA: Foreign Agriculture Service, https:// www.fas.usda.gov/data/percentage-us-agriculturalproducts-exported, accessed 25 April 2023.
- 19. Economic Research Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture. "Wheat Sector at a Glance." USDA: Economic Research Service, https://www.ers.usda.gov/

topics/crops/wheat/wheat-sector-at-a-glance/, accessed 25 April 2023.

- 20. Economic Research Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture. "Cattle/Calf Receipts Comprised the Largest Portion of U.S. Animal/Animal Product Receipts in 2021." USDA: Economic Research Service, https:// www.ers.usda.gov/data-products/chart-gallery/gallery/ chart-detail/?chartId=76949, accessed 6 March 2023.
- 21. Economic Research Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture. "Cattle & Beef Sector at a Glance." USDA: Economic Research Service, https://www.ers.usda.gov/ topics/animal-products/cattle-beef/sector-at-a-glance/, accessed 6 March 2023.
- 22. U.S. Meat Export Federation Headquarters. "USMEF FAQ." USMEF, https://www.usmef.org/about/usmef/ faq, accessed 6 March 2023.
- 23. Shahbandeh, M. "Leading Producers of Cow Milk Worldwide 2022, by Country." *statista*, https://www. statista.com/statistics/268191/cow-milk-productionworldwide-top-producers/, accessed 7 March 2023.
- 24. Dykes, M. "U.S. Dairy Industry Shatters Export Records in 2022." *IDFA*, https://www.idfa.org/news/u-s-dairyindustry-shatters-export-records-in-2022, accessed 26 April 2023.
- 25. Foreign Agriculture Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture. "Dairy 2021 Export Highlights." USDA: Foreign Agriculture Service, https://www.fas.usda.gov/ dairy-2021-export-highlights, accessed 7 March 2023.
- 26. Economic Research Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture. "Hogs & Pork." USDA: Economic Research Service, https://www.ers.usda.gov/topics/animalproducts/hogs-pork/, accessed 7 March 2023.
- Economic Research Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture. "Poultry & Eggs." USDA: Economic Research Service, https://www.ers.usda.gov/topics/ animal-products/poultry-eggs/, accessed 7 March 2023.
- 28. Economic Research Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture. "U.S. Agricultural Trade at a Glance." USDA: Economic Research Service, https://www.ers.usda.gov/ topics/international-markets-u-s-trade/u-s-agriculturaltrade/u-s-agricultural-trade-at-a-glance/#:~:text= Among%20the%20many%20products%20that%20 make%20up%20U.S.,exported%20between%202010 %20and%202020%20%28see%20figure%205%29, accessed 7 March 2023.
- 29. Economic Research Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture. "Close to 90 Percent of U.S. Consumers' Food and Beverage Spending Is for Domestically

REFERENCES, continued

Produced Products." USDA: Economic Research Service, https://www.ers.usda.gov/data-products/chart-gallery/ gallery/chart-detail/?chartId=88950, accessed 6 March 2023.

- 30. Foreign Agriculture Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture. "2021 Export Overview." USDA: Foreign Agriculture Service, https://www.fas.usda.gov/2021-export-overview, accessed 6 March 2023.
- 31. Economic Research Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture. "Definitions of Food Security." USDA: Economic Research Service, https://www.ers.usda.gov/ topics/food-nutrition-assistance/food-security-in-theu-s/definitions-of-food-security/#:~:text=Food%20 insecurity%E2%80%94the%20condition%20assessed, may%20result%20from%20food%20insecurity, accessed 6 March 2023.
- 32. Economic Research Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture. "Measurement." USDA: Economic Research Service, https://www.ers.usda.gov/topics/ food-nutrition-assistance/food-security-in-the-u-s/ measurement/, accessed 6 March 2023.
- Economic Research Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture. "Food Security Status of U.S. Households in 2021." USDA: Economic Research Service, https://www. ers.usda.gov/topics/food-nutrition-assistance/foodsecurity-in-the-u-s/key-statistics-graphics/#:~:text= 6.4%20percent%20(8.4%20million)%20of,from%20 6.6%20percent%20in%202020, accessed 5 March 2023.
- Lutz, J., and C. Welsh. "Solving Food Insecurity Among U.S. Veterans and Military Families." CSIS, https://www. csis.org/analysis/solving-food-insecurity-among-usveterans-and-military-families, accessed 5 March 2023.
- Rabbitt, M. P., and M. D. Smith. "Food Insecurity Among Working-Age Veterans." USDA: Economic Research Service, ERR-829, https://www.ers.usda.gov/webdocs/ publications/101269/err-829.pdf?v=455.3, May 2021.
- 36. Asch, B. J., S. Rennane, T. E. Trail, L. Berdie, J. M. Ward, D. Troyanker, C. Gadwah-Meaden, and J. Kempf. "Food Insecurity Among Members of the Armed Forces and Their Dependents." Santa Monica, CA: RAND Corporation, https://www.rand.org/pubs/research_ reports/RRA1230-1.html, May 2023.
- 37. Defense Logistics Agency. "Subsistence." *Defense Logistics Agency: The Nation's Combat Logistics Agency*, https://www.dla.mil/Troop-Support/Subsistence/, accessed 26 April 2023.
- McVey, S. Personal communication. School of Veterinary Medicine and Biomedical Sciences, University of Nebraska—Lincoln, 2023.

REFERENCES, continued

- Loy, D. Personal communication. Nebraska Veterinary Diagnostic Center, University of Nebraska—Lincoln, 2023.
- 40. United Nations. "World Food Prices Reach Highest Level in More Than a Decade." UN News, https://news. un.org/en/story/2021/11/1104962, accessed 3 March 2023.
- World Health Organization. "UN Report: Global Hunger Numbers Rose to as Many as 828 Million in 2021." World Health Organization, https://www.who.int/news/item/ 06-07-2022-un-report--global-hunger-numbers-roseto-as-many-as-828-million-in-2021#:~:text=Around%20 2.3%20billion%20people%20in,207%20million%20in% 20two%20years, accessed 3 March 2023.
- 42. The White House. "National Security Memorandum on Strengthening the Security and Resilience of United States Food and Agriculture." Memorandum, Washington, DC, https://www.whitehouse.gov/ briefing-room/presidential-actions/2022/11/10/ national-security-memorandum-on-on-strengtheningthe-security-and-resilience-of-united-states-food-andagriculture/, 10 November 2022.
- 43. United Nations. "What Is Climate Change?" UN Climate Action, https://www.un.org/en/climatechange/whatis-climate-change#:~:text=Climate%20change%20 refers%20to%20long,activity%20or%20large%20 volcanic%20eruptions, accessed 22 May 2023.
- 44. National Resources Council of Maine. "Climate Change Impacts on National Security." *NRCM*, https://www. nrcm.org/programs/federal/federal-climate-energy/ climate-change-impacts-on-national-security/, accessed 12 May 2023.
- 45. National Resources Defense Council. "The Paris Agreement on Climate Change." NRDC, https://www. nrdc.org/resources/paris-agreement-climate-change, accessed 12 May 2023.
- 46. United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change Secretariat. "The Paris Agreement. What Is the Paris Agreement?" United Nations: Climate Change, https://unfccc.int/process-and-meetings/the-parisagreement/the-paris-agreement?gclid=EAlalQobChMI 7KPe94m2-glVjoTlCh1KYQiGEAAYASAAEgJopvD_BwE, accessed 12 May 2023.
- The White House. "Take Climate Action in Your Community." National Climate Task Force, https:// www.whitehouse.gov/climate/, accessed 12 May 2023.
- 48. The White House. "FACT SHEET: President Biden to Catalyze Global Climate Action Through the Major

Economies Forum on Energy and Climate." *The White House Briefing Room*, https://www.whitehouse.gov/ briefing-room/statements-releases/2023/04/20/factsheet-president-biden-to-catalyze-global-climateaction-through-the-major-economies-forum-onenergy-and-climate/, accessed 12 May 2023.

- 49. National Centers for Environmental Information, National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration. "U.S. Billion-Dollar Weather and Climate Disasters." NOAA: National Centers for Environmental Information, https://www.ncei.noaa.gov/access/billions/time-series, accessed 22 May 2023.
- 50. National Integrated Drought Information System. "U.S. Crop and Livestock in Drought." NOAA NIDIS, https:// www.drought.gov/sectors/agriculture#:~:text=The%20 depletion%20of%20water%20availability,forage%20 irrigation%20and%20watering%20livestock, accessed 22 May 2023.
- 51. Hearden, T. "Farms Assessing Damage From Devastating Wildfires." *Farm Progress*, https://www. farmprogress.com/grapes/farms-assessing-damagefrom-devastating-wildfires, accessed 22 May 2023.
- 52. University of California—Irvine. "California's 2018 Wildfires Cause \$150 Billion in Damages." *ScienceDaily*, https://www.sciencedaily.com/releases/2020/12/ 201207112306.htm, accessed 22 May 2023.
- 53. English, B. C., S. A. Smith, R. J. Menard, D. W. Hughes, and M. Gunderson. "Estimated Economic Impacts of the 2019 Midwest Floods." *Economics of Disasters and Climate Change*, vol. 5, pp. 431–448, https://link. springer.com/article/10.1007/s41885-021-00095-2# citeas, 10 September 2021.
- 54. Smith, A. B. "2022 U.S. Billion-Dollar Weather and Climate Disasters in Historical Context." NOAA: Climate, https://www.climate.gov/news-features/blogs/2022-usbillion-dollar-weather-and-climate-disasters-historicalcontext, accessed 22 May 2023.
- 55. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. "Overview of Greenhouse Gases." *EPA*, https://www.epa.gov/ ghgemissions/overview-greenhouse-gases, accessed 22 May 2023.
- 56. Environmental Solutions Initiative, Massachusetts Institute of Technology. "Greenhouse Gases." *MIT Climate Porta*, https://climate.mit.edu/explainers/ greenhouse-gases, accessed 22 May 2023.
- 57. Earth Sciences Communications Team, National Aeronautics and Space Administration, "What Is the Greenhouse Effect?" NASA: Global Climate Change,

https://climate.nasa.gov/faq/19/what-is-thegreenhouse-effect/, accessed 10 May 2023.

- 58. The World Bank. "What You Need to Know About Food Security and Climate Change." *The World Bank*, https:// www.worldbank.org/en/news/feature/2022/10/17/ what-you-need-to-know-about-food-security-andclimate-change, accessed 7 May 2023.
- 59. Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. "Understanding Global Warming of 1.5 °C." *IPCC*, https://www.ipcc.ch/sr15/resources/headlinestatements/, accessed 22 May 2023.
- 60. Office of the Director of National Intelligence. "Climate Change and International Responses Increasing Challenges to U.S. National Security Through 2040: National Intelligence Estimate." Office of the Director of National Intelligence, https://www.dni.gov/index.php/ newsroom/reports-publications/reports-publications-2021/item/2253-national-intelligence-estimate-onclimate-change, accessed 22 May 2023.
- 61. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. "Inventory of U.S. Greenhouse Gas Emissions and Sinks 1990–2021." *EPA*, EPA 430-E323-002, https://www.epa.gov/system/files/documents/2023-04/US-GHG-Inventory-2023-Main-Text.pdf, accessed 22 May 2023.
- 62. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. "Climate Change Indicators: Weather and Climate." *EPA*, https://www. epa.gov/climate-indicators/weather-climate, accessed 10 May 2023.
- 63. National Geographic. "The Influence of Climate Change on Extreme Environmental Events." *National Geographic: Education*, https://education.nationalgeographic.org/ resource/influence-climate-change-extremeenvironmental-events/, accessed 7 May 2023.
- 64. Lindsey, R., and L. Dahlman. "Climate Change: Global Temperature." *NOAA: Climate*, https://www.climate.gov/ news-features/understanding-climate/climate-changeglobal-temperature, accessed 7 May 2023.
- 65. National Aeronautics and Space Administration. "World of Change: Global Temperatures." NASA: Earth Observatory, https://earthobservatory.nasa.gov/worldof-change/global-temperatures, accessed 22 May 2023.
- 66. U.S. Department of Agriculture. "Growing Seasons in a Changing Climate." USDA: Climate Hubs, https://www. climatehubs.usda.gov/growing-seasons-changingclimate, accessed 22 May 2023.
- 67. Buis, A. "How Climate Change May Be Impacting Storms Over Earth's Tropical Oceans." NASA: Global Climate Change, https://climate.nasa.gov/explore/asknasa-climate/2956/how-climate-change-may-be-

REFERENCES, continued

impacting-storms-over-earths-tropical-oceans/, accessed 22 May 2023.

- 68. National Aeronautics and Space Administration. "How Does Climate Change Affect Precipitation?" NASA: Global Precipitation Measurement, https://gpm.nasa. gov/resources/faq/how-does-climate-change-affectprecipitation, accessed 22 May 2023.
- 69. Union of Concerned Scientists. "Climate Change and Agriculture: A Perfect Storm in Farm Country." Union of Concerned Scientists, https://www.ucsusa.org/ resources/climate-change-and-agriculture, accessed 22 May 2023.
- 70. The New York Times Company. "Examining the Role of Climate Change in a Week of Wild Weather." *The New York Times*, https://www.nytimes.com/2021/12/17/ climate/wind-storms-tornadoes-climate-change.html, accessed 10 May 2023.
- 71. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. "Climate Impacts on Agriculture and Food Supply." *EPA*, https:// climatechange.chicago.gov/climate-impacts/climateimpacts-agriculture-and-food-supply, accessed 21 May 2023.
- 72. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. "Climate Change Indicators: Heat Waves." *EPA*, https://www.epa.gov/ climate-indicators/climate-change-indicators-heatwaves, accessed 22 May 2023.
- Zhao, C., B. Liu, S. Piao, X. Wang, D. B. Lobell, Y. Huang, M. Huang, Y. Yao, S. Bassu, P. Ciais, J.-L. Durand, J. Elliott, F. Ewert, I. A. Janssens, T. Li, E. Lin, Q. Liu, P. Martre, C. Müller, S. Peng, J. Peñuelas, A. C. Ruane, D. Wallach, T. Wang, D. Wu, Z. Liu, Y. Zhu, Z. Zhu, and S. Asseng. "Temperature Increase Reduces Yields of Major Crops in Four Independent Estimates." *PNAS*, vol. 114, no. 35, https://www.pnas.org/doi/10.1073/pnas.1701762114, August 2017.
- 74. Natural Resources Defense Council. "Midwest Heat Waves May Cook Crops—and Fry Harvests." *NRDC*, https://www.nrdc.org/stories/midwest-heat-wavesmay-cook-crops-and-fry-harvests#:~:text=%E2%80% 9CFor%20every%20day%20of%20a,10%20percent% 20decrease%20in%20yield, accessed 22 May 2023.
- Olson, C., P. Gowda, J. L. Steiner, M. Boggess, T. Farrigan, and M. A. Grusak. "Chapter 10: Agriculture and Rural Communities." *Fourth National Climate Assessment*, vol. 2, pp. 391–437, https://nca2018.globalchange.gov/ chapter/10/, 2018.
- 76. Toppr. "Droughts." *Toppr*, https://www.toppr.com/ guides/chemistry/environmental-chemistry/droughts/, accessed 22 May 2023.
- 77. WorldAtlas. "What Are the Economic Impacts of a Drought?" *WorldAtlas*, https://www.worldatlas.com/articles/what-are-the-economic-impacts-of-a-drought. html, accessed 22 May 2023.
- Alberta WaterPortal Society. "Economic Impacts of Drought." *Alberta WaterPortal Society*, https:// albertawater.com/impacts-of-drought/economicimpacts-of-drought/, accessed 22 May 2023.
- 79. Marvel, K., B. I. Cook, C. J. W. Bonfils, P. J. Durack, J. E. Smerdon, and A. P. Williams. "Twentieth-Century Hydroclimate Changes Consistent With Human Influence." *Nature*, vol. 569, pp. 59–72, https://www. nature.com/articles/s41586-019-1149-8.epdf?sharing_ token=I9Wkqu6oQXvoYWPCSKNOIdRgN0jAjWeI9jnR3Z oTv0NEf-HMr6QE4kKImTFpz75yY0MP-Wy6wl2zDJu_sl xPWTkoG05XCIZltz03zRZ_2PnajROr6LYsC3x0HEkBi-nBxFgjbKsoX4oCUoHw8IYgb02-XVyIwskIRVc8eM2Un2uB mFvYMF2lunBwsmY9g4K1v7XZZmYv0Hrf8lcJ1v0hCos S91GDG3e3daSUTKVZw%3D&tracking_referrer=www. smithsonianmag.com, May 2019.
- National Integrated Drought Information System, National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration.
 "Drought Throughout History." NOAA NIDIS, https:// www.drought.gov/what-is-drought/historical-drought, accessed 22 May 2023.
- Yaddanapudi, R., and A. K. Mishra. "Compound Impact of Drought and COVID-19 on Agriculture Yield in the USA." Science of the Total Environment, vol. 807, part 1, https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/ S0048969721058794#bb0105, February 2022.
- National Integrated Drought Information System, National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration. "U.S. Crops and Livestock in Drought." NOAA NIDIS, https://www.drought.gov/sectors/agriculture#impacts, accessed 22 May 2023.
- 83. Yawitz, D. "USDA Declares Winter Wheat Belt Drought Disaster Area." *Climate Central*, https://www. climatecentral.org/news/usda-declares-winter-wheatbelt-drought-disaster-area-15449, accessed 22 May 2023.
- National Integrated Drought Information System, National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration.
 "U.S. Crops and Livestock in Drought." NOAA NIDIS, https://www.drought.gov/sectors/agriculture#impacts, accessed 3 March 2023.
- Liu, P.-W., J. S. Famiglietti, A. J. Purdy, K. H. Adams, A. L. McEvoy, J. T. Reager, R. Bindlish, D. N. Wiese, C. H. David, and M. Rodell. "Groundwater Depletion in California's Central Valley Accelerates During

Megadrought." *Nature Communications*, vol. 13, no. 7825, https://www.nature.com/articles/s41467-022-35582-x, December 2022.

- 86. Bessire, L. "The Next Disaster Coming to the Great Plains." *The Atlantic*, https://www.theatlantic.com/ ideas/archive/2021/12/kansas-aquifer-ogallala-watercrisis-drought/621007/, accessed 22 May 2023.
- 87. Powell, J. "Agriculture Is Feeling the Flames and Smoke." *Agriculture Climate Network*, https://www.agclimate.net/ 2021/07/12/agriculture-is-feeling-the-flames-and-thesmoke/, accessed 22 May 2023.
- Anderson, B. "Record Billion-Dollar Weather Damage in 2020." *Progressive Farmer*, https://www.dtnpf.com/ agriculture/web/ag/blogs/ag-weather-forum/blogpost/2021/01/11/record-billion-dollar-weather-damage, accessed 22 May 2023.
- Kunkel, K. E., T. R. Karl, D. R. Easteling, K. Redmond, J. Young, X. Yin, and P. Hennon. "Probable Maximum Precipitation and Climate Change." *Geophysical Research Letters*, vol. 40, issue 7, pp. 1402–1408, https://agupubs.onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/full/ 10.1002/grl.50334, 16 April 2013.
- 90. Herser, R. "How Climate Change Drives Inland Floods." NPR, https://www.npr.org/2022/08/03/1115384628/ how-climate-change-drives-inland-floods, accessed 22 May 2023.
- 91. U.S. Food and Drug Administration. "Safety of Food and Animal Food Crops Affected by Hurricanes, Flooding, and Power Outages." *FDA*, https://www.fda.gov/food/ food-safety-during-emergencies/safety-food-andanimal-food-crops-affected-hurricanes-flooding-andpower-outages, accessed 22 May 2023.
- 92. U.S. Department of Agriculture. "Farming the Floodplain: Trade-Offs and Opportunities." USDA: Climate Hubs, https://www.climatehubs.usda.gov/ hubs/northeast/topic/farming-floodplain-trade-offsand-opportunities, accessed 22 May 2023.
- 93. Australia's National Science Agency. "Floods—Bushland and Agriculture." *CSIRO*, https://www.csiro.au/en/ work-with-us/industries/agriculture/bushland-andagriculture, accessed 22 May 2023.
- 94. ClimateAi. "The Impact of Floods on Agriculture in the U.S.—Taking a Look Under the Hood." *ClimateAi*, https://climateai.medium.com/the-impact-of-floodson-agriculture-in-the-u-s-taking-a-look-under-thehood-5b3d3ddf307e, accessed 22 May 2023.
- 95. National Centers for Environmental Information, National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration.



"Disaster and Risk Mapping." NOAA: National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, https://www.ncei.noaa. gov/access/billions/mapping, accessed 22 May 2023.

- 96. National Centers for Environmental Information, National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration. "Calculating the Cost of Weather and Climate Disasters." NOAA: National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, https://www.ncei.noaa.gov/news/calculating-costweather-and-climate-disasters, accessed 22 May 2023.
- 97. National Centers for Environmental Information, National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration.
 "U.S. Billion-Dollar Weather & Climate Disasters 1980–2023." https://www.ncei.noaa.gov/access/ billions/events.pdf, accessed 21 June 2023.
- 98. National Weather Service, National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration. "July 26th, 2022 Historic Flash Flooding in the St. Louis Metro Area." NOAA: National Weather Service, https://www.weather.gov/ Isx/July262022Flooding, accessed 22 May 2023.
- 99. Linsey, R. "Climate Change: Global Sea Level." NOAA: Climate, https://www.climate.gov/news-features/ understanding-climate/climate-change-global-sealevel#:~:text=Global%20average%20sea%20level% 20has,3.8%20inches)%20above%201993%20levels, accessed 22 May 2023.
- 100. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. "Climate Change Indicators: Costal Flooding." *EPA*, https://www. epa.gov/climate-indicators/climate-change-indicatorscoastal-flooding, accessed 22 May 2023.
- 101. Weissman, D., K. Tully, and K. McClure. "Saltwater Intrusion a Growing Threat to Coastal Agriculture." https://www.climatehubs.usda.gov/sites/default/files/ SaltwaterIntrusion_April2020_508.pdf, accessed 21 June 2023.
- 102. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. "Climate Change Indicators: Tropical Cyclone Activity." *EPA*, https://www. epa.gov/climate-indicators/climate-change-indicatorstropical-cyclone-activity, accessed 22 May 2023.
- 103. Ristaino, J. B., P. K. Anderson, D. P. Bebber, K. A. Brauman, N. J. Cunniffe, N. V. Fedoroff, C. Finegold, K. A. Garrett, C. A. Gilligan, C. M. Jones, M. D. Martin, G. K. MacDonald, P. Neenan, A. Records, D. G. Schmale, L. Tateosian, and Q. Wei. "The Persistent Threat of Emerging Plant Disease Pandemics to Global Food Security." *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, vol. 118, no. 23, edited by B. Valent, https://www.pnas.org/doi/10.1073/pnas. 2022239118, 7 April 2021.
- 104. Ngumbi, E. N. "What a Warmer, Wetter World Means for Insects, and What They Eat." *The Conversation*, https://

theconversation.com/what-a-warmer-wetter-worldmeans-for-insects-and-for-what-they-eat-166509, accessed 22 May 2023.

- 105. Microbiology Society. "Impact of Climate Change on Fungi." *Microbiology Society*, https:// microbiologysociety.org/publication/past-issues/ life-on-a-changing-planet/article/impact-of-climatechange-on-fungi.html, accessed 22 May 2023.
- 106. Liebhold, A., and B. Bentz. "Insect Disturbance and Climate Change." USDA: U.S. Forest Service, https:// www.fs.usda.gov/ccrc/topics/insect-disturbanceand-climate-change, accessed 22 May 2023.
- 107. Thomson, L. J., S. Macfadyen, and A. A. Hoffmann. "Predicting the Effects of Climate Change on Natural Enemies of Agricultural Pests." *Biological Control*, vol. 52, issue 3, pp. 296–306, https://www.sciencedirect. com/science/article/abs/pii/S1049964409000413, March 2010.
- 108. Owino, V., C. Kumwenda, B. Ekesa, M. E. Parker, L. Ewoldt, N. Roos, W. T. Lee, and D. Tome. "The Impact of Climate Change on Food Systems, Diet Quality, Nutrition, and Health Outcomes: A Narrative Review." *Frontiers in Climate*, vol. 4, edited by D. Xu, https://www. frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fclim.2022.941842/full, August 2022.
- 109. Savage, B. "Department of Defense Maintains Strong Commitment to Renewable Energy." *pv magazine*, https://pv-magazine-usa.com/2023/01/18/departmentof-defense-maintains-strong-commitment-torenewable-energy/, accessed 22 May 2023.
- 110. Congressional Research Service. "Climate Change and Adaptation: Department of Defense." *CRS Reports*, https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/IF/ IF12161, accessed 5 March 2023.
- 111. Hughes, W. "Guard Saved Lives, Property, Responding to 2022 Disasters." U.S. Army, https://www.army. mil/article/263779/guard_saved_lives_property_ responding_to_2022_disasters, accessed 22 May 2023.
- 112. U.S. Department of Defense. "DoD, Other Agencies Release Climate Adaptation Progress Reports." *DoD News*, https://www.defense.gov/News/News-Stories/ Article/Article/3182522/dod-other-agencies-releaseclimate-adaptation-progress-reports/, accessed 22 May 2023.
- 113. U.S. Department of Defense. "Secretary of Defense Lloyd J. Austin III Message to the Force." *DoD News*, https://www.defense.gov/News/Releases/Release/ Article/3316641/secretary-of-defense-lloyd-j-austiniii-message-to-the-force/, accessed 22 May 2023.



- 114. The White House. "Fact Sheet: Prioritizing Climate in a Foreign Policy and National Security." *The White House Briefing Room*, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefingroom/statements-releases/2021/10/21/fact-sheetprioritizing-climate-in-foreign-policy-and-nationalsecurity/, accessed 22 May 2023.
- 115. U.S. Department of Defense. "Department of Defense 2014 Climate Change Adaption Roadmap." Acquisition and Sustainment: Office of the Under Secretary of Defense, https://www.acq.osd.mil/eie/downloads/CCARprint_ wForward_e.pdf, accessed 10 April 2023.
- 116. U.S. Department of Defense, Office of the Undersecretary for Policy (Strategy, Plans, and Capabilities). "Department of Defense Climate Risk Analysis: Report Submitted to National Security Council." U.S. Department of Defense, https://media. defense.gov/2021/Oct/21/2002877353/-1/-1/0/DOD-CLIMATE-RISK-ANALYSIS-FINAL.PDF, accessed 10 April 2023.
- 117. U.S. Department of Defense, Office of the Undersecretary of Defense. "Department of Defense Climate Adaptation Plan: Report Submitted to National Climate Task Force and Federal Chief Sustainability Officer." Office of the Federal Chief Sustainability Officer Council on Environmental Quality, https://www. sustainability.gov/pdfs/dod-2021-cap.pdf, accessed 10 April 2023.
- 118. U.S. Department of Defense, Office of the Undersecreatry of Defense (Acquisition and Sustainment). "Highlights and Examples: Department of Defense Climate Adaptation Plan." U.S. Department of Defense: News, https://media.defense.gov/2021/ Nov/03/2002886171/-1/-1/0/HIGHLIGHTS-AND-EXAMPLES-FOR-DOD-CLIMATE-ADAPTATION-PLAN.PDF, accessed 10 April 2023.
- 119. U.S. Department of Defense. "Department of Defense Sustainability Plan 2022." Office of the Federal Chief Sustainability Officer Council on Environmental Quality, https://www.sustainability.gov/pdfs/dod-2022sustainability-plan.pdf, accessed 22 May 2023.
- 120. Hewett, J. "Resilience by Design: Microgrid Solutions for Installation Energy." *HDIAC*, https://hdiac.org/stateof-the-art-reports/resilience-by-design-microgridsolutions-for-installation-energy/, April 2023.
- 121. United Nations. "What Is Renewable Energy?" United Nations: Climate Action, https://www.un.org/en/ climatechange/what-is-renewable-energy#:~:text= Renewable%20energy%20is%20energy%20derived, plentiful%20and%20all%20around%20us., accessed 20 June 2023.

- 122. Solar Energy Industries Association. "Solar Works for the Military: Installations Map." *SEIA*, https://www. seia.org/research-resources/solar-works-militaryinstallations-map, accessed 22 May 2023.
- 123. Solar Energy Industries Association. "Enlisting the Sun: Solar in the Military Fact Sheet." *SEIA*, https://www.seia. org/research-resources/enlisting-sun-solar-militaryfact-sheet, accessed 22 May 2023.
- 124. U.S. Department of Energy. "Biden-Harris Administration Announces \$82 Million Investment to Increase Domestic Solar Manufacturing and Recycling, Strengthen the American Clean Energy Grid." *Energy. gov*, https://www.energy.gov/articles/biden-harrisadministration-announces-82-million-investmentincrease-domestic-solar, accessed 22 May 2023.
- 125. Vinson, T. "Fact Check: Military Says Wind Farms Strengthen, Not Hinder, National Security." *The Power Line*, https://cleanpower.org/blog/fact-check-militarysays-wind-farms-strengthen-not-hinder-nationalsecurity/, accessed 22 May 2023.
- 126. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. "Basic Information About Landfill Gas." *EPA*, https://www. epa.gov/lmop/basic-information-about-landfill-gas, accessed 22 May 2023.
- 127. McCabe, J. "Landfill Gas Powers Air Force Mission." *Air Force Civil Engineer Center*, https://www.afcec.af.mil/ News/Article-Display/Article/871648/landfill-gaspowers-air-force-mission/, accessed 22 May 2023.
- 128. Bedard, D. "JBER Turns Landfill Gas Into Energy." *JBER*, https://www.jber.jb.mil/News/Articles/Article/290653/ jber-turns-landfill-gas-into-energy/, accessed 22 May 2023.
- 129. Moore, N. C. "From Ponds to Power: \$2M to Perfect Algae as Diesel Fuel." *University of Michigan News*, https://news.umich.edu/from-ponds-to-power-2m-toperfect-algae-as-diesel-fuel/, accessed 22 May 2023.
- 130. The Center for Land Use Interpretation. "Letting Off Steam: Geothermal Power in the USA." *The Lay of the Land: The Center for Land Use Interpretation Newsletter*, Winter 2023, no. 6, https://clui.org/newsletter/winter-2023-46/letting-steam#:~:text=The%20third%20largest %20geothermal%20energy,producing%20up%20to% 20275%20megawatts, accessed 22 May 2023.
- Bennet, J. "DoD Launches Solicitation for Novel On-Site Geothermal Power Plant." *Executive.gov*, https:// executivegov.com/2023/01/dod-launches-solicitationfor-novel-on-site-geothermal-power-plant/, accessed 22 May 2023.

- 132. Albon, C. "Pentagon Chooses Design for 'Project Pele' Portable Nuclear Reactor Prototype." *C4ISRNET*, https:// www.c4isrnet.com/battlefield-tech/2022/06/09/ pentagon-chooses-design-for-project-pele-portablenuclear-reactor-prototype/, accessed 22 May 2023.
- 133. Clements, J. "HDIAC Technical Inquiry (TI) Response Report: Microreactor Technology." Homeland Defense Information Analysis Center, Belcamp, MD, https:// sharepoint2013.survice.com/sites/techops/iac/_layouts/ 15/WopiFrame.aspx?sourcedoc=%7B0096a834-10e4-48dd-9b34-1e3a5354501e%7D&action=edit&CT= 1684873771564&OR=DocLib, unpublished, March 2023.
- 134. MIT Technology Review Insights. "Power Beaming Comes of Age." *MIT Technology Review*, https://www. technologyreview.com/2022/10/06/1060650/powerbeaming-comes-of-age/, accessed 22 May 2023.
- 135. Jafe, P. "Practical Power Beaming Gets Real." *IEEE Spectrum*, https://spectrum.ieee.org/power-beaming, accessed 22 May 2023.
- 136. Study Finds. "Historic Power Beam Energy Test Paves Way to Zap Energy to Troops from SPACE." *StudyFinds*, https://studyfinds.org/power-beam-energy-fromspace/, accessed 22 May 2023.
- 137. MIT Climate Portal. "Carbon Capture." https://climate. mit.edu/explainers/carbon-capture, accessed 21 June 2023.
- 138. U.S. Department of Energy. "Biden-Harris Administration Announces \$2.5 Billion to Cut Pollution and Deliver Economic Benefits to Communities Across the Nation." *Energy.gov*, https://www.energy.gov/ articles/biden-harris-administration-announces-25billion-cut-pollution-and-deliver-economic, accessed 22 May 2023.
- 139. U.S. Army Office of Energy Initiatives. "Projects and Opportunities." U.S. Army ASA (IE&E), https://www.asaie. army.mil/public/es/oei/projects.html, accessed 22 May 2023.
- 140. U.S. Army Office of Energy Initiatives. "Army OIE Fact Sheet." U.S. Army ASA (IE&E), https://www.asaie.army. mil/public/es/oei/docs/ArmyOEI_FactSheet_08Jul2020. pdf, accessed 22 May 2023.
- 141. Vergun, D. "Defense Secretary Calls Climate Change an Existential Threat." *DoD News*, https://www.defense.gov/ News/News-Stories/Article/Article/2582051/defensesecretary-calls-climate-change-an-existential-threat/, accessed 22 May 2023.
- 142. U.S. Department of Defense. "Tackling the Climate Crisis." U.S. Department of Defense: Spotlight, https://

www.defense.gov/Spotlights/Tackling-the-Climate-Crisis/, accessed 22 May 2023.

- 143. Office of the Deputy Assistant Secretary of Defense for Environment and Energy Resilience. "DoD Announces Plan to Tackle Climate Crisis." U.S. Department of Defense: News, https://www.defense.gov/News/News-Stories/Article/Article/2787056/dod-announces-planto-tackle-climate-crisis/, accessed 22 May 2023.
- 144. Vergun, D. "DoD Using Climate Change Assessment Tool to Understand Impacts of Climate Change." *DoD News*, https://www.defense.gov/News/News-Stories/ article/article/2576382/dod-using-climate-assessmenttool-to-understand-impacts-of-climate-change/, accessed 22 May 2023.
- 145. U.S. Food and Drug Administration. "Food and Agriculture and Other Related Activities." *FDA*, https:// www.fda.gov/food/food-defense-initiatives/foodand-agriculture-sector-and-other-related-activities, accessed 10 May 2023.
- 146. Akinbobola, A. "Biosecurity and Sanitation Practices in Livestock Farms." *Livestocking*, https://www.livestocking .net/health-management-and-biosecurity, accessed 10 May 2023.
- 147. World Organisation for Animal Health. "Chapter 1.4: Animal Health Surveillance." *OIE—Terrestrial Animal Health Code*, https://www.woah.org/fileadmin/ Home/eng/Health_standards/tahc/current/chapitre_ surveillance_general.pdf, accessed 10 May 2023.
- 148. Abbott, R. C., R. Hudak, R. Mondesire, L. A. Baeten, R. E. Russell, and T. E. Rocke. "A Rapid Field Test for Sylvatic Plague Exposure in Wild Animals." *Journal of Wildlife Diseases*, vol. 50, no. 2, pp. 384–388, https:// bioone.org/journals/journal-of-wildlife-diseases/ volume-50/issue-2/2013-07-174/A-Rapid-Field-Testfor-Sylvatic-Plague-Exposure-in-Wild/10.7589/ 2013-07-174.short, 1 April 2014.
- 149. Department of Health and Human Services, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. "CDC: Bioterrorism." *CDC*, https://emergency.cdc.gov/bioterrorism/pdf/ bioterrorism_overview.pdf, accessed 10 May 2023.
- 150. Food Safety and Inspection Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture. "Food Defense." USDA: Food Safety and Inspection Service, https://www.fsis.usda.gov/foodsafety/food-defense-and-emergency-response/fooddefense, accessed 10 May 2023.
- 151. Cybersecurity and Infrastructure Security Agency. "Homeland Security Presidential Directive 7." *Cybersecurity and Infrastructure Security Agency*, https://

www.cisa.gov/news-events/directives/homeland-security-presidential-directive-7, accessed 10 May 2023.

- 152. U.S. Food and Drug Administration. "What Does FDA Regulate." *FDA*, https://www.fda.gov/about-fda/fda-basics/what-does-fda-regulate, accessed 10 May 2023.
- 153. The Federal Bureau of Investigation. "What Is the FBI's Role in Combating Terrorism." *FBI*, https://www.fbi. gov/about/faqs/what-is-the-fbis-role-in-combatingterrorism, accessed 10 May 2023.
- 154. Dyles, J. P. "Agroterrorism: Minimizing the Consequences of Intentionally Introduced Foreign Animal Disease." Degree dissertation, School of Advanced Military Studies United States Army Command and General Staff College, Fort Leavenworth, Kansas, https://apps.dtic.mil/sti/pdfs/ADA522943.pdf, accessed 10 May 2023.
- 155. Vergun, D. "DoD Aims to Shield Warfighters from Novel Biological Agents." *DoD News*, https://www.defense. gov/News/News-Stories/Article/Article/3261095/ dod-aims-to-shield-warfighters-from-novel-biologicalagents/, accessed 10 May 2023.
- 156. U.S. Government Accountability Office. "Homeland Security: Much Is Being Done to Protect Agriculture From a Terrorist Attack, but Important Challenges Remain." *GAO*, GAO-05-214, https://www.gao.gov/ assets/gao-05-214.pdf, 8 March 2005.
- Djurle, A., B. Young, A. Berlin, I. Vågsholm,
 A. -L. Blomström, J. Nguyen, and A. Kvarnheden.
 "Addressing Biohazards to Food Security in Primary Production." *Food Security*, vol. 14, pp. 1475–1497, https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s12571-022-01296-7, 2022.
- 158. Agricultural Research Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture. "Plant Diseases, Action Plan 2022–2026." *USDA: Agriculture Research Service*, https://www.ars. usda.gov/ARSUserFiles/np303/USDA-ARS%20NP%20 303%20Action%20Plan%202022-2026.pdf, accessed 10 May 2023.
- 159. U.S. Department of Agriculture Animal and Plant Health Inspection Service Veterinary Services. "Emerging Animal Disease Preparedness and Response Plan." USDA: Animal and Plant Health Inspection Service, https://www.aphis.usda.gov/animal_health/downloads/ emerging-dis-framework-plan.pdf, accessed 10 May 2023.
- Hanczyc, M. M. "Engineering Life: A Review of Synthetic Biology." *Artificial Life*, vol. 26, no. 2, pp. 260– 273, https://direct.mit.edu/artl/article/26/2/260/93249/ Engineering-Life-A-Review-of-Synthetic-Biology, 2020.

REFERENCES, continued

- 161. Olson, D., "Agroterrorism Threats to America's Economy and Food Supply." *LEB*, https://leb.fbi.gov/articles/ featured-articles/agroterrorism-threats-to-americaseconomy-and-food-supply#:~:text=Terrorists%20 consider%20America%E2%80%99s%20agriculture%20 and%20food%20production%20tempting,least%20 protected%20of%20all%20potential%20targets%20 of%20attack, accessed 10 May 2023.
- 162. Agriculture Research Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture. "Protecting Animal Health Through Disease, Detection, Prevention, and Control." USDA: Agriculture Research Service, https://www.ars.usda.gov/research/ annual-report-on-science-accomplishments/fy-2019/ protecting-animal-health-through-disease-detectionprevention-and-control/, accessed 10 May 2023.
- 163. Buan, N. Personal communication. University of Nebraska, Lincoln, NE, accessed 27 April 2023.
- 164. Ferguson, N. M., C. A. Donnelly, and R. M. Anderson. "The Foot-and-Mouth Epidemic in Great Britain: Pattern of Spread and Impact on Interventions." *Science*, vol. 292, no. 5519, pp. 1155–1160, April 2001, https://www. science.org/doi/10.1126/science.1061020, accessed 10 May 2023.
- 165. Bates, C. "When Foot-and-Mouth Disease Stopped the UK in its Tracks." *BBC News Magazine*, https://www.bbc. com/news/magazine-35581830, accessed 10 May 2023.
- 166. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. "Highlights in the History of Avian Influenza (Bird Flu) Timeline— 2000–2009." CDC, https://www.cdc.gov/flu/avianflu/ timeline/avian-timeline-2000s.htm, accessed 10 May 2023.
- 167. Kirby, R., and S. Carus. "Chapter 2: Agroterrorism Perspectives." Agroterrorism: National Defense Assessment, Strategies, and Capabilities, edited by A. Mauroni and R. Norton, https://www.airuniversity. af.edu/Portals/10/CSDS/books/Agroterror%20book% 20final.pdf?ver=VUan7LtQ1Dx2nHW0IQFWIw%3D%3D, August 2020.
- 168. Agriculture Marketing Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture. "USDA Agri-Food Supply Chain Assessment: Program and Policy Options for Strengthening Resilience." USDA: Agriculture Marketing Service, https://www.ams.usda.gov/sites/default/files/media/ USDAAgriFoodSupplyChainReport.pdf, accessed 10 May 2023.
- 169. Donoso, A., and S. Valenzuela. "In-Field Molecular Diagnosis of Plant Pathogens: Recent Trends and Future Perspectives." *Plant Pathology*, vol. 67, pp. 1451– 1461, https://bsppjournals.onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/ 10.1111/ppa.12859, March 2018.

- 170. Animal and Plant Health Inspection Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture. "Foot-and-Mouth Disease." *USDA: Animal and Plant Health Inspection Service*, https://www.aphis.usda.gov/publications/animal_ health/fs-fmd-general.pdf, accessed 10 May 2023.
- 171. Animal and Plant Health Inspection Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture. "Foreign Animal Disease (FAD) Response Introduction to FAD Preparedness and Response Plan." USDA: Animal and Plant Health Inspection Service, https://www.aphis.usda.gov/animal_ health/emergency_management/downloads/fad_rrg_ preparedness_and_response.pdf, accessed 10 May 2023.
- 172. Atton, G. "What Is Foot-and-Mouth Disease?" *Ridgeway Research*, https://ridgewayresearch.co.uk/foot-and-mouth-disease/, accessed 10 May 2023.
- 173. Animal and Plant Health Inspection Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture. "United States National Animal Health Surveillance System: 2016 Surveillance Activity Report." USDA: Animal and Plant Health Inspection Service, https://www.aphis.usda.gov/animal_ health/monitoring_surveillance/nahss-annual-reportfy16.pdf, accessed 23 May 2023.
- 174. Iowa State University College of Veterinary Medicine. "Classical Swine Fever (Hog Cholera)." *Iowa State University College of Veterinary Medicine*, https:// vetmed.iastate.edu/vdpam/FSVD/swine/indexdiseases/classical-swine-fever, accessed 10 May 2023.
- 175. U.S. Department of Agriculture. "African Swine Fever, Part 1: A Look at the Past." *USDA*, https://www.usda. gov/media/blog/2022/10/11/african-swine-fever-part-1-look-past, accessed 10 May 2023.
- 176. World Organisation for Animal Health. "African Swine Fever (ASF)—Situation Report 11." World Organisation for Animal Health, https://www.woah.org/app/uploads/ 2022/06/asf-report11.pdf, accessed 10 May 2023.
- 177. Mikesell, S. "New Economic Study: African Swine Fever Outbreak in the US Could Cost \$50 Billion." *The Pig Site*, https://www.thepigsite.com/articles/new-economicstudy-african-swine-fever-outbreak-in-the-us-couldcost-50-billion#:~:text=US%20live%20hog%20prices% 20would,grain%20would%20reduce%20feed%20prices, accessed 10 May 2023.
- 178. Ma, M., H. H. Wang, Y. Hua, F. Qin, and J. Yang. "African Swine Fever in China: Impacts, Responses, and Policy Implications." *Food Policy*, vol. 102, https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.foodpol.2021.102065, July 2021.
- 179. Jhung, M. A., and D. I. Nelson, "Outbreaks of Avian Influenza A (H5N2), (H5N8), and (H5N1) Among Birds—United States, December 2014–January 2015."

Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report, vol. 64, no. 4, p. 111, https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/preview/ mmwrhtml/mm6404a9.htm, 6 February 2015.

- 180. Animal and Plant Health Inspection Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture. "HPAI 2014/15 Confirmed Detections." USDA: Animal and Plant Health Inspection Service, https://www.aphis.usda.gov/aphis/ourfocus/ animalhealth/animal-disease-information/avian/sa_ detections_by_states/hpai-2014-2015-confirmeddetections, accessed 10 May 2023.
- 181. Dawson, B. "The Worst Bird-Flu Outbreak in US History Is 'Wiping out Everything in Numbers We've Never Seen Before.' Here's What You Need to Know." Business Insider, https://www.businessinsider.com/bird-flu-avianinfluenza-outbreak-us-h5n1-wiping-out-everything-2023-4, accessed 10 May 2023.
- 182. Animal and Plant Health Inspection Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture. "2022–2023 Confirmations of Highly Pathogenic Avian Influenza in Commercial and Backyard Flocks." USDA: Animal and Plant Health Inspection Service, https://www.aphis.usda.gov/aphis/ ourfocus/animalhealth/animal-disease-information/ avian/avian-influenza/hpai-2022/2022-hpaicommercial-backyard-flocks, accessed 18 May 2023.
- 183. Flynn, D. "Avian Flu in 35 States Requires a Costly Response." *Food and Safety News*, https://www. foodsafetynews.com/2022/06/avian-flu-in-35-statesrequires-a-costly-response/, accessed 10 May 2023.
- 184. Animal and Plant Health Inspection Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture. "2022–2023 Detections of Highly Pathogenic Avian Influenza in Mammals." USDA: Animal and Plant Health Inspection Service, https://www. aphis.usda.gov/aphis/ourfocus/animalhealth/animaldisease-information/avian/avian-influenza/hpai-2022/ 2022-hpai-mammals, accessed 10 May 2023.
- 185. Centers for Disease Control. "U.S. Case of Human Avian Influenza A(H5) Virus Reported." *CDC*, https://www. cdc.gov/media/releases/2022/s0428-avian-flu.html, accessed 10 May 2023.
- 186. Economic Research Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture. "Avian Influenza Outbreaks Reduced Egg Production, Driving Prices to Record Highs in 2022." USDA: Economic Research Service, https://www.ers.usda .gov/data-products/chart-gallery/gallery/chart-detail/ ?chartId=105576, accessed 10 May 2023.
- 187. California Department of Food and Agriculture. "Citrus Yellow Vein Clearing Disease Pest Profile." *cdfa*, https:// www.cdfa.ca.gov/citrus/pests_diseases/cyvcv.html, accessed 10 May 2023.

- 188. Animal and Plant Health Inspection Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture. "Citrus Greening." USDA: Animal and Plant Health Inspection Service, https:// www.aphis.usda.gov/aphis/ourfocus/planthealth/ plant-pest-and-disease-programs/pests-and-diseases/ citrus/citrus-greening#:~:text=Huanglongbing%20 (HLB)%2C%20also%20known,when%20feeding%20 on%20new%20shoots, accessed 18 May 2023.
- 189. Pantalone, V., and B. D. Fallen. "Registration of 'TN14-5021', a Conventional Soybean Variety With High Seed Protein and Resistance to Soybean Cyst Nematode Races 2, 3, and 5." *Journal of Plant Registrations*, vol. 16, pp. 246–251, https://www.ars.usda.gov/research/ publications/publication/?seqNo115=382116.
- Bragard, C., P. Baptista, E. Chatzivassiliou, F. Di Serio, P. Gonthier, J. A. J. Miret, A. F. Justesen, A. MacLeod, C. S. Magnusson, P. Milonas, J. A. Navas-Cortes, S. Parnell, R. Potting, E. Stefani, H.-H. Thulke, W. Van der Werf, A. V. Civera, J. Yuen, L. Zappalà, Q. Migheli, I. Vloutoglou, A. Maiorano, F. Streissl, and P. L. Reignault. "Pest Categorisation of Fusarium Oxysporum f. Sp. Cubense Tropical Race 4." *EFSA Journal*, vol. 20, no. 1, https://efsa. onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.2903/j.efsa.2022.7092, January 2022.
- 191. Molo, M., R. Heiniger, L. Boerema, and I. Cabone. "Management Practices for Controlling Mycotoxins in Corn: A Three-Year Summary." North Carolina State Extension Publications, AG-852, https://content.ces. ncsu.edu/management-practices-for-controllingmycotoxins-in-corn, accessed 10 May 2023.
- 192. U.S. Department of Justice FBI. "Animal-Plant Health Sector Defense: Awareness and Outreach." https:// www.usaha.org/upload/Announcements/APH_Sector _Defense_Brochure_8_4_.pdf, accessed 10 May 2023.
- 193. Davis, R. G., and D. Bickett-Weddle. "Agroterrorism Awareness: Safeguarding American Agriculture." Center for Food Security and Public Health, Iowa State University, IA, unpublished data.
- 194. Roffe, R., A. Tegnell, and F. Elgh. "Biological Warfare in a Historical Perspective." *Clinical Microbiology and Infection*, vol. 8, issue 8, pp. 450–454, https://www. sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S1198743X1462 6343, August 2002.
- 195. McCammon, S. "The Unsung Equestrian Heroes of World War I and the Plot to Poison Them." NPR, https:// www.npr.org/2017/04/06/522594344/the-unsungequestrian-heroes-of-world-war-i-and-the-plot-topoison-them, accessed 10 May 2023.
- 196. Keremidis, H., B. Appel, A. Menrath, K. Tomuzia, M. Normark, R. Roffey, and R. Knutsson. "Historical

Perspective on Agroterrorism: Lessons Learned from 1945 to 2012." *Biosecurity and Bioterrorism: Biodefense Strategy, Practice, and Science*, vol. 11, no. S1, https://www.liebertpub.com/doi/10.1089/ bsp.2012.0080#:~:text=Agroterrorism%3A%20 A%20subset%20of%20bioterrorism,and%2For%20 undermining%20social%20stability, August 2013.

- Office for Disarmament Affairs, United Nations.
 "1925 Geneva Protocol." United Nations: Office for Disarmament Affairs, https://www.un.org/disarmament/ wmd/bio/1925-geneva-protocol, accessed 10 May 2023.
- 198. Office for Disarmament Affairs, United Nations. "Biological Weapons Convention." *United Nations: Office for Disarmament Affairs*, https://www.un.org/ disarmament/biological-weapons/, accessed 10 May 2023.
- 199. U.S. Department of State. "2021 Adherence to and Compliance With Arms Control, Nonproliferation, and Disarmament Agreements and Commitments." U.S. Department of State, https://www.state.gov/2021adherence-to-and-compliance-with-arms-controlnonproliferation-and-disarmament-agreements-andcommitments/, accessed 10 May 2023.
- 200. Office of the Law Revision Counsel, U.S. House of Representatives. "Foreign Relations and Intercourse."
 22 U.S.C. § 2593a, https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/ text/22/2593a, 25 November 2018.
- 201. University of Missouri. "Food Defense: Protecting the Food Supply from Intentional Harm." *Extension: University of Missouri*, https://extension.missouri.edu/ publications/mp914?p=2, accessed 10 May 2023.
- 202. Oladosu, G., A. Rose, and B. Lee. "Economic Impacts of Potential Foot and Mouth Disease Agroterrorism in the USA: A General Equilibrium Analysis." *Journal of Bioterrorism and Biodefense*, vol. 12, no. 1, https:// www.omicsonline.org/economic-impacts-of-potentialfoot-and-mouth-disease-agroterrorism-in-the-usa-ageneral-equilibrium-analysis-2157-2526.S12-001.php? aid=11430, January 2013.
- 203. Belsham, G. J., A. Bøtner, and L. Lohse. "Foot-and-Mouth Disease in Animals." *Merck Manual*, https:// www.merckvetmanual.com/generalized-conditions/ foot-and-mouth-disease/foot-and-mouth-diseasein-animals, accessed 10 May 2023.
- 204. Peterson, M. E. "Agroterrorism and Foot-and-Mouth Disease: Is the United States Prepared." U.S. Air Force Counterproliferation Center Future Warfare Series, vol. 13, https://media.defense.gov/2019/Apr/11/2002115479/-1/-1/0/13AGROTERRORISM.PDF, February 2002.



- 205. Mcvey, S., and D. Loy. Personal communication. University of Nebraska, Lincoln, NE, accessed 27 April 2023.
- 206. Grote Jr., J. H. "Agroterrorism: Preparedness and Response Challenges for the Departments of Defense and Army." Senior Service College Fellowship Program: AEPI and USAWC research paper, Army Environmental Policy Institute, Arlington, VA, May 2007.
- 207. World Health Organization. "Food, Genetically Modified." World Health Organization, https://www. who.int/news-room/questions-and-answers/item/ food-genetically-modified#:~:text=Genetically%20 modified%20organisms%20(GMOs)%20can,mating% 20and%2For%20natural%20recombination, accessed 10 May 2023.
- 208. Finer, J. J., K. R. Finer, and T. Ponappa. "Particle Bombardment Mediated Transformation." *Plant Biotechnology. Current Topics in Microbiology and Immunology*, vol. 240, pp. 59–80, edited by J. Hammond, P. McGarvey, and V. Yusibov, https://link.springer.com/ chapter/10.1007/978-3-642-60234-4_3, 2000.
- 209. Abbas, M. S. T. "Genetically Engineered (Modified) Crops (Bacillus Thuringiensis Crops) and the World Controversy on Their Safety." *Egyptian Journal of Biological Pest Control*, vol. 28, no. 52, https://ejbpc. springeropen.com/articles/10.1186/s41938-018-0051-2, June 2018.
- 210. Ronald, P. C. "Lab to Farm: Applying Research on Plant Genetics and Genomics to Crop Improvement." *PLoS Biology*, vol. 12, no. 6, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/ pmc/articles/PMC4051633/, June 2014.
- 211. U.S. Food and Drug Administration. "GMO Crops in the U.S." *FDA*, https://www.fda.gov/media/135274/ download, July 2022.
- 212. U.S. Department of Homeland Security Advisory Council. "Homeland Security Advisory Council Final Report of the Emerging Technologies Subcommittee Biotechnology." *Homeland Security*, https://www.dhs. gov/sites/default/files/publications/final_hsac_ emerging_technologies_biotechnology_report_8_ 18_2020_-_508.pdf, accessed 10 May 2023.
- 213. Gaj, T., C. A. Gersbach, and C. F. Barbas III. "ZFN, TALEN, and CRISPR/Cas-Based Methods for Genome Engineering." *Trends in Biotechnology*, vol. 31, issue 7, pp. 397–405, https://www.cell.com/trends/biotechnology/ fulltext/S0167-7799(13)00087-5?_returnURL=https%3A %2F%2Flinkinghub.elsevier.com%2Fretrieve%2Fpii%2 Fpii%2FS0167779913000875%3Fshowall%3Dtrue.

- 214. National Library of Medicine. "What Are Genome Editing and CRISPR-Cas9." *MedlinePlus*, https:// medlineplus.gov/genetics/understanding/ genomicresearch/genomeediting/, accessed 10 May 2023.
- 215. Straiton, J. "Biohacking the Food Chain: Using CRISPR to Combat the Global Food Crisis." *BioTechniques*, vol. 73, no. 4, https://www.google.com/url?sa=t&rct= j&q=&esrc=s&source=web&cd=&ved=2ahUKEwiQy SyhuaH7AhXAEmIAHbT1AOgQFnoECA4QAQ&url= https%3A%2F%2Fwww.future-science.com%2Fdoi% 2Fpdf%2F10.2144%2Fbtn-2022-0102%3Fdownload% 3Dtrue&usg=AOvVaw2fSrG7Y3Z-q-F7qwXZGbRF, 7 October 2022.
- 216. Jin, S. "Explainer: CRISPR Technology Brings Precise Genetic Editing—and Raises Ethnical Questions." *The Conversation*, https://theconversation.com/explainercrispr-technology-brings-precise-genetic-editing-andraises-ethical-questions-39219, accessed 10 May 2023.
- 217. Sarkar, A. A. "Environment Friendly CRISPR Technology Could Check Crop Pests." *GEN*, https://www. genengnews.com/insights/environment-friendlycrispr-technology-could-check-crop-pests/, accessed 10 May 2023.
- 218. Office of Intramural Research, National Institutes of Health. "Dual-Use Research." *NIH*, https://oir.nih. gov/sourcebook/ethical-conduct/special-researchconsiderations/dual-use-research, accessed 10 May 2023.
- 219. Executive Office of the President, White House Office of Science and Technology Policy. "Coordinated Framework for Regulation of Biotechnology." 51 FR 23302, https://www.aphis.usda.gov/brs/fedregister/ coordinated_framework.pdf, 26 June1986.
- 220. Executive Office of the President, White House Office of Science and Technology Policy. "Modernizing the Regulatory System for Biotechnology Products: Final Version of the 2017 Update to the Coordinated Framework for Regulation of Biotechnology." Washington, DC, https://www.epa.gov/sites/default/ files/2017-01/documents/2017_coordinated_ framework_update.pdf, 2017.
- 221. Federal Experts Security Advisory Panel, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. "Guiding Principles for Biosafety Governance: Ensuring Institutional Compliance With Biosafety, Biocontainment, and Laboratory Biosecurity Regulations and Guidelines." *ASPR*, https://www.phe. gov/s3/Documents/FESAP-guiding-principles.pdf, accessed 10 May 2023.

- **REFERENCES,** continued
- 222. National Institutes of Health. "Research Involving Enhanced Potential Pandemic Pathogens." *NIH*, https://www.nih.gov/news-events/research-involvingpotential-pandemic-pathogens, accessed 10 May 2023.
- 223. National Science Advisory Board for Biosecurity, National Institutes of Health. "Proposed Biosecurity Oversite Framework for the Future of Science." *NIH*, https://osp.od.nih.gov/wp-content/uploads/2023/03/ NSABB-Final-Report-Proposed-Biosecurity-Oversight-Framework-for-the-Future-of-Science.pdf, accessed 1 May 2023.
- 224. Federal Select Agent Program, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention and U.S. Department of Agriculture. "2021 Annual Report of the Federal Select Agent Program." CDC, USDA: Federal Select Agent Program, https://www.selectagents.gov/, accessed 10 May 2023.
- Energy and Commerce Committee, U.S. House of Representatives. "Public Health Security and Bioterrorism Preparedness and Response Act of 2002." H.R. 3448, Public Law 107–188, https://www.govinfo. gov/content/pkg/PLAW-107publ188/pdf/PLAW-107 publ188.pdf, 12 June 2002.
- 226. Office of the Federal Register, National Archives and Records Administration. "VS Select Agents and Toxins."
 9 CFR § 121.3, https://www.ecfr.gov/current/title-9/ chapter-l/subchapter-E/part-121/section-121.3, 24 September 2018.
- 227. Office of the Federal Register, National Archives and Records Administration. "PPQ Select Agents and Toxins." 7 CFR § 331.3, https://www.ecfr.gov/current/ title-7/subtitle-B/chapter-III/part-331/section-331.3, 24 September 2018.
- 228. Bernstein, C. "Smart Farming." *TechTarget*, https://www. techtarget.com/iotagenda/definition/smart-farming, accessed 7 March 2023.
- 229. Yazdinejad, A., B. Zolfaghari, A. Azmoodeh, A. Dehghantanha, H. Karimipour, E. Fraser, A. G. Green, C. Russell, and E. Duncan. "A Review on Security of Smart Farming and Precision Agriculture: Security Aspects, Attacks, Threats, and Countermeasures." Journal of Applied Sciences, vol. 11, no. 16, https:// www.mdpi.com/2076-3417/11/16/7518, August 2021.
- 230. Economic Research Service, U.S. Department of Agriculture. "Most Farms Are Small, but the Majority of Production Is on Larger Farms." USDA: Economic Research Service, https://www.ers.usda.gov/dataproducts/chart-gallery/gallery/chart-detail/?chartId= 58288, accessed 7 March 2023.

- 231. Bowcut, S. "Cybersecurity in the Food and Agriculture Industry." *Cybersecurity Guide*, https:// cybersecurityguide.org/industries/food-andagriculture/, accessed 7 April 2023.
- 232. Federal Bureau of Investigation. "Ransomware Attacks on Agricultural Cooperatives Potentially Timed to Critical Seasons." *IC3*, https://www.ic3.gov/Media/ News/2022/220420-2.pdf, accessed 19 October 2022.
- Booghossian, A. Personal communication.
 U.S. Department of Agriculture, Washington, DC, 1 April 2022.
- 234. Clements, J. "Agricultural Technology Security in the United States." Homeland Defense and Security Information Analysis Center, Belcamp, MD, 28 April 2022.
- 235. The White House. "National Cybersecurity Strategy." Washington, DC, https://www.whitehouse.gov/wpcontent/uploads/2023/03/National-Cybersecurity-Strategy-2023.pdf, March 2023.
- 236. Mohd J., A. Haleem, R. P. Singh, and R. Suman. "Enhancing Smart Farming Through the Applications of Agriculture 4.0 Technologies." *International Journal of Intelligent Networks*, vol. 3, pp. 150–164, https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/ S2666603022000173, October 2022.
- 237. Hoeglinger, H. "Cyber Criminals Targeting Agribusiness." World-Grain.com, https://www.world-grain.com/ articles/16973-cyber-criminals-targeting-agribusiness, accessed 15 May 2023.
- 238. Smarter Technologies. "The Complete Guide to Smart Agriculture and Farming." *Smarter Technologies*, https:// smartertechnologies.com/guides/the-complete-guideto-smart-agriculture-farming/#chapter-1, accessed 15 May 2023.
- 239. Navarro, E., N. Costa, and A. Pereira. "A Systematic Review of IoT Solutions for Smart Farming." *Sensors*, vol. 20, no. 15, https://www.mdpi.com/1424-8220/20/ 15/4231, July 2020.
- 240. Grispos, G. Personal communication. University of Nebraska/National Strategic Research Institute, Omaha, NE, 2023.
- 241. Polaris Market Research. "Smart Agriculture Market Worth \$32.1 Billion By 2030 | CAGR: 10.4%." Polaris Market Research, https://www.polarismarketresearch. com/press-releases/smart-agriculture-market, accessed 15 May 2023.
- 242. Earth Observing System Data Analytics. "Smart Farming: Technologies & Benefits for Agriculture." *EOS*



- 243. Cropin. "Smart Farming Technologies: Transforming Agriculture for the Future." *Cropin*, https://www.cropin. com/smart-farming, accessed 15 May 2023.
- 244. Zhang, F., Y. Zhang, W. Lu, Y. Gao, Y. Gong, and J. Cao. "6G-Enabled Smart Agriculture: A Review and Prospect." *Electronics*, vol. 11, no. 18, https://www.mdpi.com/2079-9292/11/18/2845, September 2022.
- 245. Wolfert, S., L. Ge, C. Verdouw, and M.-J. Bogaardt. "Big Data in Smart Farming—A Review." *Agricultural Systems*, vol. 153, pp. 69–80, https://www.sciencedirect.com/ science/article/pii/S0308521X16303754, May 2017.
- 246. Frackiewicz, M. "The Components of Smart Farming: Sensors, Drones, and Analytics." *TS2*, https://ts2.space/ en/the-components-of-smart-farming-sensors-dronesand-analytics/, accessed 18 April 2023.
- 247. National Coordination Office for Space-Based Positioning, Navigation, and Timing, National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration. "Agriculture." *GPS. gov*, https://www.gps.gov/applications/agriculture/, accessed 22 May 2023.
- 248. Svitla. "Cloud Computing Technologies in Agriculture: Solutions Overview & Examples." Svitla, https:// svitla.com/blog/cloud-computing-technologies-inagriculture#:~:text=Cloud%20computing%20is%20 often%20used,how%20their%20crops%20are%20 doing, accessed 22 May 2023.
- 249. Smart Farm Systems. "Smart Farm Mobile Applications." Smart Farm Systems, https://www.smartfarm.ag/ products/software-products/mobile-apps/?ssp=1& setlang=en-US&safesearch=moderate, accessed 22 May 2023.
- 250. Lim, J. "Smart Farming With IoT and Cloud in Malaysia." *TechWire: Asia*, https://techwireasia.com/2021/08/ smart-farming-with-iot-and-cloud-in-malaysia/?ssp= 1&setlang=en-US&safesearch=moderate, accessed 22 May 2023.
- 251. Abbasi, R., P. Martinez, and R. Ahmad. "The Digitization of Agricultural Industry—A Systematic Literature Review on Agriculture 4.0." *Smart Agriculture Technology*, vol. 2, https://www.sciencedirect.com/ science/article/pii/S2772375522000090, December 2022.
- 252. Tao, W., L. Zhao, G. Wang, and R. Liang. "Review of the Internet of Things Communication Technologies in Smart Agriculture and Challenges." *Computers and Electronics in Agriculture*, vol. 189, https://

www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/ S0168169921003690, October 2021.

- 253. International Society of Precision Agriculture. "Precision Ag Definition." *ISPA*, https://www.ispag.org/about/ definition, accessed 22 May 2023.
- 254. California Council of Science and Technology. "Cultivating Data Security Practices in Precision Agriculture." *CCST*, https://ccst.us/wp-content/uploads/ CCST_2022_CyberAG_OnePager_10032022.pdf, accessed 19 October 2022.
- 255. Pereira, I. "Florida City's Water Treatment System Hacked by 'Intruder,' Investigators Say." https://abcnews. go.com/US/florida-citys-water-treatment-systemhacked-intruder-investigators/story?id=75763680, accessed 12 March 2023.
- 256. JBS Foods. "JBS USA Cyberattack Media Statement— June 9." *JBS Foods*, https://jbsfoodsgroup.com/articles/ jbs-usa-cyberattack-media-statement-june-9, accessed 19 October 2022.
- 257. Sganga, N. "JBS Paid \$11 Million Ransom After Cyberattack." *CBS News*, https://www.cbsnews.com/ news/jbs-ransom-11-million/, accessed 19 October 2022.
- 258. National Institute of Standards and Technology. "Cyber Attack." *NIST*, https://csrc.nist.gov/glossary/term/ Cyber_Attack, accessed 22 May 2023.
- 259. National Cybersecurity Center of Excellence, National Institute of Standards and Technology. "Data Integrity: Identifying and Protecting Assets Against Ransomware and Other Destructive Events." *NIST: National Cybersecurity Center of Excellence*, https://www. nccoe.nist.gov/publication/1800-25/VoIA/index.html, accessed 22 May 2023.
- Mutschler, P., B. Ulicny, T. Reuters, L. Barrett, G. Bethel, M. Matson, T. Strang, K. W. Ramsdell, S. Koehler, A. Boghossian, and S. Linsky. "Threats to Precision Agriculture (2018 Public-Private Analytic Exchange Program Report)." *ResearchGate*, https://www. researchgate.net/publication/339052593_Threats_to_ Precision_Agriculture_2018_Public-Private_Analytic_ Exchange_Program_report.
- 261. Gupta, M., M. Abdelsalam, S. Khorsandroo, and S. Mittal. "Security and Privacy in Smart Farming: Challenges and Opportunities." *IEEE Access*, vol. 8, pp. 34564–34584, https://ieeexplore.ieee.org/document/9003290, February 2020.
- 262. Basharat, A., and M. M. B. Mohamad. "Security Challenges and Solutions for Internet of Things Based

Smart Agriculture: A Review." 2022 4th International Conference on Smart Sensors and Application (ICSSA), pp. 102–107, Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia, https:// ieeexplore.ieee.org/document/9870979, 2022.

- 263. Sontowski, S., M. Gupta, S. S. L. Chukkapalli, M. Abdelsalam, S. Mittal, A. Joshi, and R. Sandhu. "Cyber Attacks on Smart Farming Infrastructure." 2020 IEEE 6th International Conference on Collaboration and Internet Computing (CIC), https://cspecc.utsa.edu/publications/ files/Smart_Farming_Attack__CIC_published.pdf, December 2020.
- 264. Jahn, M. M., W. L. Oemichen, G. F. Treverton,
 S. L. David, M. A. Rose, M. A. Brosig, B. Jayamaha,
 W. K. Hutchison, and B. B. Rimestad. "Cyber Risk and
 Security Implications in Smart Agriculture and Food
 Systems." Jahn Research Group, University of Wisconsin,
 Madison, WI, https://jahnresearchgroup.webhosting.
 cals.wisc.edu/wp-content/uploads/sites/223/2019/01/
 Agricultural-Cyber-Risk-and-Security.pdf, January 2019.
- 265. National Institute of Standards and Technology.
 "Authentication." *NIST*, https://csrc.nist.gov/glossary/ term/authentication#:~:text=NIST%20SP%20800% 2D63%2D3,resources%20in%20an%20information% 20system, accessed 22 May 2023.
- 266. National Institute of Standards and Technology. "Non-Repudiation." NIST, https://csrc.nist.gov/glossary/term/ non_repudiation#:~:text=ln%20a%20general%20 information%20security,deny%20having%20process% 20the%20information%20, accessed 22 May 2023.
- 267. Payne, P. Personal communication. Cybersecurity Information Analysis Center, Belcamp, MD, 2023.
- 268. Zanella, A., E. Silva, and L. Albini. "Security Challenges to Smart Agriculture: Current State, Key Issues, and Future Directions." *Array*, vol. 8, https://www.science direct.com/science/article/pii/S2590005620300333 #:~:text=The%20perception%20layer%20includes% 20sensors,the%20edge%20or%20the%20cloud, December 2020.
- 269. Yang, X., L. Shu, J. Chen, M. A. Ferrag, J. Wu, E. Nurellari, and K. Huang. "A Survey on Smart Agriculture: Development Modes, Technologies, and Security and Privacy Challenges." *IEEE/CAA Journal of Automatica Sinica*, vol. 8, no. 2, pp. 273–302, https://ieeexplore.ieee. org/stamp/stamp.jsp?tp=&arnumber=9269526&tag=1, February 2021.
- 270. Islam, N., M. Rashid, F. Pasandideh, B. Ray, S. Moore, and R. Kadel. "A Review of Applications and Communication Technologies for Internet of Things (IoT) and Unmanned Aerial Vehicle (UAV) Based Sustainable Smart Farming."

REFERENCES, continued

Sustainability, vol. 13, no. 4, https://www.mdpi.com/ 2071-1050/13/4/1821/htm, February 2021.

- 271. Alahmadi, A. N., S. U. Rehman, H. S. Alhazmi, D. G. Glynn, H. Shoaib, and P. Solé. "Cyber-Security Threats and Side-Channel Attacks for Digital Agriculture." *Sensors* (*Basel*), https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/ PMC9105922/, May 2022.
- 272. Greenlee, M. "What Is a Botnet Attack? A Guide for Security Professionals." *Security Intelligence*, https:// securityintelligence.com/articles/what-is-botnetattack/, accessed 10 October 2022.
- 273. Rudrakar, S., and P. Rughani. "IoT Based Agriculture (IoTA): Architecture, Cyber Attack, Cyber Crime and Digital Forensics Challenges." *Research Square*, Preprint, version 1, https://assets.researchsquare.com/ files/rs-2042812/v1_covered.pdf?c=1663097448, 13 September 2022.
- 274. Das, R. "The Types of Malware Injection Attacks." *Keesing Platform*, https://platform.keesing technologies.com/malware-attacks/, accessed 22 May 2023.
- 275. Garamone, J. "Cyber Tops List of Threats to U.S., Director of National Intelligence Says." DoD News, https://www.defense.gov/News/News-Stories/Article/ Article/1440838/cyber-tops-list-of-threats-to-usdirector-of-national-intelligence-says/, accessed 15 May 2023.
- 276. Greenwood, L. "China's Interests in U.S. Agriculture: Augmenting Food Security through Investment Abroad." U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/ 2022-05/Chinas_Interests_in_U.S._Agriculture.pdf, accessed 19 May 2023.
- 277. Berman, B. "FBI Director Wray: 'China Has Stolen More of Americans' Personal and Corporate Data Than Every Nation Combined." *IP Closeup*, https://ipcloseup.com/ 2022/05/24/fbi-director-wray-china-has-stolen-moreof-americans-personal-and-corporate-data-than-everynation-combined/, accessed 19 May 2023.
- 278. Noorani, E. "4 Chinese Nations Charged With Targeting U.S. Companies in Hacking Campaign." CBS8, https:// www.cbs8.com/article/news/crime/4-chinesenationals-charged-with-targeting-us-companies-inhacking-campaign/509-504cd179-44bf-4d2d-90d9-80fad7afbb36, accessed 19 May 2023.
- 279. Internet Security Alliance. "Agriculture: Cybersecurity in the Food and Agriculture Sector." *Internet Security Alliance*, https://isalliance.org/sectors/agriculture/, accessed 21 June 2023.

- 280. Deloitte. "Deloitte Puts the Spotlight on the Cost of Cyber-Crime Operations in New Threat Study." *Deloitte*, https://www2.deloitte.com/us/en/pages/aboutdeloitte/articles/press-releases/deloitte-announcesnew-cyber-threat-study-on-criminal-operational-cost. html, accessed 22 May 2023.
- 281. Federal Bureau of Investigation. "Internet Crime Report 2021." *IC3*, https://www.ic3.gov/Media/PDF/ AnnualReport/2021_IC3Report.pdf, accessed 22 May 2023.

This Page Intentionally Left Blank

This Page Intentionally Left Blank

This Page Intentionally Left Blank



AGRICULTURAL SECURITY: IMPACTS ON MILITARY READINESS AND NATIONAL SECURITY

By Deanna C. Milonas and Steven B. Freudenberger

HDIAC-BCO-2022-425